INSTITUTO NACIONAL DE SALUD PÚBLICA

ESCUELA DE SALUD PÚBLICA DE MÉXICO Doctorate in Science in Population Nutrition 2012-2016

Exploring associations between perceived and objective measures of the built environment and physical activity in Mexican adults living in the city of Cuernavaca.

THESIS

To obtain the degree of

Doctor in Science in Population Nutrition

By Alejandra Jáuregui de la Mota, MSc.

Thesis Committee Director Juan A. Rivera Dommarco, PhD Advisors Deborah Salvo Domínguez, PhD Michael Pratt, Dr, MPH Bernardo Hernández Prado, DSc

Cuernavaca, Morelos, August 8, 2016

To Nelson, Julia and Eugenia

Acknowledgements

I would like to extend my sincerest thanks and appreciation to those people who helped me accomplish this study. I would first like to thank my advisors, Michael Pratt and Deborah Salvo, for taking me as a student without knowing me and giving me the privilege to be part of IPEN-Mexico. Your guidance, background, knowledge, openness, patience and unconditional support have been key factors in the completion of this work. Thank you both for your generous sharing of knowledge. I would also like to extend my gratitude to Juan Rivera, for encouraging me and supporting me in wanting to do physical activity research. Bernardo Hernández, thank you for agreeing to be member of my thesis committee. Your expertise and feedback has enriched this work.

There are several people who also contributed to my dissertation work to whom I wish to express my gratitude. A special thanks to my statistical advisor, Hector Lamadrid, who guided and encouraged me to pursue high quality statistical analyses. Thank you for your patience and your time. I would like to thank Dr. Teresita González, for motivating to start the doctoral program and for her invaluable advice and guidance during these years. My profound gratitude to the doctoral Program Faculty, as well as to the School of Public Health of Mexico.

I would also like to acknowledge the people in Atlanta without whom it would not have been possible to complete the stay. First of all, my deepest and utmost gratitude to Karen Andes. Karen, you were my confident, my friend, my provider (literally) and my strength (at times) in one of the most challenging moments during the doctoral program. Thank you for your hospitality and for inviting me to be part of the Ventanilla de la Salud. I am indebted to you for your unconditional support throughout my stay in Atlanta. Thank you so much! María Camila, Andrea, Karla and Inés, thank you for your friendship. Julia and me are grateful for the fun moments. Stephanie and Abby, thank you for taking so good care of Julia during her stay at Emory. Mark and Olivia, thank you for your patience, your support and for providing me the place to be a student and a mother.

Finally, there were many people in my personal life who I wish to acknowledge. Mishel, gracias por compartir tus conocimientos y por brindarme tu amistad. Te admiro como investigadora y como madre. A mis padres y hermanos, porque son mi fortaleza. Tess, thank you for the fun nights, for motivating me to get back to running and for listening. Fernanda, gracias por tu optimismo y por recordarme que en la vida las cosas tienen siempre un lado positivo. Nelson, eres mi ancla y mi viento. Eres quien me motiva a ser mejor cada día y por quien vale la pena el esfuerzo. Gracias por la linda familia que hemos construido durante este proceso. Gracias por tu apoyo incondicional y tu paciencia. Julia, gracias por recordarme siempre mis prioridades y por tu amor incondicional.

Overview

Given that physical inactivity and non-communicable diseases are global leading causes of death, it is important to identify new ways for increasing physical activity. Changing the physical form of the community, or built environment, in a way that is more activity-conducive is a promising strategy to produce population increases in physical activity. Compelling evidence from high income countries (mainly the U.S. and Australia) has linked specific features of the built environment with more physical activity. However, evidence from Latin-American countries suggest differences from what is known for high income countries. This study proposes to extend knowledge on the environmental characteristics that may be relevant for physical activity promotion in a Mexican setting.

This dissertation presents the results of four years of work, which included three secondary data analyses using data from the Mexican site of the International Physical Activity Environment Network Study (IPEN) Adult project. The IPEN Adult project explores built environment and physical activity relationships among 12 culturally diverse countries, including Mexico. The Mexican site of the IPEN project was based in Cuernavaca, México. Data were collected in 2011 and were analyzed initially in 2012 and 2013, as part of the thesis dissertation of Dr. Deborah Salvo.

This dissertation takes upon results observed by Dr. Salvo between objectively measured features of the built environment and physical activity, and expands the current knowledge by exploring the relationships between perceptions of the built environment and physical activity, as well as objective and perceived measures of the built environment, using the data collected for the study in Cuernavaca, Mexico. The background and the three manuscripts presenting the results of the analyses are presented in this dissertation. Considering the results of the three analyses, a final discussion, directions for future research, and policy implications are provided in the final section of this dissertation.

Abstract

Physical inactivity accounts for 5.3 million deaths per year globally. In México physical inactivity prevalence among adults increased 27% over the past six years; currently more than 30% of the population is physically inactive. Specific features of the built environment (BE) have been linked with more physical activity in high income countries. However, preliminary evidence from Mexico suggest differences from what is known for these settings, which might be driven by the way the BE is perceived. The aims of this dissertation were: 1) To estimate the associations between perceived measures of the BE and objectively measured moderate to vigorous physical activity, and selfreported walking for transport and leisure-time PA. 2) To estimate the associations between objective (500 m buffer) and perceived measures of the BE. 3) To test if the relationship between objective (500m buffer) and perceived measures of the built environment is moderated by demographic variables, such as age, sex, socioeconomic status and marital status, using data collected from a sample of Mexican adults. A secondary data analysis was conducted using data from the Mexican site of the International Physical Activity Environment Network Study (IPEN) Adult project. The original study is a cross sectional study which collected data for a representative sample of adults (n=677) living in Cuernavaca. Physical activity was measured objectively (accelerometry) and subjectively (International Physical Activity Questionnaire). Features of the built environment were measured objectively (using Geographic Information Systems) and by self-report (using the Abbreviated Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale). Our results showed that some perceived environmental features are associated with objective and self-reported physical activity, however, patterns of association differ from those reported in high-income countries. Among the main findings, we saw that perceived aesthetics, park availability, crime safety and proximity to transit stops were relevant environmental features for physical activity. However, other variables that have been consistently related with physical activity in high income countries (e.g. land use mix diversity, residential density and connectivity) were not. Our findings highlight the relevance of contextual factors when studying physical activity and suggest the need to redefine concepts like walkability and activity-friendliness based on context.

Resumen

La inactividad física es responsable de 5.3 millones de muertes al año en el mundo. En México, la prevalencia de inactividad física aumentó 27% de 2006 a 2012, de manera que en la actualidad más del 30% de la población no realiza actividad física suficiente. Ciertas características del ambiente construido han sido relacionadas con más actividad física en países de ingresos altos. Sin embargo, la evidencia preliminar en México sugieren diferencias de lo que se ha reportado en estos lugares, las cuales podrían deberse a la forma en que el ambiente construido se percibe (ambiente percibido). Los objetivos de esta tesis fueron: 1) Estimar las asociaciones entre el ambiente percibido y mediciones objetivas de actividad física moderada a vigorosa, así como actividad física auto-reportada de transporte y recreativa; 2) Estimar las asociaciones entre mediciones objetivas (radio de 500 m) y percibidas del ambiente construido, y 3)Explorar si las relaciones entre las mediciones objetivas y percibidas del ambiente construido están moderadas por variables demográficas como edad, sexo, nivel socioeconómico o estado marital, utilizando datos recolectados en una muestra representativa de adultos Mexicanos (N=677, 20-65 años) que viven en la ciudad de Cuernavaca. Se realizó un análisis secundario de datos provenientes del sitio mexicano del "International Physical Activity Environment Network Study (IPEN)". El estudio original es un estudio transversal. Los datos fueron recolectados en una muestra representativa de adultos que vivían en Cuernavaca. La actividad física se midió utilizando mediciones objetivas (con acelerometría) y auto-reportadas (con el Cuestionario Internacional de Actividad Física, IPAQ por sus siglas en inglés). Las características del ambiente construido se midieron de manera objetiva (utilizando sistemas de Información Geográfica) y por auto-reporte (con la Escala Corta de la Caminabilidad del Ambiente de la Colonia). Nuestros resultados muestran que auque algunas características del ambiente percibido están asociadas con la actividad física medida de manera objetiva y auto-reportada, los patrones de asociación difieren de los observados en países de ingresos altos. Entre los principales resultados se encuentra que la estética, disponibilidad de parques, seguridad del crimen y la proximidad a las paradas de rutas son características importantes para la actividad física. Sin embargo, no se observaron relaciones entre la actividad física y otras variables que han sido asociadas de manera consistente con mayor actividad física en países de ingresos altos (por ejemplo diversidad de uso de suelo, densidad residencial y conectividad). Nuestros resultados subrayan la importancia de los factores del contexto al estudiar la actividad física y sugieren la necesidad de redefinir conceptos como el de "caminabilidad" o "amigable para la actividad física" en base a las características del contexto.

Table of Contents

Part I. Background	8
I.I. Introduction	8
I.II. The built environment and physical activity	9
I.III. The built environment in Cuernavaca	15
I.IV. Objective and self-reported measures of physical activity	16
I.V. IPEN-Mexico preliminary results	17
Part II. Study I. Perceived Neighborhood Environment and Physical Activity	20
Part III. Study II. Perceived and Objective Measures of Neighborhood Environment for Physical Activity Among Mexican Adults, 2011	36
Part IV. Study III. Perceived neighborhood environmental attributes associated with leisure-time and transport physical activity in Mexican adults	49
Part V. Discussion	72
V.I. Is the perceived built environment associated with objectively measured and self-reported physical activity among adults from Cuernavaca, Mexico?	ל 72
V.I.I. The consistency of inconsistencies	72
V.I.II. Aesthetics, parks and crime safety as a relevant environmental features for physical activity	75
V.II. Are objective measures of the built environment related to perceptions of the built environment from Mexican adults living in the city of Cuernavaca?	79
V.III. Are associations between objective measures and perceptions of the built environment moderated by demographic characteristics?	80
V.IV. Strengths and limitations	81
V.IV. Future research	83
V.VI. Policy implications	84
Part VI. Conclusions	87
References	88

Part I. Background

I.I. Introduction

Physical inactivity has been estimated to account for more than 5.3 million of the 57 million deaths that occurred globally in 2008, comparable to the number of deaths attributed to smoking (1). Deaths attributed to physical inactivity are largely due to four major diseases: heart disease, Type 2 diabetes, breast cancer and colon cancer (1, 2). Therefore, physical inactivity has a major health effect worldwide and the reduction or elimination of this unhealthy behavior could improve health considerably. In Mexico the leading causes of death are Type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular diseases, and seven out of ten adults are either overweight or obese. Furthermore, physical inactivity prevalence among adults has increased 27% over the past six years; currently more than 30% of the population is physically inactive (3).

In order to increase population levels of physical activity, it is important to understand the underlying causes for (in) activity. The ecologic model proposes that individual, interpersonal and environmental factors have an influence upon physical activity (4). Recent research has also focused on the role of the built environment (BE) and its influence on physical activity, and suggests that population-level increases in physical activity may be more effectively achieved through strategies that target the BE. There is compelling evidence linking specific features of the BE with physical activity. Characteristics such as high residential density, well-connected streets, and mixed land use have been associated with more walking for transport (5-7). Yet, the vast majority of the evidence is derived from studies in high income countries, including the United States, Northern Europe and Australia (5, 6, 8-10). In these settings, the American operationalization of "walkability" (a composite measure for residential density, connectivity and land use mix) (5, 11), is consistently associated with more physical activity (5, 6, 8-10). Furthermore, access to physical activity infrastructure (i.e. parks and trails) is positively related to recreational physical activity (6, 12, 13).

Particularly in Latin America, findings from Brazil, Colombia and Mexico suggest differences from what is known for high income countries. Previous reports from Salvo et al using data from the Mexican site of the International Physical Activity and the Environment Network (IPEN) Adult project (<u>www.ipenproject.org</u>) showed that in Mexico objective measures of walkability, as well as residential density, commercial density, and street connectivity, and density of transit stops, were inversely related to accelerometer-based physical activity (14). Similarly, objectively measured park availability was not associated with physical activity when parks were perceived as safe, whereas a negative relationship was observed when parks were perceived as unsafe (14).

This dissertation takes upon results observed by Dr. Salvo between objectively measured features of the built environment and physical activity, and expands the current knowledge by exploring the relationships between perceptions of the built environment and physical activity, as well as objective and perceived measures of the built environment, using the data collected for the study in Cuernavaca, Mexico. The following sections provide a brief review of the theoretical and empirical background that support this dissertation.

I.II. The built environment and physical activity

Ecological models propose that intrapersonal (biological, psychological), interpersonal or cultural, organizational, physical environment (built, natural), and policy (laws, rules, regulations, codes) factors have an influence upon PA behavior as well as being interdependent across levels (4). However, it has been argued that ecological models lack specificity about which characteristics of the environment might influence behavior, forcing researchers to look elsewhere for conceptualizations of the environment and, thus, making comparability and extraction of overall conclusions difficult.⁽¹⁵⁾ In an attempt to differentiate the causal role of environmental influences on behavior, Kremers et al proposed a dual-process view on the environmental influences on energy balance related behaviors, such as physical activity (16). They propose that behavior is the result of a simultaneous influence of conscious and unconscious processes, and that the environment influences physical activity both indirectly and directly (Figure 1). The direct influence reflects the automatic, unconscious, influence of the environment on behavior, (e.g. walking towards transit stop in a city with a reliable public transportation service). The indirect causal mechanism reflects the mediating role of other variables, such as perceptions of the built environment (17, 18), in the influence of the environment on behavior. Various specific factors are postulated to moderate the conscious and non-conscious processes involved in PA behavior. It has been suggested that environmental factors may have differential effects on various demographic sub-groups of the population. Evidence shows the differential impact of the environment on PA with respect to gender (19-22), socioeconomic status (23), and ethnicity (24).

Objective and perceived measures have been used to assess environmental characteristics (11, 25, 26). However, perceived measures may play an important and distinct role in influencing physical activity, and allow for assessing relevant aspects of the built environment that are difficult to measure objectively (e.g. aesthetics and safety) (27, 28). Perceptions result from filtering characteristics through individual standards of evaluation (29, 30); thus, two individuals may perceive the same environment differently (17, 18, 28, 31-41). Individuals' perceptions of environments are collected

by self-report. However, these measures are not simple proxies for objective measures. Individuals' perceptions are distinguished from more objective aspects, and both are likely to be important influences on behavior (4, 18). Studies in high income countries that evaluate the simultaneous association between objective and perceived measures of the BE and physical activity have found that both contribute to the amount of physical activity (28, 31, 42).



Figure 1. The dual process view on the environmental influences on physical activity behavior, considering perceptions of the built environment as mediator in the influence of the environment on behavior. Adapted from Kremers et al.(16)

A thorough review of the relationship between perceived environmental features and physical activity was conducted when preparing the research protocol of this dissertation in 2014. Presenting the complete results of this review is out of the scope of this dissertation, however a summary of findings is presented in Table 1. Briefly, in high income countries positive and consistent associations have been found between physical activity and perceived presence of physical activity facilities (43), sidewalks (43), shops and services (43), and aesthetics (44), as well as perceiving traffic not to be a problem (43). Furthermore, the strongest effect of the BE on physical activity is found in people whose perceptions are positively associated with objective measures (17, 18). Sub-groups with low levels of association between perceived and objective measures of the BE include older adults (28), people with low socioeconomic status (17), married or cohabitating adults (28), with children in the household (17), and individuals who are overweight (17) or have low physical activity (35, 36, 45).

In middle income countries, evidence on the relationship between perceived measures of the BE and physical activity is scarce and results are not consistent (46-52). Furthermore, the association between perceived and objective measures of the BE or patterns of associations by sub-groups have not been explored. Associations between objective and perceived measures of the environment depend on the congruence between neighborhood definitions. Studies in high income countries have suggested that 400-m buffer sizes adequately capture the perceived walkable neighborhood area in adults (33, 42, 53). However, no evidence exists on the optimal buffer size in Latin America. Given that IPEN-Mexico collected information on 500-m and 1 km buffers, for this dissertation 500-m buffer sizes were used.

Context-specific evidence on those objective and perceived BE features relevant for PA promotion is needed in order to design, implement and target appropriate environmental strategies to increase physical activity. Information on groups of people in which perceptions of these features do not correspond to objective measures could be used to better target such interventions. For example, interventions aimed at improving relevant perceptions of the BE could be an efficient approach, especially if targeted to population groups with low perceptions but living in objectively high walkable environments.

Particularly in Latin America, while evidence from Brazil and Colombia continues to build up,(46, 49-51) Mexico has been falling behind in physical activity research (52). This is undesirable given the epidemiologic profile of the country, where more than 70% of the adult population is either overweight or obese,(54) and diabetes is the second leading cause of death (55).

1 Table 1. Summary of the evidence relating perceived environment features and objectively measured and self-reported physical activity across different

2 settings

Perceived Environment		Self-reported pl	hysical ativity			Objectively measured	physical activit	Ŋ
feature	Variable	Setting	Association	Reference	Variable	Setting	Association	Ref
	LPA or Total PA	HIC	+	Duncan, 2005 (43)				
Descretion feetlities	LPA	BZ	+	Hallal, 2010 (49)				
Necreation facilities	Meeting PA rec	HK & LIT	+	Ding, 2011 (13)				
	Walking for leisure*	HIC&MIC	+	Sugiyama, 2014 (56)				
	LPA or Total PA	HIC	+	Duncan, 2005 (43)	MVPA*	HIC&MIC	+	Cerin, 2014 (57)
	LPA	BZ	+	Hallal, 2010 (49)				
Pedestrian infrastructure	Meeting PA rec	COL, HK, JAP, LIT	+	Ding, 2011 (13)				
and safety	Walking for leisure	BZ	-	Gomes, 2011 (46)				
	LPA and Total PA	BZ	+	Parra, 2011 (48)				
	Walking for leisure	HIC&MIC	NS	Sugiyama, 2014 (56)				
Aesthetics	Walking for leisure*	HIC&MIC	+	Sugiyama, 2014 (56)	MVPA	HIC&MIC	+	Cerin, 2014 (57)
	LPA or Total PA	HIC	+	Duncan, 2005 (43)				
Traffic safety	Walking for leisure	BZ	NS	Hallal, 2010 (49)				
	Walking for leisure	HIC&MIC	NS	Sugiyama, 2014 (56)				
No barriers for walking	Walking for leisure	HIC&MIC	NS	Sugiyama, 2014 (56)	MVPA *	HIC&MIC	+	Cerin, 2014 (57)
	Walking for transport	BZ	+	Parra, 2011 (48)	MVPA *	HIC&MIC	+	Cerin 2014
Fooling cofo from crimo	Walking for leisure	BZ	NS	Gomes, 2011 (46)				
reening sale normenine	Meeting PA rec	JAP	+	Ding 2011 (13)				
	Weeting TATEE	Norway	-	Ding, 2011 (13)				
	Biking for transport	LAC	+	Parra, 2011 (48)	MVPA	HIC&MIC	J shape	Cerin 2014 (57)
Land use mix	LPA or Total PA	HIC	+	Duncan, 2005 (43)				
	Meeting PA rec	BZ, HK, JAP, & NZ	+	Ding, 2011 (13)				
	Walking for leisure*	HIC&MIC	+	Sugiyama, 2014 (56)				
Street connectivity	Walking for leisure*	HIC&MIC	+	Sugiyama, 2014 (56)	MVPA *	HIC&MIC	+	Cerin 2014 (57)
	Walking for leisure	HIC&MIC	Inverted U	Sugiyama, 2014 (56)	MVPA*	HIC&MIC	Inverted U	Cerin, 2014 (57)
Residential density	Meeting PA rec	Norway	+	Ding 2011 (13)				
	Weeting TATEE	JAP	-	Dilig, 2011 (13)				
Few cul-de sacs	Walking for leisure*	HIC&MIC	+	Sugiyama, 2014 (56)	MVPA *	HIC&MIC	+	Cerin 2014 (57)
Transit stop near home	Meeting PA rec	BEL, HK& JAP COL**	+	Ding, 2011 (13)				
* Relationshins were found only in hivariate analysis but not in fully adjusted models ** Negative relationship, but non-significant PA= Physical activity, MVPA= Moderate to Vigorous Physical								

* Relationships were found only in bivariate analysis, but not in fully adjusted models **Negative relationship, but non-significant. PA= Physical activity, MVPA= Moderate to Vigorous Physical Activity; LPA= Leisure-time physical activity, TPA= transport physical activity, BEL= Belgium, COL= Colombia, JAP= Japan, HK=Hong Kong, BZ= Brazil, NZ= New Zealand, HIC=High income countries, MIC= Middle Income Countries, LAC= Latin American Country

I.III. The built environment in Cuernavaca

Associations between the built environment and physical activity may be driven by contextual, cultural or psychosocial factors specific for each context. The Latin America urban environment differs markedly from that found in those commonly studied high income countries. For example, population density is typically higher (58), public transportation is used more frequently and by a higher proportion of the population (59), human activity generally focuses in central districts (60), road and traffic safety is poorer (61), and crime rates and social inequalities are higher (62). Due to the cultural, social, economic and structural differences between high income countries and Latin America, differences in associations between the built environment and physical activity are expected.

Cuernavaca is in the central region of Mexico and is considered mid-sized (total land mass of 150 km²), with a population of 365,000 inhabitants according to the 2010 Mexican Census. It has very similar rates of overweight and obesity as the whole country (54), and can be considered a regular Mexican city in size and structure. As other Mexican cities, the city lacks of cycling infrastructure and Cuernavaca's downtown is a small (2 km²) vivid area that harbors a population of 27,000 people (6,000 residents and 21,000 employees) (63). However, certain features of the built and social environment make it unique.

The topography of the city is one of its many peculiarities. Cuernavaca has many steeps and slopes and is carved up by a system of 46 gorges distributed along the city from north to south. Given these topographic characteristics, the city has better street connectivity from north to south than from east to west. In spite of the former, a study comparing the built environment using geographic information systems (GIS) across 15 cities from culturally and environmentally diverse countries ranked Cuernavaca among the cities with the highest intersection density (64).

Public transportation in Cuernavaca is provided by a total of 20 bus routes. Contrary to bus systems available in other cities where bus stops are generally spaced within walking distance of each other, in Cuernavaca buses stop whenever and wherever a potential rider signals the driver to do so (65). Additionally, given the reduced connectivity from east to west, several routes may circulate through the same streets going from north to south. These characteristics make public transportation highly available in the city, as shown by the high perceived proximity to transit stops by most participants and the fact that among 15 cities around the world, Cuernavaca had the highest availability of objectively derived transit stops (64). A recent study conducted in the city's downtown reported an oversupply of public transportation up to 5 times higher than the estimated demand of transit trips (63).

The crime situation is also worth mentioning. IPEN-Mexico collected data when Mexico was enduring a period of very high crime (2011), and Cuernavaca was one of the most affected cities. According to the National Survey on Victimisation and Security Perception conducted by the Mexican Statistics Bureau (INEGI) in 2012, in the state of Morelos 43.0% of adults reported having stopped going out for a walk out of fear of suffering a crime (66). This number was the fifth highest in the country, after Tamaulipas (55.8%), Nuevo León (52.2%), Coahuila (48.4%) and Chihuahua (47.9%) (66).

I.IV. Objective and self-reported measures of physical activity

Measures of physical activity for health promotion purposes are usually by self-report, through the completion of questionnaires, or using objective measures, such as those obtained from accelerometers (67). Evidence suggests that although physical activity questionnaires, such as the International Physical Activity Questionnaire, are useful for ranking participants into physical activity levels, they are less precise assessing the absolute volume (intensity, frequency and duration) of physical activity (e.g. the total amount of time spent in moderate-to-vigorous physical activity) compared to accelerometers. Despite the former, accelerometers are unlikely to fully replace selfreport measures because both measurements capture different dimensions and domains of physical activity, and hence, perceived measures of the built environment may relate differently with selfreported and objectively measured physical activity.

Physical activity questionnaires are able to measure physical activity domains. Evidence suggests that the relations between neighborhood environmental attributes and physical activity are domain-specific (68-70). For example, while sidewalk availability may be important for walking for transport (69, 70), other features, such as availability and accessibility of recreational facilities (e.g., parks) and aesthetics, could be a relevant factor for leisure-time walking (68, 69). This information is valuable for better targeting physical activity interventions toward specific behaviors. Nevertheless, compensatory mechanisms may exist between physical activity domains, and increases in one physical activity domain (e.g. occupational physical activity) may be compensated by decreases in another domain (e.g. leisure-time physical activity) (**71**).

In contrast, accelerometers measure accelerations in physical motion, and do not directly measure behavior (72). Although accelerometers do not take into account the domain and setting of physical activity (e.g. indoor vs. outdoor; transport vs. leisure), they may provide a superior measure for identifying relevant environmental correlates associated with higher physical activity levels

while minimizing the effect of compensatory mechanisms between types and domains of physical activity.

I.V. IPEN-Mexico preliminary results

This dissertation is part of the IPEN-Mexico project (IPEN: International Physical Activity Environment Network). IPEN is a collaborative network of researchers from twelve countries studying the associations between physical activity and the BE. The IPEN Adult project was designed to examine associations of neighborhood environment with physical activity across 12 environmentally- and culturally-diverse countries using state-of-the art, common measures across countries (for more information visit <u>www.ipenproject.org</u>) (73). IPEN Mexico is a cross-sectional, multistage clustered study in the city of Cuernavaca. Data collection and data set preparation for the Mexican site of the IPEN Adult project were conducted in 2011 and 2012 and analyses are ongoing.

Previous reports from Salvo et al using this dataset showed that Mexican adults were more active during weekdays than weekends, suggesting that physical activity may be more strongly driven by necessity (transport) than by choice (leisure) (74). As for the relationship between objective measures of the built environment and physical activity, it was reported that walkability, as well as residential density, commercial density, and street connectivity, and density of transit stops, were inversely related to accelerometer-based physical activity (14). Similarly, objectively measured park availability was not associated with physical activity when parks were perceived as safe, whereas a negative relationship was observed when parks were perceived as unsafe (14).

There are several possible explanations for the counterintuitive associations between physical activity and objective measures of the built environment in Mexico. Up to now the definition of categories of objectively measured walkability has been sample specific, using quartiles, quintiles or deciles of the distribution of the study sample. Definitions of high and low walkability may not represent the same concept across sites. For example, what is defined as "low walkability" in Mexico, may be "high walkability" in other countries. Most studies have analyzed the walkability index and not the individual components. However, individual components may not be associated with physical activity individually or associations between individual components and physical activity may differ to those observed between the walkability index and physical activity. It is also possible that individual studies have only shown partial relationships between walkability and physical activity. Pooled analysis using IPEN data from 15 cities have shown curvilinear (U, inverted U or J shaped) relationships between physical activity and some perceived measures of the built environment (i.e land use mix access and residential density) (56, 57). Inaccurate objective measures may also account for these unexpected associations because data sources for Geographic Information Systems in Mexico are not as detailed and up to date as those in high income countries. Issues related with accelerometer-based physical activity may also account for these relations. Physical activity patterns in middle-income countries may differ to those in high income countries. For example, transport physical activity is more frequently used and by a higher proportion of the population (59). Using accelerometer-based physical activity may not adequately capture such differences. Another possible explanation is that associations between the built environment and physical activity are driven by contextual, cultural or psychosocial factors specific for each context.

I.VI. Research questions

In order to inform stakeholders and to design, implement and target appropriate environmental strategies to increase physical activity among Mexicans, local studies that take into consideration context-specific subjects, such as perceptions, are needed. With these dissertation we aimed to fill this gap in literature by exploring the following questions:

- 1. Is perceived environment associated with objective and self-reported physical activity in Mexican adults living in the city of Cuernavaca?
- 2. Are objective measures of the BE within a 500 m buffer related with perceptions of the BE from Mexican adults living in the city of Cuernavaca?
- 3. Are associations between objective measures of the BE within a 500 m buffer and perceptions of the BE moderated by demographic characteristics?

This dissertation presents the results of the three analyses addressing the questions above using data from the Mexican site of the IPEN adult project. Study I aimed to estimate the associations between perceived environment and accelerometer-based physical activity (75), and is currently in press at the American Journal of Preventive Medicine. Study II tested the correspondence between objective and perceived measures of the built environment for physical activity, and assessed whether certain variables modified these relationships (76). This manuscript was published at Preventing Chronic Disease in June 2016. Finally, Study III estimated the associations between perceived environment and self-reported leisure-time walking, moderate-to-vigorous leisure-time physical activity, and transport physical activity (77). This manuscript was submitted for publication to Preventive

Medicine in May 2016. Considering the results of the three analyses, a final discussion, policy implications and directions for future research are provided in the final section of this dissertation.

I.VII. Hypoteheses

Due to the cultural, social, economic and structural differences of Mexico with respect to high income countries where the majority of the evidence linking physical activity to the built environment comes from, the characteristics of the city of Cuernavaca, and based on reported associations in literature on these relationships from middle income countries and Latin-America (Table 1), we hypothesized the following:

- Objectively measured MVPA will be positively associated with proximity and access to small and large parks, pedestrian infrastructure and safety from crime; negatively associated with proximity to transit stops, and not associated with traffic safety, aesthetics, few cul-de-sacs, no major barriers for walking, as well as the three components of the American definition for walkability (residential density, land use mix and street connectivity).
- 2. Walking for leisure will be positively associated with land use mix, residential density, feeling safe from crime, feeling safe at parks, and proximity and access to small and large parks, and not associated with street connectivity, few cul-de-sacs, no barriers for walking, traffic safety, aesthetics, and proximity to transit stops.
- 3. Leisure-time moderate to vigorous physical activity will be positively associated with pedestrian infrastructure, feeling safe from crime, feeling safe at parks, and proximity and access to small and large parks, and not associated to land use mix, residential density, street connectivity, few cul-de-sacs, no barriers for walking, traffic safety and aesthetics.
- 4. Walking for transport will be positively associated with land use mix, street connectivity and pedestrian infrastructure; negatively associated with proximity to transit stops, and no association will be found with residential density, few cul-de-sacs, no barriers for walking, traffic safety, feeling safe from crime, feeling safe at parks, and proximity and access to small and large parks.
- 5. Perceived and objective measures of the BE will have a low association. Specifically, residential density, connectivity, and land-use mix will have a non-linear relationship.
- 6. Perceptions will be least associated with objective measures of the BE among people from the high socioeconomic status, not meeting physical activity recommendations, and women.

Part II. Study I. Perceived Neighborhood Environment and Physical Activity

Jauregui, A., Pratt, M., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Hernandez, B., Rivera, J.A., Salvo, D., 2016. Perceived Neighborhood Environment and Physical Activity: The International Physical Activity and Environment Network Adult Study in Mexico. Am J Prev Med. 51:271-79.

DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2016.03.026

Perceived Neighborhood Environment and Physical Activity



Alejandra Jáuregui, MSc,¹ Michael Pratt, MD, MSPE, MPH,² Héctor Lamadrid-Figueroa, PhD,³ Bernardo Hernández, DSc,⁴ Juan A. Rivera, PhD,¹ Deborah Salvo, PhD^{1,5}

Introduction: There is compelling evidence linking physical activity with environmental characteristics in high-income countries, but evidence among low- and middle-income countries is scarce and results are inconsistent. This study assessed associations between perceived measures of the built environment and objectively measured physical activity among Mexican adults.

Methods: A population-based study of adults aged 20-65 years was conducted in Cuernavaca, Mexico, in 2011 (N=629). Participants wore an accelerometer for 7 days. Perceived environment data were obtained by questionnaire. In 2014, multiple regression models estimated the association between perceived environmental variables and total moderate to vigorous physical activity (MVPA); MVPA within 10-minute bouts was analyzed using a two-part model.

Results: Easy access to neighborhood parks and close proximity to metropolitan parks were positively associated with total MVPA. Proximity to metropolitan parks was also positively related to any MVPA within bouts among women. High perceived aesthetics among those of low SES and high perceived safety from crime among men were positively associated with total MVPA and MVPA within bouts. Having few cul-de-sacs within the neighborhood and proximity to transit stops were inversely related to total MVPA.

Conclusions: Access to parks, aesthetics, and safety from crime are important correlates of physical activity among Mexican adults. Yet, this study finds no association for other environmental features usually thought to be important for increasing activity levels. These findings highlight the importance of conducting more studies in low- and middle-income countries that examine the relationship between physical activity and the built environment.

(Am J Prev Med 2016;51(2):271–279) © 2016 American Journal of Preventive Medicine. Published by Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

0749-3797/\$36.00 http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2016.03.026

Introduction

Physical inactivity causes the same number of deaths each year as tobacco use and is a risk factor for Type 2 diabetes and heart disease,^{1,2} the leading causes of death among Mexicans.³ Trends in Mexico suggest that physical inactivity is increasing.⁴ Identifying the correlates of physical activity is crucial for developing local strategies to promote physical activity with population-wide effects.

Individual, interpersonal, and environmental factors influence physical activity.⁵ Population-level increases in physical activity may be achieved more effectively through strategies that target the built environment.⁶

From the ¹Centro de Investigación en Nutrición y Salud, Instituto Nacional de Salud Pública, Cuernavaca, Morelos, México; ²Hubert Department of Global Health, Rollins School of Public Health, Emory University, Atlanta, Georgia; ³Centro de Investigación en Salud Poblacional, Instituto Nacional de Salud Pública, Cuernavaca, Morelos, México; ⁴Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, University of Washington, Seattle, Washington; and ⁵Michael and Susan Dell Center for Healthy Living, University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston, School of Public Health–Austin Regional Campus, Austin, Texas

Address correspondence to: Alejandra Jáuregui, MSc, Av. Universidad 655, Cuernavaca, Morelos, México 62100. E-mail: alejandra.jauregui@ insp.mx.

There is compelling evidence linking physical activity with built environment characteristics such as residential density, commercial density, street connectivity, land use mix,^{7–9} recreational facilities,^{9–12} pedestrian infrastructure,⁹ aesthetics,¹³ and traffic safety.⁹ Yet, the vast majority of the evidence is derived from studies in high-income countries.^{7,11,14–16}

Research in this field in Latin American countries is scarce, and results are not consistent with those from high-income countries.^{17,18} Previous reports from this research team showed that in Mexico, objectively measured residential density, commercial density, and street connectivity were inversely related to physical activity.¹⁷

Objective and perceived measures have been used to assess environmental characteristics.^{8,17,18} Perceived measures may play an important and distinct role in influencing physical activity, and allow for assessing relevant aspects of the built environment that are difficult to measure objectively (e.g., aesthetics and safety).^{19,20} In order to improve the understanding of the environmental correlates of physical activity in a Latin American setting, this study aimed to estimate the associations between perceived environment and objectively measured physical activity among adults in Mexico.

Methods

Study Design and Setting

This study was part of the International Physical Activity and Environment Network (IPEN)– Mexico project.²¹ IPEN–Mexico is a cross-sectional, population-based study of adults in Cuernavaca, Mexico (365,000 inhabitants). Cuernavaca is in the central region of Mexico. It has many steep slopes and has presented an increase in crime in the past years.²² Data collection and data set preparation were conducted in 2011–2012. This analysis was conducted in 2014.

Participants

A representative sample of adults was selected using Census tracts as primary sampling units. Census tracts were stratified in four levels of SES and two levels of objectively measured walkability.⁷ Eight Census tracts per stratum were randomly selected, yielding 32 (out of 123) study Census tracts. Seven blocks were randomly selected per Census tract and two to four households were selected per block.²³ Data were collected in person via two home visits. Eligible participants were aged 20–65 years, able to walk, and permanent residents of that household. Participants signed informed consent forms before data collection. The study was approved by the IRB of Emory University and the Instituto Nacional de Salud Pública of Mexico.

Measures

Physical activity was collected with GT3X Actigraph accelerometers using 60-second epochs. Participants were given the device during the first home visit and wore it on their right hip for 7 days. A valid measurement had at least 5 days with 10 hours per day. Total minutes per week of moderate to vigorous physical activity (MVPA) and minutes per week of MVPA occurring within bouts of \geq 10 minutes were calculated. Total MVPA was scored with MeterPlus 4.2 using Freedson's cut points for adults.²⁴ Bouts were defined as having a duration of \geq 10 minutes, consisting of \geq 80% of MVPA, and not having breaks lasting > 2 minutes.¹⁷ Bouts of MVPA were calculated using MatLab, version 7.7.

Trained field workers administered the Abbreviated Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale (ANEWS) adapted for use in Latin America during a second home visit.²⁵ ANEWS consists of 58 items divided into ten subscales²⁶: residential density, land use mix diversity, land use mix access, street connectivity, few cul-de-sacs, no major physical barriers for walking, pedestrian infrastructure, aesthetics, traffic safety, and safety from crime. High test–retest reliability (intraclass correlation coefficient >0.75) has been reported for most of these subscales.^{27–29} This version included characteristics of the built environment present in Latin American urban settings such as hilliness, proximity to public transportation, park safety, and easy access and proximity to small and large parks.²⁵ Variables were calculated as per the ANEWS protocol (Appendix Table 1, available online).²⁶

Self-reported age, sex, education level, marital status, individuallevel SES (based on 25 questions on household characteristics and assets, as used by the National Health and Nutrition Surveys of Mexico³⁰), and motor vehicle ownership were collected during the second home visit.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics (means, frequencies, and 95% CIs) were calculated for all variables. Weekly minutes of total MVPA were log-transformed to improve the normality of the distribution for the dependent variable. No zero values were found in total MVPA, whereas almost 30% of participants did not accumulate any MVPA within bouts.

Linear regression models were used to determine the relationship between perceived environment variables and total MVPA (log-transformed). The selection of relevant environment variables was based on theoretic and empirical criteria. First, environmental variables were introduced one at a time in single environment (independent) variable models, adjusting for sex, age, marital status, SES, motor vehicle ownership, educational attainment, and accelerometer wear time. Next, a full environmental variable model was run, including the same covariates listed above and environmental variables associated with a p < 0.05 in the single environment variable models, or those considered as theoretically relevant, as discussed below. Regardless of statistical significance, safety from crime, access to parks, pedestrian infrastructure, land use mix, traffic safety, and proximity to transit stops were kept in the full environmental variable model based on reported associations from other middle-income countries.^{17,18,22,31,32} The authors tested for all possible interactions between environmental variables and gender as well as SES, but only significant (p < 0.05) interactions were included in the full environmental variable model. In these cases, subgroup-sliced associations are reported instead of overall main effects.

Preliminary analysis indicated that MVPA within bouts had a distribution with a large number of zeroes and a continuous right-

Table 1. Sample Characteristics: Sociodemographic, Accelerometer-BasedPhysical Activity^a (n=659)

Characteristic	n	% (95% CI) ^a
Gender (%)		
Female	358	50.9 (43.8, 57.8)
Male	301	49.1 (42.2, 56.2)
SES (%)		
Low	194	30.9 (23.6, 39.3)
Medium	159	23.7 (20.2, 27.4)
Medium-high	196	29.4 (24.8, 34.5)
High	110	16.1 (12.9, 19.8)
Education (%)		
Elementary school or less	100	15.0 (12.1, 18.4)
Some or complete middle school	161	25.3 (21.6, 29.5)
Some or complete high school	184	27.1 (23.7, 30.9)
Some or complete college	173	27.1 (23.5, 31.1)
Postgraduate	41	5.4 (3.5, 8.3)
Motor vehicle ownership (%)		
Car	354	53.4 (46.8, 60.0)
Motorcycle	30	4.8 (3.3, 7.0)
Either	362	54.8 (48.0, 61.5)
Marital status (%)		
Single	164	25.4 (22.2, 28.9)
Married or living with someone	422	64.6 (60.2, 68.7)
Separated or divorced	56	7.6 (5.7, 9.9)
Widower	17	2.5 (1.4, 4.4)
Meeting physical activity guidelines (%)		
Total moderate to vigorous physical activity	377	59.0 (54.1, 63.8)
Moderate to vigorous physical activity occurring within bouts of at least 10 minutes	92	13.9 (11.1, 17.3)

^aWeighted for survey design.

skewed non-zero part. Previous approaches have estimated separate regression models to identify perceived environmental variables associated with (1) likelihood of any physical activity versus no physical activity; and (2) the duration (minutes per week) of physical activity among the subgroup engaging in this behavior.³³ However, a more adequate approach to explore such relationships is to use a two-part model. This model is useful for estimating relationships between variables for mixed discrete–continuous outcomes, while allowing separate mechanisms to determine the likelihood and duration for MVPA within bouts.³⁴ A logit model was fit for the possibility of observing any MVPA within bouts; then, conditional on a positive outcome, a linear regression model was used to estimate the duration of MVPA within bouts (log-transformed). The same criteria as those

used in total MVPA were applied to select relevant perceived environmental variables.

Final models were tested for specification error and multicollinearity. The normality and homoscedasticity assumptions were assessed by graphical methods. The antilogarithms of the regression coefficient estimates (exp[B]) of all models were calculated and reported. All analyses accounted for the complex multistage clustered design and were weighted for probability of selection. Analyses were conducted using Stata, version 13.0, survey procedures (e.g., *svy*).

Results

Of the 677 participants originally recruited, ten had incomplete perceived environmental data and eight did not have enough wear time accelerometry data, leaving 659 participants for analysis. No significant differences in demographic characteristics were found between the analytic and full samples. Participants were aged 42 (95% CI=40.7, 43.2) years on average, 50.9% female, and 54.8% owned a motorized vehicle (Table 1). On average, participants engaged in 222.4 (95% CI=201.2, 243.6) minutes/week of total MVPA and in 66.2 (95% CI=56.4, 75.99) minutes/week of MVPA within bouts. A total of 70.6% respondents reported low (score < 50) residential density; 93.0% high land use mix diversity; and 99.6% a transit stop within ≤ 10 minutes' walking distance (Appendix Table 2, available online).

Single environmental variable models identified few cul-de-sacs as negative correlate of total MVPA and proximity to large parks, easy access

to small parks, and better access to mixed use as positive correlates (p < 0.05) of total MVPA after adjusting for covariates (Table 2). These variables, plus the other theoretically relevant environmental variables, were introduced in the full environmental variable model. Only few cul-de-sacs (inverse); proximity to large parks; and easy access to small parks remained significantly associated with total MVPA (p < 0.05) in the fully adjusted model. Each unit increase in proximity to large parks and easy access to small parks was associated with a 12% (95% CI=6%, 18%) and 16% (95% CI=1%, 35%) increase in total MVPA, respectively. Each unit increase **Table 2.** Associations Between Perceived Environment and Total Moderate to

 Vigorous Physical Activity (Minutes/Week) in Mexican Adults

Variable	Single environmental variable models ^a , exp(B) (95% Cl)	Full environmental variable model ^b , exp(B) (95% Cl)
Safety from crime	1.03 (0.94, 1.13)	
Females		0.92 (0.76, 1.11)
Males		1.14 (1.03, 1.26)
Easy access to small parks	1.18 (1.03, 1.34)	1.16 (1.01, 1.35)
Pedestrian infrastructure	1.12 (0.89, 1.4)	0.97 (0.78, 1.21)
Land use mix diversity	1.18 (1.01, 1.38)	1.00 (0.86, 1.17)
Land use mix Access	0.95 (0.76, 1.18)	0.86 (0.70, 1.06)
Safety from traffic	1.14 (0.97, 1.33)	1.12 (0.96, 1.31)
Few cul-de-sacs	0.91 (0.84, 0.99)	0.91 (0.83, 0.99)
Proximity to transit stops	1.07 (0.93, 1.23)	1.08 (0.94, 1.23)
Proximity to large parks	1.13 (1.07, 1.19)	1.12 (1.06, 1.18)
Aesthetics	1.09 (0.90, 1.31)	
Low SES		1.47 (1.01, 2.15)
Medium SES		1.23 (0.95, 1.61)
Medium-high SES		0.90 (0.72, 1.13)
High SES		0.83 (0.64, 1.00)

Note: Exp(B) is to be interpreted as the proportional increase in total minutes per week of moderate to vigorous physical activity associated with a 1-unit increase in the independent variable. Boldface indicates statistical significance (p < 0.05).

^aRegression coefficients are adjusted for sex, age, marital status, individual SES, motor vehicle ownership, educational attainment, accelerometer wear time, and the survey design.

^bRegression coefficients are adjusted for the same covariates as single environmental variable models, all perceived environment variables listed in the table, and the significant (p < 0.05) interaction terms "Gender X safety from crime" and "SES quartile X aesthetics." The sliced associations by gender and SES quartile, correspondingly, are presented (Figure 1A and B).

in few cul-de-sacs was associated with a decrease of 9% (95% CI=1%, 17%) in total MVPA (Table 2). The relationship between total MVPA and aesthetics differed by SES (p < 0.05): Aesthetics were positively related with a 47% (95% CI=1%, 115%) increase in total MVPA among participants of low SES, whereas this relationship decreased in the upper three quartiles of SES (Figure 1A). The relationship between total MVPA and perceived safety from crime differed by gender: High safety from crime was positively related with total MVPA only among men, with a 14% (95% CI=3%, 26%) increase in total MVPA per unit increase in this variable (Figure 1B). No other statistically significant interactions between environmental and sociodemographic variables were observed.

Discussion

This study identified easy access to neighborhood parks, close proximity to large parks, high perceived aesthetics among low-SES participants, and high safety from crime among men as positive correlates for physical activity among adults in Cuernavaca, Mexico. Few cul-de-sacs and proximity to transit stops were inverse correlates of physical activity in this setting.

In line with previous work,^{12,33,35,36} close proximity and easy access to parks were positively associated with physical activity. Although Cuernavaca has average green spaces compared to other Mexican cities,³⁷ the city ranked the lowest among 15 cities worldwide.³⁸

models did not identify any significant (p < 0.05) correlate of the probability of weekly minutes of MVPA within bouts (data not shown). The full environmental variable model included only theoretically relevant environmental variables (Table 3). No environmental correlates were associated with any MVPA within bouts in the full sample; however, proximity to metropolitan parks was positively associated with 69% (95% CI=13%, 153%) higher probability of any MVPA within bouts among women, whereas no significant relationship was observed for men (exp [B]=0.94, 95% CI=0.75, 1.18) (Figure 1C). Conditional on engaging in MVPA within bouts, time spent in this outcome was associated with proximity to large parks (positive) and transit stops (inverse): Each unit increase in proximity to large parks was associated with a 12% (95% CI=1%, 24%) increase in MVPA within bouts. Each unit of proximity to transit stops was negatively associated with a 19% (95% CI=10%, 28%) decrease in this outcome. Additionally, the same interactions between aesthetics and SES, as well as between gender and safety from crime, were observed (p < 0.05) (Table 3). No other significant interactions between environmental variables and gender or SES were observed.

Single environmental variable



Figure 1. Group associations between physical activity outcomes and perceived environment.

Note: The relationship between perceived aestethics and total MVPA (minutes/week) differed by SES level (A), whereas gender differences were observed in the relationships between total MVPA (minutes/week) and safety from crime (B), as well as any MVPA within bouts and perceived proximity to large parks (C). Estimations adjusted for sex, age, marital status, individual SES, motor vehicle ownership, educational attainment, accelerometer wear time, land use mix diversity, land use mix access, pedestrian infrastructure, traffic safety, few cul-de-sacs, proximity to metropolitan parks, easy access to neighborhood parks, proximity to transit, as well as the survey design. Figure (A) and (B) additionally adjusted for the interactions SES X aesthetics, as well as gender X safety from crime. Figure (C) adjusted for the interaction gender X proximity to metropolitan parks. Cuernavaca, Morelos, 2011. N=659.

MVPA, moderate to vigorous physical activity.

Table 3. Associations Between Perceived Environment and Moderate to

 Vigorous Physical Activity Within Bouts in Mexican Adults

Variable	Any MVPA within bouts ^a , exp(B) (95% Cl)	Minutes per week in MVPA within bouts ^b , exp(B) (95% CI)
Safety from crime	1.12 (0.85, 1.46)	
Females		0.90 (0.74, 1.10)
Males		1.29 (1.07, 1.57)
Easy access to parks	1.49 (0.93, 2.36)	1.02 (0.76, 1.36)
Pedestrian infrastructure	0.95 (0.59, 1.53)	0.97 (0.76, 1.24)
Land use mix diversity	0.95 (0.73, 1.23)	0.91 (0.71, 1.16)
Land use mix access	0.76 (0.42, 1.38)	0.95 (0.73, 1.23)
Traffic safety	1.38 (0.84, 2.28)	1.06 (0.91, 1.25)
Proximity to transit stops	1.04 (0.73, 1.47)	0.81 (0.72, 0.90)
Proximity to large parks		1.12 (1.01, 1.24)
Females	1.69 (1.13, 2.53)	
Males	0.94 (0.75, 1.18)	
Aesthetics	0.99 (0.63, 1.56)	
Low SES		1.16 (0.84, 1.60)
Medium SES		1.37 (0.92, 2.05)
Medium- high SES		0.74 (0.53, 1.05)
High SES		0.81 (0.44, 1.47)

Note: Regression coefficients were estimated using a two-part model. Both equations are adjusted for sex, age, marital status, individual SES, motor vehicle ownership, educational attainment, accelerometer wear time, all perceived environment variables listed in the table, and the survey design.

 $\mathsf{Exp}(\mathsf{B})$ is to be interpreted as the proportional increase in total minutes per week of MVPA associated with a 1-unit increase on the independent variable.

Boldface indicates statistical significance (p < 0.05).

^aEquation additionally adjusted for the significant (p < 0.05) interaction term "Gender X proximity to large parks." The sliced associations by gender are presented (Figure 1C). ^bEquation additionally adjusted for the significant (p < 0.05) interaction terms "Gender X safety

from crime" and "SES quartile X aesthetics." The sliced associations by gender and SES quartile, correspondingly, are presented.

MVPA, moderate to vigorous physical activity.

Modifying the built environment in order to increase access to large parks may be challenging in old cities such as Cuernavaca. Given that objective measures are not always consistent with perceived measures, in some circumstances increasing awareness, rather than modifying the physical environment, may be a more effective strategy for increasing MVPA, especially if targeted to population groups with low perception scores but living in objectively derived activity-friendly environments.³⁹

It has been suggested that individuals who are less physically active, older, and living with children have a poorer awareness of their neighborhood.^{40,41} In addition, recovering public spaces and providing access for leisure physical activity, such as the *ciclovías* or free physical activity classes in public spaces, may be considered.^{42,43} These strategies have shown promise for increasing physical activity at a population level in Latin America.⁴⁴

Gender differences have been observed in the relationship between environmental features and physical activity.45,46 In this study, proximity to large parks was positively related with higher probabilities of any MVPA within bouts among women. This finding is important, as women in Mexico have higher rates of physical inactivity than men.⁴ Given the potential relevance of this finding for female physical activity promotion strategies, future research should explore the reasons behind this relationship. Likewise, safety from crime was positively related to physical activity only among men. Perhaps this environmental feature is more relevant for men in Cuernavaca given the high crime rates in the city and because injuries and interpersonal violence are leading causes of healthy life lost among Mexican men.^{22,47} It is also possible that men are physically active in places where security perceptions are more relevant (e.g., streets). According to these data, safety from crime was mildly correlated with perceived traffic safety, aesthetics, pedestrian infrastructure, and no major barriers for walking (r = 0.11 - 0.27, p < 0.05 for all, data not)shown). Future analyses should explore gender-specific relationships among

place, security perceptions, and physical activity.

Aesthetics were positively associated with physical activity only in the low-SES group. Previous reports on the relationship between aesthetics and physical activity from other Latin American countries are inconsistent.¹⁸ Perceived aesthetics are hypothesized to encourage engagement in leisure-time activities through the provision of clean and well-maintained infrastructure and attractive buildings and natural elements.¹¹ Given that

low-SES individuals accumulate more necessity-driven physical activity, this relationship was unexpected. Perhaps, transport-related activities in low-SES individuals make them more aware of their neighborhood and therefore more susceptible to environmental influences on physical activity. Awareness may account for this and other unexpected associations from studies conducted in other settings. Future analyses exploring the relationship between objective and perceived measures of the built environment may provide a better understanding of this association.

In contrast to previous reports from high-income countries,³³ few cul-de-sacs and proximity to transit stops were inversely related with physical activity. Results are consistent with previous findings from this data set reporting a negative relationship between total MVPA and objectively measured connectivity and transit density.¹⁷ Cul-de-sac density is an inverse measure of street connectivity. Among 15 international cities, Cuernavaca had the highest and second highest transit and intersection density, respectively.³⁸ As a result of high intersection density, cul-de-sac density is low in Mexico. Perhaps in an environment with high street connectivity and low availability of public recreation spaces,³⁸ cul-de-sacs provide a safe space to engage in leisure activities. Future studies exploring the role of cul-de-sacs in physical activity engagement could confirm this hypothesis. Additionally, in Cuernavaca, buses stop whenever and wherever a potential rider signals the driver to do so (97% report living within high proximity of a public transit stop). Studies in Bogota, Colombia, where a similar transit system exists (referred to as "feeder buses") have reported inverse relationships between walking for transport and feeder buses.⁴⁸ A potential strategy for physical activity promotion in Cuernavaca could be to designate and enforce the use of formal bus stops with enough distance between each other.

Walkability is a composite measure of residential density, street connectivity, and land-use mix.^{7,8} Considering the lack of association between perceived residential density and land use mix with physical activity, the inverse relationship between a perceived measure of connectivity (few cul-de-sacs), and previous findings from this sample reporting negative relationships between objectively measured walkability,¹⁷ walkability may not be the best measure to rate the activity-friendliness of urban Mexican settings. In fact, results highlight unique environmental characteristics of the Mexican urban context, such as the ubiquitous perceived access to transit stops and high land use mix perception. These characteristics may account for the identified context-specific relationships.

Limitations

This is the first study to examine perceived environmental correlates of physical activity in the Mexican urban context and builds upon evidence in other Latin American countries. Limitations include the crosssectional design, which does not allow determination of causality. Given the high crime situation during data collection, findings on perceived safety from crime may be valid for the crime rate perceived by the population at the time of data collection and may change as crime rate perception changes. Self-report measures of environmental attributes may not represent accurate objective measures²⁰; however, they are still relevant because objective and perceived environmental attributes may be independently associated with physical activity.²⁰ Additionally, for some attributes, such as aesthetics and perceived safety from crime, environmental perceptions may be considered as criterion measures.¹⁹ Accelerometers do not take into account the domain and setting of physical activity (e.g., indoor versus outdoor, transport versus leisure), which could help to better elucidate these relations. Nevertheless, compensatory mechanisms may exist between physical activity domains. For example, an occupational intervention to increase physical activity reported that increases in activity during working hours were compensated for by reducing activity outside these hours.⁴⁹ Overall, objectively derived physical activity may be less sensitive to compensation mechanisms and therefore be superior as a single measure for identifying relevant environmental correlates associated with higher physical activity levels while minimizing the effect of compensatory mechanisms between types and domains of physical activity. MVPA within bouts is a variable with many zero values. Advanced analytic methods were employed to examine the strength of associations between perceived environmental features and MVPA within bouts. This new approach showed similar results to those previously used in the field. The principal strengths of this study are its representativeness of the population of Cuernavaca, supported by the random sampling design, the use of objective measures of physical activity, and the use of cross-validated, comparable measures of perceived environmental attributes.²⁶

Conclusions

This study identified environmental perceptions that may be relevant for physical activity promotion among Mexican adults. Perceived access to parks, aesthetics, and safety from crime were important correlates of physical activity. Other environmental features usually thought to be important for increasing activity levels among adults, such as residential density and land use mix, were not related to physical activity among Mexican adults, stressing the importance of conducting more studies in low- and middle-income countries examining these relationships.

AJ performed the statistical analysis, interpreted the data, and drafted the manuscript. MP made substantial contributions in selecting the appropriate statistical analyses, interpreting the data, and revising the manuscript critically for intellectual content. HL helped analyze the data and provided statistical expertise and advice. BH and JR made substantial contributions in selecting the appropriate statistical analyses, interpreting data, and revising the manuscript critically for intellectual content. DS helped draft the manuscript, contributed in selecting the appropriate statistical analyses, interpreting data, and critically revising the manuscript. DS and MP conceived, designed, and executed the study. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

The authors would like to thank Catalina Torres, Hugo Rodríguez, Lilian Perez, Andrea Ramirez, and field workers for essential logistic support. The IPEN–Mexico Project was conducted with support from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Foundation via an unrestricted grant from The Coca Cola Company supporting Project 550-10: Building Global Public Health Research Capacity for Non-Communicable Disease Prevention (2010–2013). At the time of manuscript preparation, DS was funded by a postdoctoral research fellowship sponsored by the Michael & Susan Dell Center for Healthy Living.

No financial disclosures were reported by the authors of this paper.

References

- Lee IM, Shiroma EJ, Lobelo F, Puska P, Blair SN, Katzmarzyk PT. Effect of physical inactivity on major non-communicable diseases worldwide: an analysis of burden of disease and life expectancy. *Lancet*. 2012;380(9838):219–229. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12) 61031-9.
- Lim SS, Vos T, Flaxman AD, et al. A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990-2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. *Lancet.* 2012;380(9859):2224– 2260. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61766-8.
- GBD 2013 Mortality and Causes of Death Collaborators. Global, regional, and national age-sex specific all-cause and cause-specific mortality for 240 causes of death, 1990-2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. *Lancet*. 2015;385(9963):117– 171. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61682-2.
- Medina C, Ian J, Campos I, Barquera S. Physical Inactivity prevalence and trends among Mexican Adults: results from the National Health and Nutrition Survey (ENSANUT) 2006 and 2012. *BMC Public Health*. 2013;13:1063. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-13-1063.

- Sallis JF, Cervero RB, Ascher W, Henderson KA, Kraft MK, Kerr J. An ecological approach to creating active living communities. *Annu Rev Public Health*. 2006;27:297–322. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev. publhealth.27.021405.102100.
- Sallis JF, Floyd MF, Rodriguez DA, Saelens BE. Role of built environments in physical activity, obesity, and cardiovascular disease. *Circulation*. 2012;125(5):729–737. http://dx.doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULA TIONAHA.110.969022.
- Frank LD, Schmid TL, Sallis JF, Chapman J, Saelens BE. Linking objectively measured physical activity with objectively measured urban form: findings from SMARTRAQ. *Am J Prev Med.* 2005;28(2 suppl 2):117–125. http://dx. doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2004.11.001.
- Leslie E, Coffee N, Frank L, Owen N, Bauman A, Hugo G. Walkability of local communities: using geographic information systems to objectively assess relevant environmental attributes. *Health Place*. 2007;13(1):111– 122. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2005.11.001.
- Duncan MJ, Spence JC, Mummery WK. Perceived environment and physical activity: a meta-analysis of selected environmental characteristics. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act*. 2005;2:11. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/ 1479-5868-2-11.
- Cerin E, Lee KY, Barnett A, Sit CH, Cheung MC, Chan WM. Objectively-measured neighborhood environments and leisure-time physical activity in Chinese urban elders. *Prev Med.* 2012;56(1):86–89. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2012.10.024.
- Saelens BE, Handy SL. Built environment correlates of walking: a review. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 2008;40(7 suppl):S550–S566. http://dx. doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e31817c67a4.
- Ding D, Sallis JF, Kerr J, Lee S, Rosenberg DE. Neighborhood environment and physical activity among youth a review. *Am J Prev Med.* 2011;41(4):442–455. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2011. 06.036.
- Bauman AE, Reis RS, Sallis JF, Wells JC, Loos RJ, Martin BW. Correlates of physical activity: why are some people physically active and others not? *Lancet*. 2012;380(9838):258–271. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60735-1.
- Owen N, Cerin E, Leslie E, et al. Neighborhood walkability and the walking behavior of Australian adults. *Am J Prev Med.* 2007;33(5):387– 395. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2007.07.025.
- Van Dyck D, Deforche B, Cardon G, De Bourdeaudhuij I. Neighbourhood walkability and its particular importance for adults with a preference for passive transport. *Health Place*. 2009;15(2):496–504. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2008.08.010.
- Sallis JF, Saelens BE, Frank LD, et al. Neighborhood built environment and income: examining multiple health outcomes. *Soc Sci Med.* 2009;68 (7):1285–1293. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2009.01.017.
- Salvo D, Reis RS, Rivera JA, Martorell R, Pratt M. Characteristics of the built environment in relation to objectively measured physical activity among Mexican adults, 2011. *Prev Chronic Dis.* 2014;11:140047. http: //dx.doi.org/10.5888/pcd11.140047.
- Arango CM, Paez DC, Reis RS, Brownson RC, Parra DC. Association between the perceived environment and physical activity among adults in Latin America: a systematic review. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2013;10:122. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-10-122.
- Brownson RC, Hoehner CM, Day K, Forsyth A, Sallis JF. Measuring the built environment for physical activity: state of the science. *Am J Prev Med.* 2009;36(4 suppl): S99–S123.e12.
- Arvidsson D, Kawakami N, Ohlsson H, Sundquist K. Physical activity and concordance between objective and perceived walkability. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 2012;44(2):280–287. http://dx.doi.org/10.1249/MSS. 0b013e31822a9289.
- Kerr J, Sallis JF, Owen N, et al. Advancing science and policy through a coordinated international study of physical activity and built environments: IPEN adult methods. J Phys Act Health. 2013;10(4):581–601.
- Ortega JA. Violence in Mexican municipalities and states (2014): Mexican Citizens' Council for Public Security and Criminal Justice. 2015 Jan–Feb.

- Salvo D, Torres C, Villa U, et al. Accelerometer-based physical activity levels among Mexican adults and their relation with sociodemographic characteristics and BMI: a cross-sectional study. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2015;12(1):79. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/ s12966-015-0243-z.
- Freedson PS, Melanson E, Sirard J. Calibration of the Computer Science and Applications, Inc. accelerometer. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 1998;30(5):777–781. http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/00005768-199805000-00021.
- Salvo D, Reis RS, Sarmiento OL, Pratt M. Overcoming the challenges of conducting physical activity and built environment research in Latin America: IPEN Latin America. *Prev Med.* 2014;69(suppl 1):S86–S92. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2014.10.014.
- Cerin E, Conway TL, Cain KL, et al. Sharing good NEWS across the world: developing comparable scores across 12 countries for the Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale (NEWS). *BMC Public Health.* 2013;13:309. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-13-309.
- Oyeyemi AL, Sallis JF, Deforche B, Oyeyemi AY, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Van Dyck D. Evaluation of the neighborhood environment walkability scale in Nigeria. *Int J Health Geogr.* 2013;12:16. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1186/1476-072X-12-16.
- Leslie E, Saelens B, Frank L, et al. Residents' perceptions of walkability attributes in objectively different neighbourhoods: a pilot study. *Health Place.* 2005;11(3):227–236. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace. 2004.05.005.
- Saelens BE, Sallis JF, Black JB, Chen D. Neighborhood-based differences in physical activity: an environment scale evaluation. *Am J Public Health*. 2003;93(9):1552–1558. http://dx.doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.93.9.1552.
- Gutierrez JP, Rivera-Dommarco J, Shamah-Levy T, et al. Encuesta Nacional de Salud y Nutricion 2012. Resultados Nacionales. Cuernavaca: México: Instituto Nacional de Salud Publica; 2012.
- Ding D, Adams MA, Sallis JF, et al. Perceived neighborhood environment and physical activity in 11 countries: do associations differ by country? *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2013;10:57. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1186/1479-5868-10-57.
- Parra DC, Hoehner CM, Hallal PC, et al. Perceived environmental correlates of physical activity for leisure and transportation in Curitiba, Brazil. *Prev Med.* 2011;52(3-4):234–238.
- 33. Sugiyama T, Cerin E, Owen N, et al. Perceived neighbourhood environmental attributes associated with adults recreational walking: IPEN Adult study in 12 countries. *Health Place*. 2014;28:22–30. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2014.03.003.
- Wooldridge JM. Econometric Analysis of Cross Section and Panel Data. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press; 2002.
- Hallal PC, Reis RS, Parra DC, Hoehner C, Brownson RC, Simoes EJ. Association between perceived environmental attributes and physical activity among adults in Recife, Brazil. J Phys Act Health. 2010;7(suppl 2):S213–S222.
- Kaczynski AT, Henderson KA. Parks and recreation settings and active living: a review of associations with physical activity function and intensity. J Phys Act Health. 2008;5(4):619–632.
- Marroquín D, Gómez A, Gómez T, et al. [Sustainable and Competitive Cities 2014]. Mexico, D.F.: Banco Nacional de México, BANOBRAS,

INFONAVIT, Instituto Mexicano para la Competitividad, and Centro Mario Molina; 2014.

- Adams MA, Frank LD, Schipperijn J, et al. International variation in neighborhood walkability, transit, and recreation environments using geographic information systems: the IPEN adult study. *Int J Health Geogr.* 2014;13:43. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1476-072X-13-43.
- Gebel K, Bauman AE, Sugiyama T, Owen N. Mismatch between perceived and objectively assessed neighborhood walkability attributes: prospective relationships with walking and weight gain. *Health Place*. 2011;17(2):519–524. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2010.12.008.
- Gebel K, Bauman A, Owen N. Correlates of non-concordance between perceived and objective measures of walkability. *Ann Behav Med.* 2009;37(2):228–238. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s12160-009-9098-3.
- McCormack G, Cerin E, Leslie E, Du Toit L, Owen N. Objective versus perceived walking distances to destinations: correspondence and predictive validity. *Environ Behav*. 2008;40(3):401–425. http://dx.doi. org/10.1177/0013916507300560.
- Sarmiento O, Torres A, Jacoby E, Pratt M, Schmid TL, Stierling G. The Ciclovia-Recreativa: a mass-recreational program with public health potential. J Phys Act Health. 2010;7(suppl 2):S163–S180.
- Mendonca BC, Oliveira AC, Toscano JJO, et al. Exposure to a community-wide physical activity promotion program and leisuretime physical activity in Aracaju, Brazil. J Phys Act Health. 2010;7 (suppl 2):S223–S228.
- Hoehner CM, Ribeiro IC, Parra DC, et al. Physical activity interventions in Latin America: expanding and classifying the evidence. *Am J Prev Med.* 2013;44(3):e31–e40. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre. 2012.10.026.
- Humpel N, Owen N, Leslie E, Marshall AL, Bauman AE, Sallis JF. Associations of location and perceived environmental attributes with walking in neighborhoods. *Am J Health Promot*. 2004;18(3):239–242. http://dx.doi.org/10.4278/0890-1171-18.3.239.
- Garcia Bengoechea E, Spence JC, McGannon KR. Gender differences in perceived environmental correlates of physical activity. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2005;2:12. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-2-12.
- Lozano R, Gomez-Dantes H, Garrido-Latorre F, et al. Burden of disease, injuries, risk factors and challenges for the health system in Mexico. Salud Publica Mex. 2013;55(6):580–594.
- Owen N, Mitas J, Sarmiento R, Reis R, Sugiyama T. Identifying the built environment determinants of physical activity and sedentary behavior: emerging international evidence. *J Phys Act Health.* 2010;7: S364–S366.
- Mansoubi M, Pearson N, Biddle SJ, Clemes SA. Using sit-to-stand workstations in offices: is there a compensation effect? *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 2016;48(4):720–725. http://dx.doi.org/10.1249/MSS.000000000 000802.

Appendix

Supplementary data

Supplementary data associated with this article can be found at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2016.03.026.

Appendix Table 1. Definition and operationalization of perceived environmental features

ANEWS sub-	ANEWS items	Data
scale		operationalization
Residential density	 How common are detached single-family residences in your neighborhood How common are townhouses or row houses of 1-3 stories in your neighborhood How common are apartments or condos 1-3 stories in your neighborhood How common are apartments or condos 4-6 stories in your neighborhood How common are apartments or condos 7-12 stories in your immediate neighborhood How common are apartments or condos 7-12 stories in your immediate neighborhood How common are apartments or condos more than 13 stories in your immediate neighborhood 	The score was computed using the following formula: ^a Single-family detached + (12 * row houses/townhouses 1-3 stories) + (10 * apts/condos 1-3 stories) + (25 * apts/condos 4-6 stories) + (50 * apts/condos 7-12 stories) + (75 *
	Five response options were provided, from "none", coded as zero, to "all", coded as 4.	apts/condos 13+ stories).
Land use mix diversity	About how long would it take to get from your home to the <u>nearest</u> businesses or facilities listed below if you <u>walked</u> to them?: 1) Convenience/small grocery store, 2) Supermarket, 3) Hardware store, 4) Fruit/vegetable market, 5) Laundry/dry cleaners, 6) Clothing store, 7) Post office, 8) Library, 9) Elementary school, 10) Other schools, 11) Book store, 12) Fast food restaurant, 13) Coffee place, 14) Bank/credit union, 15) Non-fast food restaurant, 16) Video store, 17) Pharmacy/drug store, 18)Salon/barber shop, 19) Your job or school, 20) Bus or trolley stop, 21) Park, 22) Plaza, 23) Gym or fitness facility. Response options for these items were scored using a Likert scale as follows: 1 (1-5 min), 2 (6-10 min), 3 (11-20 min), 4 (21-30 min), and 5	The score was computed by averaging the scores reported on the 23 destinations.
Land use mix access	 Stores are within easy walking distance of my home There are many places to go within easy walking distance of my home, 	The score was computed by averaging the scores reported on the three items.

using the Latin American version of the ANEWS.

	3) It is easy to walk to a transit stop (bus, train) from my home	
	nom my nome,	
	Five response options were available from	
	agree", coded as 5.	
	1) The distance between intersections in my	Response options were
	neighborhood is usually short	recoded so that higher
	2) There are many alternative routes for getting from place to place in my neighborhood	values indicated higher
Street	from place to place in my neighborhood.	density. The score was
connectivity	Five response options were available from	computed by
	"strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly	averaging the scores
	agree", coded as 5.	reported on the two
	1) The streets in my neighborhood do not have	items.
	many dead-end streets.	
Few cul-de-sacs		
	"strongly disagree" coded as 1 to "strongly	from reported scores
	agree", coded as 5.	on the single item.
	1) There are many obstacles (canyons/hillsides,	<u> </u>
	big avenues, cul-de sacs, rivers, etc) in my	
No major	for setting from place to place	
barriers for	for getting nom place to place.	
waiking	Five response options were available from	The score was derived
	"strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly	from reported scores
	1) There are sidewalks on most of the streets in	on the single item.
	my neighborhood	
	2) Sidewalks are separated from the road/traffic	
	in my neighborhood by parked cars	
	streets from the sidewalks in my neighborhood	
	4) My neighborhood streets are well lit at night.	
Pedestrian	5) There are crosswalks and pedestrian signals	
infrastructure	to help walkers cross busy streets in my	
	6) Walkers and bikers on the streets in my	
	neighborhood can be easily seen by people in	
	their homes.	The score was
	Five response options were available from	averaging the scores
	"strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly	reported on the six
	agree", coded as 5.	items.

Aesthetics	 There are trees along the streets in my neighborhood There are many interesting things to look at while walking in my neighborhood There are many beautiful natural sights in my neighborhood There are attractive buildings/homes in my neighborhood Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5. 	The score was computed by averaging the scores reported on the four items.
Traffic safety	 There is so much traffic along the streets near home that it is difficult or unpleasant to walk in my neighborhood The speed of traffic on most nearby streets is usually slow (50 km/h or less), Most drivers exceed the posted limits while driving in my neighborhood. Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5. 	Response options for items 1 and 3 were recoded so that higher values indicated higher levels of traffic safety. The score was computed by averaging the scores reported on the three items.
Safety from crime	 There is a high crime rate in my neighborhood. The crime rate in my neighborhood makes it unsafe to go on walks <u>during the day</u> The crime rate in my neighborhood makes it unsafe to go on walks <u>at night</u>. Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5. 	Response options were recoded so that higher values indicated higher levels of safety from crime. The score was computed by averaging the scores reported on the three items.
Hilliness	1) There are many slopes and inclines in my neighborhood streets that it is difficult to walk	The score was derived from reported scores on the single item.
Access to large and small parks	Can you easily walk to the following parks? a) Large parks b) Small parks Response options were yes or no	The access to large and small parks scores were computed separately from items a) and b), respectively.
Proximity to large parks	 About how long would it take to get from your home to the <u>nearest large park?</u> Response options for these items were scored using a Likert scale as follows: 1 (1-5 min), 2 	The score was derived from reported scores on the single item.

	(6-10 min), 3 (11-20 min), 4 (21-30 min), and 5 (31+ min).			
	1) About how long would it take to get from your home to the <u>nearest small park?</u>			
Proximity to small parks	Response options for these items were scored			
Parts	using a Likert scale as follows: 1 (1-5 min), 2 (6.10 min), $2(11.20 \text{ min}) = 4(21.20 \text{ min})$, and 5	The score was derived		
	(31 + min), $3(11 - 20 min)$, $4(21 - 30 min)$, and $3(31 + min)$.	on the single item.		
	1) The parks, plazas, green and recreational	_		
	spaces in my neighborhood are unsafe to go	Response options were		
	during the day.	recoded so that higher		
	2) The parks, plazas, green and recreational	values indicated higher		
Park safety	spaces in my neighborhood are unsafe to go at	levels of park safety		
from crime	night.	from crime. The score		
		was computed by		
	Five response options were available from	averaging the scores		
	"strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly	reported on the two		
	agree", coded as 5.	items.		
ANEWS: Abbreviated Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale				
^a Source: Cerin e	t al, 2013.(78)			

Variable	n	0⁄0 ^a	95%CI ^a
Residential density ^b			
Low (score<50)	449	70.6	(60.7, 78.9)
Medium (50-100)	134	20.2	(14.7, 27.2)
High (score≥100)	76	9.2	(5.6, 14.8)
Land use mix diversity ^c			
Low (score<3)	229	36.8	(27.9, 46.6)
High (score≥3)	430	63.2	(53.4, 72.0)
Proximity to neighborhood parks ^c			
Low (score<3)	251	39.9	(30.2, 50.6)
High (score≥3)	408	60.1	(49.4, 69.8)
Proximity to metropolitan parks ^c			
Low (score<3)	538	81.9	(70.1, 89.8)
High (score≥3)	121	18.1	(10.2, 29,9)
Proximity to the nearest transit stop ^c			
Low (score<3)	5	0.4	(0.1, 1.2)
High (score≥3)	654	99.6	(98.8, 99.9)
Landuse mix access ^d			
Low or medium (score<3)	45	7.0	(4.8, 10.2)
High (score≥3)	614	93.0	(89.9, 95.2)
Easy access to neighborhood parks			
No	176	28.8	(20.8, 38.4)
Yes	483	71.2	(61.6, 79.2)
Easy access to metropolitan parks			
No	377	56.7	(45.8, 67.0)
Yes	282	43.3	(33.0, 54.2)
Street connectivity ^d			
Low or medium (score<3)	200	31.6	26.3, 37.4
High (score≥3)	459	68.4	62.6, 73.7
Infrastructure and safety for walking ^d			
Low or medium (score<3)	530	79.4	(76.0, 82.4)
High (score≥3)	129	20.6	(17.6, 24.0)

Appendix Table 2. Perceived environmental features among Mexican adults.

Aesthetics ^d			
Low or medium (score<3)	482	75.2	(70.6, 79.4)
High (score≥3)	177	24.8	(20.6, 29.4)
Traffic safety ^d			
Low or medium (score<3)	545	82.1	(76.5, 86.6)
High (score≥3)	114	18.0	(13.4, 23.5)
Neighborhood safety from crime ^d			
Low or medium (score<3)	524	78.7	(74.6, 82.3)
High (score≥3)	135	21.2	(17.7, 25.4)
Park safety from crime ^d			
Low or medium (score<3)	466	68.0	(62.2, 73.2)
High (score≥3)	193	32.0	(26.8, 37.8)
Few cul-de-sacs ^d			
Low or medium (score<3)	262	40.6	(35.6, 45.7)
High (score≥3)	397	59.4	(54.3, 64.4)
No major barriers to walking ^d			
Low or medium (score<3)	162	24.4	(19.3, 30.4)
High (score≥3)	497	75.6	(69.6, 80.7)
 ^a Weighted for the survey design ^b Theoretical range 1-1000 ^c Theoretical range 1-5 ^d Theoretical range 1-4 	1		

Part III. Study II. Perceived and Objective Measures of Neighborhood Environment for Physical Activity Among Mexican Adults, 2011

Jauregui, A., Salvo, D., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Hernández, B., Rivera-Dommarco, J.A., Pratt, M., 2016. Associations between perceived and objective measures of neighborhood environment for physical activity among Mexican adults. Prev Chronic Dis 13:160009. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.5888/pcd13.160009
PREVENTING CHRONIC DISEASE PUBLIC HEALTH RESEARCH, PRACTICE, AND POLICY

Volume 13, E76

JUNE 2016

ORIGINAL RESEARCH

Perceived and Objective Measures of Neighborhood Environment for Physical Activity Among Mexican Adults, 2011

Alejandra Jáuregui, MSc; Deborah Salvo, PhD; Héctor Lamadrid-Figueroa, PhD; Bernardo Hernández, DSc; Juan A. Rivera-Dommarco, PhD; Michael Pratt, MD, MSPE, MPH

Suggested citation for this article: Jáuregui A, Salvo D, Lamadrid-Figueroa H, Hernández B, Rivera-Dommarco JA, Pratt M. Perceived and Objective Measures of Neighborhood Environment for Physical Activity Among Mexican Adults, 2011. Prev Chronic Dis 2016;13:160009. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.5888/ pcd13.160009.

PEER REVIEWED

Abstract

Introduction

Environmental supports for physical activity may help residents to be physically active. However, such supports might not help if residents' perceptions of the built environment do not correspond with objective measures. We assessed the associations between objective and perceived measures of the built environment among adults in Cuernavaca, Mexico, and examined whether certain variables modified this relationship.

Methods

We conducted a population-based (n = 645) study in 2011 that used objective (based on geographic information systems) and perceived (by questionnaire) measures of the following features of the built environment: residential density, mixed-land use, intersection density, and proximity to parks and transit stops. We used linear regression to assess the adjusted associations between these measures and to identify variables modifying these relationships.

Results

Adjusted associations were significant for all features (P < .05) except intersection density and proximity to transit stops. Significantly stronger associations between perceived and objective measures were observed among participants with low socioeconomic

status, participants who did not own a motor vehicle or did not meet physical activity recommendations, and participants perceiving parks as safe.

Conclusion

Perceived measures of residential density, mixed-land use, and proximity to parks are associated with objective environmental measures related to physical activity. However, in Mexico, it should not be assumed that perceived measures of intersection density and proximity to transit stops are the same as objective measures. Our results are consistent with those from high-income countries in that associations between perceived and objective measures are modified by individual sociodemographic and psychosocial factors.

Introduction

Urban design and re-engineering of infrastructure are important potential strategies for promoting physical activity (PA) (1). Providing safe, attractive, and convenient settings for PA may help residents incorporate PA into their lives and meet PA recommendations (2). However, improving features of the built environment may not be sufficient to motivate residents. The decision to engage in PA may result from direct or indirect influences of the built environment and may be mediated by individual cognitive factors (3), such as people's perceptions about their environment (4).

Individuals' perceptions of the environment are measured via selfreport, whereas objective measures are generally derived from data produced by geographic information systems (GIS) or street audits. Perceptions are filtered through individual standards of evaluation (5); thus, 2 individuals may perceive the same environment differently.



Studies examining the correspondence between perceived and objective measures of the built environment in high-income countries show poor to moderate agreement ($\kappa = 0.01-0.49$), and results vary by feature and setting (4,6–10). The effect of the built environment on PA may depend on the level of agreement between perceived and objective measures of the environment (11). Low correlation between objective and perceived measures of the built environment has been found among older adults (4), people who have low socioeconomic status (SES) (6), married or cohabitating adults (4), people who have children in the household (6), and those who engage in low levels of PA (10). Walking distance to the nearest supermarket is overestimated to a greater extent by men than by women (12).

In low- and middle-income countries, evidence on the correspondence between objective and perceived measures of the built environment is scarce. The aim of this study was to test the correspondence between objective and perceived measures of the built environment for PA in a representative sample of adults from Cuernavaca, Mexico, and to assess whether certain variables modify these relationships.

Methods

We conducted a cross-sectional, population-based study of adults in Cuernavaca, Mexico (population, 365,000) in 2011. A representative sample of Cuernavaca residents was selected by using census tracts as primary sampling units. Cuernavaca is divided into 123 census tracts, which were stratified into 4 levels of SES determined by the National Institute of Statistics, Geography and Informatics (INEGI) (13) and 2 levels of objectively measured walkability (14). Eight census tracts per stratum were randomly selected, yielding 32 study census tracts. Seven blocks were randomly selected per census tract and 2 to 4 households were selected per block (15).

Field workers recruited one participant per household during a home visit. Eligible participants were aged from 20 to 65 years, able to walk, and permanent residents of that household. Details on sampling strategy and data collection are available elsewhere (15). The study response rate was 58.9% (677/1,150; based on the number of selected households with an eligible adult). Of the 677 participants originally recruited, 18 had incomplete data on environmental perceptions, 6 had incomplete data on objectively measured features, and 8 did not meet accelerometry criteria, leaving 645 for analysis. The study was approved by the institutional review boards of Emory University and the Mexican National Institute of Public Health.

We used the Abbreviated Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale (ANEWS) adapted for use in Latin America for measuring perceptions of environmental features (16). ANEWS measures perceptions of environmental features hypothesized to be related to PA, including land-use mix, intersection density, residential density, proximity to transit stops, proximity to parks, perceived neighborhood safety, and perceived park safety (as well as others that were not used in this analysis). "Land-use mix" refers to the diversity of destinations (eg, grocery stores, post offices, parks) within walking distance of a person's residence. "Intersection density" refers to street connectivity: as density increases, more walking routes are available (with implications for increased safety) and walking for transportation becomes more interesting and efficient. "Residential density" refers to the critical mass of people: an increase in residential density increases the number of people who can be active and the opportunities for people to see others being active. Walking to and from transit stops offers an opportunity to be active. Studies demonstrate good test-retest reliability for ANEWS (intraclass correlation coefficient > 0.75) (10, 17).

For objective measures of environmental features, the location of each participant was manually geocoded in ArcGIS (ESRI, Inc). We defined 500-m and 1-km street-network buffers around each participant's residence. Similar buffers were reported to adequately capture data on perceptions among adults of neighborhood walkability (9,18,19). Data sources were provided by INEGI and the Land Use Registry Department of the City of Cuernavaca (20).

For each feature, we computed an objective variable consistent with the feature measured by ANEWS (Appendix). For example, for residential density, ANEWS asks participants about 6 types of residential buildings and then generates a residential density score based on the number of single family units per buffer area; our objective measure of residential density was a count of residential units instead of a residential density score.

Self-reported data were collected on age, sex, education level, marital status, individual SES (based on 25 questions on household features and assets used by the National Health and Nutrition Surveys of Mexico [23]), and motor vehicle ownership. Minutes per week of moderate to vigorous PA were measured with GT3X Actigraph accelerometers (ActiGraph, LLC) using 60-second epochs and scored by using the cut points for adults defined by Freedson et al (24). We obtained summary scores for perceived neighborhood safety and perceived park safety using ANEWS; these variables were dichotomized as safe or unsafe. Details are available elsewhere on how data on these variables were collected and processed (15,25).

The opinions expressed by authors contributing to this journal do not necessarily reflect the opinions of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, the Public Health Service, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, or the authors' affiliated institutions.

Statistical analysis

Descriptive statistics (means, 95% confidence intervals [CIs], ranges, and percentages) were estimated for each perceived and objective variable. To test the correspondence between objective and perceived measures, we estimated Pearson correlations between continuous variables using the *corr_svy* procedure (26). Because we observed positively skewed distributions in perceived and objective measures of residential density and proximity to transit stops, we log-transformed these variables before calculating correlations.

We used multivariate regression models to estimate associations between objective and perceived measures of the built environment. Perceived residential density and proximity to transit stops were treated as natural-log-transformed variables because this parameterization provided the best fit. First, we ran unadjusted linear regression models with the perceived measure as the dependent variable and the objective measure as independent variable. Exploratory analyses suggested nonlinear relationships between all objective and perceived measures of the built environment; therefore all objective variables were introduced as quintiles (using city-wide quintiles) or 5-category variables (for proximity to parks and transit stops). Second, all covariates reported by other researchers as being correlated with objective and perceived measures of the built environment (age, sex, education level, SES, marital status, and meeting PA recommendations) (4,6,10,27) were introduced into the models. Because of high levels of crime in Cuernavaca (28), models were also adjusted for perceived safety from crime in the neighborhood (perceived park safety for the model of proximity to parks) to control for potential confounding. To test if any feature modified the relationship between perceived and objective measures, we tested for interactions between objective measures and individual variables (including perceived safety) in the adjusted models. Models were run assuming robust standard errors, tested for specification error by using the Stata linktest procedure, and tested for multicollinearity by exploring the variance-inflation factor. Adjusted predictions and 95% CIs evaluated at the mean of the covariates were calculated using the post estimation command margins. Plots of predicted values were generated with these data by using the marginsplot post estimation command. All analyses accounted for the complex multistage clustered design and were weighted for probability of selection. Analyses were carried out using Stata v.13.0 (StataCorp LP) survey procedures.

Results

No significant differences in sociodemographic features were found between participants originally recruited and the analytic samples. Participants were aged 42 years (95% CI, 40.7–43.2 y) on average. Of the 645 participants, 51.4% were female, 65.6% were married or cohabiting, 54.8% owned a motor vehicle, and 58.7% met the international recommendations of 150 minutes per week of moderate to vigorous PA (Table 1). Almost 95% perceived a transit stop within 10 minutes or less of walking distance, 49.1% perceived moderate intersection density, and more than 58.0% perceived having 10 or more destinations within a 10-minute walk (Table 2).

We found significant correlations between perceived and objective measures of residential density, land-use mix, proximity to parks, and proximity to transit stops (P < .001 for all correlations); perceptions of intersection density were not significantly correlated with objective measures (Table 3).

Unadjusted models for estimating the association between perceived and objectively measured variables showed significant relationships between categories or quintiles of objectively measured residential density, land-use mix, proximity to transit stops, and proximity to parks and their corresponding perceived variable (P value for trend across categories < .05). After adjusting for covariates, the magnitude, direction, and significance of the relationships did not change for residential density (Figure 1A), land-use mix (Figure 1B), or proximity to parks (Figure 1C). The adjusted models showed that higher quintiles of the objective variable were associated with increases in the corresponding perceived variable (*P* value for trend across categories < .05). However, we found no differences in perceived number of destinations or walking distance to the nearest park among the three highest categories of the corresponding objective variable (P value > .05 between each category) (Figure 1B and Figure 1C). Adjusted associations showed that the nearest parks (within a 10-min walk per the objective measure) were perceived as being farther away than they actually were, whereas the opposite was true for the farthest parks (≥ 30 min walk per the objective measure). The adjusted model of proximity to transit stops showed that perceived walking distances were similar for the nearest transit stops (within 5-min walk and 5-10 min walk per the objective measure) and farthest transit stops (21-30-min and >30-min walking per the objective measure); participants perceived transit stops physically located at medium distance (11-20-min walk per the objective measure) as farther away than those at the closest distance (within 5 min walk per the objective measure) (Figure 1D). No significant adjusted relationships between objective and perceived measures of intersection density were observed (Figure 1E).

The opinions expressed by authors contributing to this journal do not necessarily reflect the opinions of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, the Public Health Service, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, or the authors' affiliated institutions.



Figure 1. Associations between objectively measured and perceived measures of environmental features: A. Residential density, as determined by the number of single residential units (objectively measured) and a residential density score (perceived), calculated according to the protocol of the Abbreviated Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale (theoretical range, 0-1,000); B. Land-use-mix, as determined by an entropy score (objectively measured) and the number of destinations within a 10-minute walk (perceived); C. Walking distance to nearest park in minutes, objectively measured and perceived (theoretical range, 2.5-35 min); D. Walking distance to nearest transit stop in minutes, objectively measured and perceived (theoretical range, 2.5–35 min); and E. Intersection density as determined by objective measurement and a score of perception (theoretical range, 1-5, based on averaged scores for Likert-scale response options of 1, strongly disagree, to 5, strongly agree to 2 statements: "There are many alternative routes for getting from place to place in my neighborhood" and "The distance between intersections in my neighborhood is usually short."). Details of measurements are provided in the Appendix. Adjusted predictions and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were estimated after running adjusted regression models. Models were adjusted for sex, age, socioeconomic status, motorvehicle ownership, education level, perceived safety in the neighborhood, years living in the neighborhood, and corresponding interaction terms for each calculation. Error bars are 95% Cls.

Individual features and perception of the built environment

Individual variables significantly modified the relationship between objective and perceived measures of the built environment (Figure 2). Low-SES participants reported more destinations within less than a 10-minute walk as quintiles of objectively measured land-use mix increased (P for trend across categories < .05); this trend was not observed for other levels of SES (Figure 2A). Although participants perceiving parks as safe reported longer walking distances as quintiles of objectively measured walking distances increased (P for trend across categories = .02), participants perceiving parks as unsafe reported significantly shorter walking distances for parks located 21-30 minutes or more than 30 minutes away (P < .05) (Figure 2B). Compared with participants who did not own a motor vehicle, participants who owned a motor vehicle reported higher residential density scores for the first 4 quintiles of objectively measured residential units (Figure 2C). Participants meeting PA recommendations reported higher residential density scores as quintiles of objectively measured residential density increased (*P* for trend across categories < .01); this relationship was not observed for those not meeting PA recommendations (Figure 2D). No other individual features modified the relationships between objective and perceived measures of the built environment.



Figure 2. Individual features and perceptions of the built environment. Adjusted predictions and 95% Cls estimated after running adjusted regression models. Models were adjusted for sex, age, SES, motor-vehicle ownership, education level, perceived safety in the neighborhood, years living in the neighborhood, as well as the corresponding interaction terms for each figure. Error bars are 95% confidence intervals (Cls). Abbreviations: SES, socioeconomic status; PA, physical activity.

Discussion

We found weak correlations between objective and perceived measures of residential density, land-use mix, proximity to parks, and proximity to transit stops; perceived and objective measures of intersection density were not correlated. Adjusted associations

suggest that perceived land-use mix and proximity to parks may reach a high stable level, regardless of additional increases in the objective variable, and that perceived proximity to transit stops and intersection density were not explained by our objective measure. Our results also indicate that the relationship between objective and perceived data are neither linear nor uniform across individual or neighborhood factors. The low level of concordance between objective and perceived measures of built environment features confirm that perceptions should not be considered as proxies for objective measures.

In settings with many and varied environmental features, perceived measures may not reflect the variability of objective measures. According to a study that examined variation in the built environment by using geographic information systems in 12 countries and 15 cities, Cuernavaca has the second-highest intersection density of 15 cities (29). Cuernavaca also has a high density of transit stops (29) Although the public transportation system in Cuernavaca has official transit stops, buses stop whenever and wherever a rider signals to the driver. In this study, the difference in mean perceived walking distance between the first and fifth quintile of the corresponding objective measure was only one minute. Future studies conducted in settings where environmental features are uniformly dense are needed to confirm whether the variability of objectively measured features corresponds with participants' perceptions.

Previous reports identified groups of people in which stronger associations between perceived and objectively measured data were found (4,6,10). Inconsistencies among individual factors have been explained by the degree of environmental exposure among individuals. People who interact more with their neighborhood are hypothesized to better understand their neighborhood's characteristics. For example, active people may spend time walking in their neighborhood, which would give them a familiarity with their environment that less active people do not have (6,10). Higher levels of exposure allow people to acquire a better understanding of their surroundings and therefore provide more accurate reports. This idea is in line with our findings, which suggest that participants who meet PA recommendations and participants who did not own a motor vehicle had a better awareness of their neighborhood.

Contrary to findings of studies conducted in high-income countries, which indicate that correspondence between objective and perceived environmental features is lower among people with low SES compared with people who have higher SES (6), we found that participants who had low SES had a better awareness of neighborhood destinations than did participants who had higher SES levels. According to our results, low-SES participants reported more destinations within a 10-minute walk as quintiles of objectively measured land-use mix increased, but this trend was not observed for higher levels of SES. One possible explanation is that motivation for PA may differ between people in Mexico and people in high-income countries. Data from the IPEN (International Physical Activity and the Environment Network) adult study suggest that PA in Mexico is more strongly driven by necessity (transportation) than by choice (leisure) (15). Low-income people may be active by necessity, especially for transportation. Data on transportation for our sample suggest that low-income participants in Cuernavaca engage in approximately 100 minutes more of transportation activity than do high-income participants (A.J., D.S., M.P., unpublished data, 2016). The increased exposure to their neighborhood environment caused by active transportation may explain a better awareness of destinations among low-income participants in our study.

Likewise, participants perceiving parks as safe provided better estimates on walking distance to parks. Perceptions of certain neighborhood features, such as neighborhood cohesion, are related to better correspondence between perceived and objectively measured distance to parks (8). People probably do not often visit a park that has unattractive features, such as poor perceived safety (30), and therefore they may provide poor estimates of proximity. Participants who visit parks may not perceive them as unsafe. To understand these relationships, studies are needed on the use, perceived safety, and perceived proximity of parks. Previous studies on environmental correlates of PA among Mexican adults showed that objectively measured distance to parks was not associated with PA when parks were perceived as safe but was negatively correlated when parks where perceived as unsafe (12). In contrast, a previous analysis of our sample showed that perceived proximity to parks was the strongest correlate for PA regardless of the perception of park safety (31). Taken together, these findings suggest that perceived proximity to parks is a more proximal correlate of PA and that the way in which proximity to parks is perceived may be moderated by perceived park safety. Path analysis may be useful for testing this hypothesis (32). Future research should examine the influence of park features, park use, and parkrelated PA to improve strategies to increase awareness and use of parks.

This study has several limitations. Available environmental measures were not entirely comparable. Our variable for perceived land-use mix considered 23 types of destinations, whereas the entropy score is a composite of only 3 destination types. Although we confirmed the accuracy of the shapefile provided by INEGI containing the counts and locations of city parks and other destinations, the entropy score was calculated by using a land-cover landuse map instead of a parcel-level land-use map, which may have increased the inaccuracy of our measure. Additionally, informal commerce (eg, street vendors, residential space used for com-

merce) is common in Mexican cities, and data on such commercial activity are not captured by the GIS-based measure to which we had access. Associations between the objective and perceived environment depend on the congruence between neighborhood definitions. We tried to account for neighborhood size by creating variables with similar walking distances to various destinations (eg, parks, transit stops, grocery stores). Nonetheless, we could not create these variables for intersection density or residential density. For these variables, objective measures were derived by using 500-m buffers. Studies in high-income countries show that similar buffers (approximately 400 m) adequately capture data on perceptions among adults of neighborhood walkability (9,18,19). However, no evidence exists on the optimal buffer size in Latin America. Therefore, we cannot determine whether weak associations are due to a mismatch between definitions of neighborhood size or to genuine misperceptions about the neighborhood. When we tested correlations and associations using objective measures derived by using 1-km buffers, the results were similar.

This study also has strengths. It is the first study to examine the relationship between perceived and objective measures of the built environment in a middle-income country. Other strengths are our representative population; our use of cross-validated, comparable measures of perceived environmental features; and our use of objective GIS data.

We found weak correlations in Cuernavaca between perceived and objective measures of 5 environmental features related to PA in high-income countries. Our study confirms results from studies in high-income countries indicating that associations between perceived and objective measures are modified by individual sociodemographic and psychosocial factors, such as perception of safety. It provides guidance for researchers wanting to explore the environmental correlates of physical activity, suggesting that perceived measures of residential density, land-use mix, and proximity to parks may be used. However, when studying a city like Cuernavaca, researchers should not assume that perceived measures of intersection density and proximity to transit stops are the same as objective measures. In an environment in which levels of intersection density and transit-stop density are uniformly high, these variables may not be useful for understanding variability in PA.

Our results highlight the relevance of contextual factors when studying PA. Although some variables derived from research in high-income countries may be useful in understanding the environmental determinants for PA in Cuernavaca, a new set of variables consistent with the environment and culture in Mexico could better predict variability in PA. Continued research can identify such variables. Finally, our findings also suggest that policies aimed at increasing the availability and access of neighborhood features for PA may not be sufficient to increase PA among residents (11) Complementary activities to improve perceptions of the environment should be undertaken, particularly targeted toward groups of people whose perceptions of environmental features are in least agreement with objectively measured features.

Acknowledgments

The IPEN-Mexico Project was conducted with support from the CDC Foundation via an unrestricted grant from The Coca Cola Company supporting Project 550-10: Building Global Public Health Research Capacity for Non-Communicable Disease (NCD) Prevention (2010-2013).

Author Information

Corresponding Author: Alejandra Jáuregui, MSc, Centro de Investigación en Nutrición y Salud, Instituto Nacional de Salud Pública, Av. Universidad 655, Cuernavaca, Morelos, México 62100. Telephone: +52 (777) 329-3000, ext. 2373. Email: alejandra.jauregui@insp.mx.

Author Affiliations: Deborah Salvo, Centro de Investigación en Nutrición y Salud, Instituto Nacional de Salud Pública, Cuernavaca, Morelos, México, School of Public Health, University of Texas, Austin, Texas; Héctor Lamadrid-Figueroa, Centro de Investigación en Salud Poblacional, Instituto Nacional de Salud Pública, Cuernavaca, Morelos, México; Bernardo Hernández, Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, University of Washington, Seattle, Washington; Juan A. Rivera-Dommarco, Centro de Investigación en Nutrición y Salud, Instituto Nacional de Salud Pública, Cuernavaca, Morelos, México; Michael Pratt, Rollins School of Public Health, Emory University, Atlanta, Georgia.

References

- 1. Edwards P, Tsouros A. Promoting physical activity and active living in urban environments: the role of local governments. Copenhagen (DK): World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe; 2006.
- 2. Sallis JF, Floyd MF, Rodríguez DA, Saelens BE. Role of built environments in physical activity, obesity, and cardiovascular disease. Circulation 2012;125(5):729–37.
- 3. Kremers SP, de Bruijn GJ, Visscher TL, van Mechelen W, de Vries NK, Brug J. Environmental influences on energy balance-related behaviors: a dual-process view. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2006;3(1):9.

The opinions expressed by authors contributing to this journal do not necessarily reflect the opinions of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, the Public Health Service, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, or the authors' affiliated institutions.

PREVENTING CHRONIC DISEASE PUBLIC HEALTH RESEARCH, PRACTICE, AND POLICY

- 4. Arvidsson D, Kawakami N, Ohlsson H, Sundquist K. Physical activity and concordance between objective and perceived walkability. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2012;44(2):280–7.
- 5. Golledge RG. Cognition of physical and built environments. In: Garling T, Evans GW, editors. Environment, cognition, and action: an integrated approach. New York (NY): Oxford University Press; 1991. p. 35–62.
- 6. Gebel K, Bauman A, Owen N. Correlates of non-concordance between perceived and objective measures of walkability. Ann Behav Med 2009;37(2):228–38.
- Macintyre S, Macdonald L, Ellaway A. Lack of agreement between measured and self-reported distance from public green parks in Glasgow, Scotland. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2008; 5(1):26.
- 8. Lackey KJ, Kaczynski AT. Correspondence of perceived vs. objective proximity to parks and their relationship to parkbased physical activity. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2009; 6(1):53.
- 9. Boehmer T, Wyrwich K, Ramirez L, Brownson R. Correspondence between perceived and observed measures of neighborhood environmental supports for physical activity. J Phys Act Health 2006;3(1):22–36.
- Adams MA, Ryan S, Kerr J, Sallis JF, Patrick K, Frank LD, et al. Validation of the Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale (NEWS) items using geographic information systems. J Phys Act Health 2009;6(Suppl 1):S113–23.
- 11. Gebel K, Bauman AE, Sugiyama T, Owen N. Mismatch between perceived and objectively assessed neighborhood walkability attributes: prospective relationships with walking and weight gain. Health Place 2011;17(2):519–24.
- McCormack G, Cerin E, Leslie E, Du Toit L, Owen N. Objective versus perceived walking distances to destinations: correspondence and predictive validity. Environ Behav 2008; 40(3):401–25.
- Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Geografía. Variables socioeconómicas y geoespaciales por AGEB para el estado de Morelos. México City (MX): Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Geografía; 2005.
- 14. Frank LD, Schmid TL, Sallis JF, Chapman J, Saelens BE. Linking objectively measured physical activity with objectively measured urban form: findings from SMARTRAQ. Am J Prev Med 2005;28(2,Suppl 2):117–25.
- 15. Salvo D, Torres C, Villa U, Rivera JA, Sarmiento OL, Reis RS, et al. Accelerometer-based physical activity levels among Mexican adults and their relation with sociodemographic characteristics and BMI: a cross-sectional study. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2015;12(1):79.

- 16. Salvo D, Reis RS, Sarmiento OL, Pratt M. Overcoming the challenges of conducting physical activity and built environment research in Latin America: IPEN Latin America. Prev Med 2014;69(Suppl 1):S86–92.
- 17. Oyeyemi AL, Sallis JF, Deforche B, Oyeyemi AY, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Van Dyck D. Evaluation of the neighborhood environment walkability scale in Nigeria. Int J Health Geogr 2013;12(1):16.
- Hoehner CM, Brennan Ramirez LK, Elliott MB, Handy SL, Brownson RC. Perceived and objective environmental measures and physical activity among urban adults. Am J Prev Med 2005;28(2,Suppl 2):105–16.
- 19. Smith G, Gidlow C, Davey R, Foster C. What is my walking neighbourhood? A pilot study of English adults' definitions of their local walking neighbourhoods. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2010;7(1):34.
- Instituto de Servicios Registrales y Catastrales del Estado de Morelos. http://isryc.morelos.gob.mx/. Accessed May 24, 2016.
- 21. Cerin E, Conway TL, Cain KL, Kerr J, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Owen N, et al. Sharing good NEWS across the world: developing comparable scores across 12 countries for the Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale (NEWS). BMC Public Health 2013;13(1):309.
- 22. Brooks AG, Gunn SM, Withers RT, Gore CJ, Plummer JL. Predicting walking METs and energy expenditure from speed or accelerometry. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2005;37(7):1216–23.
- 23. Gutierrez JP, Rivera-Dommarco J, Shamah-Levy T, Villalpando-Hernandez S, Franco A, Cuevas-Nasu L, et al.Encuesta Nacional de Salud y Nutricion 2012. Resultados Nacionales. Cuernavaca (MX): Instituto Nacional de Salud Publica; 2012.
- 24. Freedson PS, Melanson E, Sirard J. Calibration of the Computer Science and Applications, Inc. accelerometer. Med Sci Sports Exerc 1998;30(5):777–81.
- 25. Salvo D, Reis RS, Stein AD, Rivera J, Martorell R, Pratt M. Characteristics of the built environment in relation to objectively measured physical activity among Mexican adults, 2011. Prev Chronic Dis 2014;11:E147.
- 26. Winter N. CORR_SVY: Stata module to compute correlation tables for survey data. Statistical Software Components S422701. Boston (MA): Boston College Department of Economics; 2001.
- 27. Popp MM, Platzer E, Eichner M, Schade M. Walking with and without walking: perception of distance in large-scale urban areas in reality and in virtual reality. Presence (Camb Mass) 2004;13(1):61–76.
- Ortega JA. [Violence in Mexican municipalities and states (2014)]. Mexico City (MX): Mexican Citizens' Council for Public Security and Criminal Justice; 2015.

- 29. Adams MA, Frank LD, Schipperijn J, Smith G, Chapman J, Christiansen LB, et al. International variation in neighborhood walkability, transit, and recreation environments using geographic information systems: the IPEN adult study. Int J Health Geogr 2014;13(1):43.
- 30. McCormack GR, Rock M, Toohey AM, Hignell D. Characteristics of urban parks associated with park use and physical activity: a review of qualitative research. Health Place 2010;16(4):712–26.
- 31. Jauregui A, Salvo D, Lamadrid-Figueroa H, Hernández B, Rivera-Dommarco J, Pratt M. Perceived neighbourhood environment and physical activity: the IPEN Adult Study in Mexico. Am J Prev Med. Forthcoming.
- 32. Mowen A, Orsega-Smith E, Payne L, Ainsworth B, Godbey G. The role of park proximity and social support in shaping park visitation, physical activity, and perceived health among older adults. J Phys Act Health 2007;4(2):167–79.

Tables

Table 1. Sociodemographic Characteristics^a of Mexican Adults (N = 645) Participating in Study on Features of Their Neighborhood Environment, Cuernavaca, Mexico, 2011

Variable	No. of Participants	% (95% Confidence Interval) ^b
Sex	· · · · · ·	
Female	353	51.4 (44.1-58.6)
Male	292	48.6 (41.4-55.9)
Age, y		
<35	210	33.0 (29.1-37.1)
35-50	250	38.8 (35.5-42.3)
>50	185	28.1 (24.1-32.7)
Socioeconomic status ^c		
Low	192	31.1 (23.7-39.6)
Medium	156	23.8 (20.3-27.6)
Medium-high	189	29.1 (24.3-34.4)
High	108	16.0 (12.8-19.8)
Education		
Elementary school or less	101	15.3 (12.4-18.9)
Some or complete middle school	159	25.5 (21.6-29.8)
Some or complete high school	177	26.8 (23.3-30.6)
Some or complete college	167	26.9 (23.3-30.8)
Post-graduate	41	5.5 (3.6-8.3)
Motor vehicle ownership		
No	290	45.2 (38.4-52.1)
Yes	355	54.8 (47.4-61.0)
Marital status		
Single	153	24.4 (21.3-27.8)
Married or cohabitating	421	65.6 (61.5-69.6)
Separated or divorced	54	7.5 (5.7–9.8)
Widowed	17	2.5 (1.4-4.4)
Meet physical activity recommendations ^d		
No	278	41.3 (36.7-46.1)
Yes	367	58.7 (53.9-63.3)

^a All data based on self-report except data on meeting physical activity recommendations.

^b Weighted for survey design. Percentages do not correspond exactly to frequencies.

^c Categories based on 25 questions on household features and assets used by the National Health and Nutrition Surveys of Mexico (23).

^d Minutes per week of moderate to vigorous physical activity were measured by accelerometers using 60-second epochs and were scored using the cut points for adults defined by Freedson et al (24).

Table 2. Objective and Perceived Measures^a of Selected Features of Neighborhood Environments Among Mexican Adult Survey Participants (N = 645), Cuernavaca, Mexico, 2011

	Objective Measure		Perceived Measure			
Feature	Variable	No. of Respondents	% (95% CI) ^b	Variable	No. of Respondents	% (95% CI) ^b
Residential density		No. of residential u	ınits ^c		ANEWS residential density score ^d	
	<276	130	19.1 (11.6 to 29.8)	<14	156	24.8 (20.0 to 30.4)
	277 to 396	127	21.5 (15.8 to 28.6)	15 to 25	147	23.3 (18.0 to 29.5)
	397 to 543	130	24.6 (17.8 to 33.0)	26 to 39	99	16.0 (13.1 to 19.4)
	544 to 765	127	18.3 (11.1 to 28.7)	40 to 74	130	21.0 (15.8 to 27.5)
	>765	131	16.4 (8.9 to 28.2)	≥75	113	14.9 (10.0 to 21.7)
Intersection density		No. of ≥3-way street inte	ersections ^c		Intersection density	score ^e
	<107	128	20.5 (13.1 to 30.5)	1	48	7.4 (5.1 to 10.8)
	107 to <144	130	20.5 (13.8 to 29.3)	1.1 to 1.5	78	11.9 (8.9 to 15.8)
	144 to <187	130	22.4 (16.1 to 29.3)	1.6 to 2.3	324	49.1 (43.5 to 54.7)
	187 to <244	128	18.4 (11.2 to 28.8)	2.4 to 3.1	185	29.9 (25.1 to 35.2)
	≥244	129	18.2 (10.4 to 30.0)	3.2 to 4	10	1.6 (0.9 to 3.0)
Land-use mix		Entropy score	f	No. of destinations within a 10-min walk		a 10-min walk
	<-36	126	20.5 (11.1 to 34.9)	<7	126	19.8 (14.1 to 27.2)
	-36 to <-12	129	15.5 (8.8 to 25.9)	7 to 9	138	22.2 (18.6 to 26.2)
	-12 to <2.6	129	20.5 (13.5 to 29.9)	10 to 12	137	21.6 (17.5 to 26.4)
	2.6 to <15	131	21.1 (13.6 to 31.1)	13 to 15	139	22.6 (17.3 to 29.0)
	≥15	130	22.4 (12.3 to 37.3)	≥16	105	13.8 (9.8 to 19.0)
Proximity to parks	w N	alking time to the neare	st park, min	N	alking time to the neare	est park, min
	<5	211	22.8 (13.9 to 35.1)	<5	166	27.3 (19.0 to 37.6)
	6 to 10	141	25 (16.4 to 36.1)	6 to 10	86	13.8 (10.0 to 18.7)
	11 to 20	164	32.5(20.1 to 47.9)	11 to 20	138	21.1 (16.8 to 26.2)
	21 to 30	58	10.7 (5.1 to 20.9)	21 to 30	119	19.0 (13.9 to 25.4)
	>30	71	9.1 (3.3 to 22.5)	>30	136	18.8 (12.8 to 26.9)
Proximity to transit	Walk	Walking time to the nearest transit stop, min		Walking time to the nearest transit stop, min		ransit stop, min
stops	<5	435	65.1 (50.1 to 77.6)	<5	522	81.2 (75.5 to 85.9)
	6 to 10	109	19.2 (12.0 to 29.3)	6 to 10	90	13.7 (10.1 to 18.1)
	11 to 20	51	8.7 (3.8 to 18.7)	11 to 20	28	4.7 (3.0 to 7.3)
	21 to 30	37	4.8 (0.2 to 12.3)	21 to 30	1	0.0 (0.0 to 0.0)
	>30	21	2.3 (0.0 to 10.6)	>30	4	0.0 (0.0 to 0.1)

Abbreviations: ANEWS, Abbreviated Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale; Cl, confidence interval.

^a See Appendix for detailed definitions of all variables.

^b Weighted for probability of selection. Percentages do not correspond exactly to frequencies.

^c Measure estimated within a 500-m buffer surrounding participant's home.

^d Theoretical range 1–1,000; higher values indicate higher residential density.

^e Theoretical range 1–4; higher values indicate higher intersection density.

^f Higher entropy values indicate higher level of mixed-land use.

Table 3. Correlations Between Objective Measures of Selected Features of Neighborhood Environments and Perceptions About Those Features Among Mexican Adult Survey Participants (N = 645), Cuernavaca, Mexico, 2011

Built environment feature	Variable ^a	Mean ^b (Range)	ρ ^c	P Value
Residential density				
Objective	Number of residential units within the 500-m buffer ^d	517.7 (68.6 to 1,906.0)		
Perceived	ANEWS residential density score ^d	40.8 (33.1 to 48.5)	0.26	<.001
Intersection density				
Objective	Intersection density (3-way or more) within the 500-m buffer	170.9 (12.1 to 393.4)	0.01	.80
Perceived	ANEWS street connectivity score	2.1 (1 to 4)	0.01	
Land-use mix				
Objective	Entropy score within the 1-km buffer 1.35 (-		0.00	4 0 0 1
Perceived	Number of destinations within 10-min walk	10 (0 to 23)	0.22	<.001
Proximity to parks				
Objective	Walking distance to the nearest park, min	12.8 (0.0 to 41.4)	0.40	4 0 0 1
Perceived	Walking distance to the nearest park, min	18.1 (2.5 to 35)	0.19	<.001
Proximity to transit stops				
Objective	Walking distance to the nearest transit stop, min ^d	6.0 (0.01 to 34.3)	0.40	4 0 0 1
Perceived	Walking distance to the nearest transit stop, min ^d	3.9 (2.5 to 35)	0.16	<.001

Abbreviations: ANEWS, Abbreviated Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale.

^a See Appendix for detailed definitions of all variables.

^b Weighted for survey design.

^c Determined by using Pearson correlations weighted for survey design.

^d Variables were log-transformed before running Pearson correlations.

Appendix. Operationalization of Perceived and Objective Measures of Features of the Built Environment

Built environment feature	Perceived variable	Objective variable
Residential density	ANEWS asks participants to report how common were 6 types of residential buildings (from single-family residences to \geq 13-story buildings) in their neighborhood. Five response options were provided, from none, coded as zero, to all, coded as 4. We calculated a residential density score using the following formula, as per the ANEWS protocol (21): single-family detached + (12 × row houses or townhouses with 1–3 stories) + (10 × apartments or condominiums with 4–6 stories) + (50 × apartments or condominiums with 7–12 stories) + (75 × apartments or condominiums with \geq 13 stories).	We calculated the number of residential units within the 500-m buffer.
Land-use-mix	ANEWS asked participants to report time walking from home to 23 different types of nonresidential destinations: 1) convenience/small grocery store, 2) supermarket, 3) hardware store, 4) fruit/vegetable market, 5) laundry/dry cleaners, 6) clothing store, 7) post office, 8) library, 9) elementary school, 10) other schools, 11) book store, 12) fast food restaurant, 13) coffee place, 14) bank/credit union, 15) non-fast food restaurant, 16) video store, 17) pharmacy/drug store, 18) salon/barber shop, 19) participant's job or school, 20) bus or trolley stop, 21) park, 22) plaza, 23) gym or fitness facility. Response options for these items were scored according to a Likert scale as follows: 1 (1–5 min), 2 (6–10 min), 3 (11–20 min), 4 (21–30 min), and 5 (\geq 31 min). We calculated the number of reported destinations within a 10-minute walk (corresponding to walking approximately 1 km at 5 km/h) (22).	We calculated land-use-mix diversity by generating an entropy score within the 1-km buffer with the following formulae: $-1 \times \{[\Sigma(pi)(\ln pi)]/\ln k\}$, where $p =$ proportion of total land uses, $i =$ land use category, ln = natural logarithm, and $k =$ number or land uses (14). Higher scores indicate higher land-use diversity.
Intersection density	ANEWS items included the following: 1) the distance between intersections in my neighborhood is usually short, 2) there are many alternative routes for getting from place to place in my neighborhood. Five response options were available, from strongly disagree, coded as 1, to strongly agree, coded as 5. These response options were recoded so that higher values indicated higher levels of intersection density. We computed the intersection density score by averaging the scores reported on the 2 items.	We estimated the number of 3-way or more street intersections per buffer area within the 500-m buffer.
Proximity to parks	We used the individual item referring to parks from the list of 23 nonresidential destinations of the ANEWS land-use-mix section. Participants reported the walking distance to the nearest park as follows: 1 (1–5 min), 2 (6–10 min), 3 (11–20 min), 4 (21–30 min), and 5 (\geq 31 min). We replaced response options 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 by 2.5, 7.5 min, 15 min, 25 min, and 35 min, respectively.	We estimated the distance from the participant's home to the nearest park by using the street network. We used this information to calculate the walking time to the nearest park assuming a walking speed of 5 km/h (22). We categorized participants as follows: 1 (1-5 min), 2 (6-10 min), 3 (11-20 min), 4 (21-30 min), 5 (\geq 31 min).
Proximity to transit stops	We used a similar approach to the one used for perceived proximity to parks to estimate the perceived proximity to the nearest transit stop. Participant responses to the individual item referring to transit stops were operationalized in the same way as reported walking distance to the nearest park.	Distance from the participant's home to the nearest street-corner intersecting a bus route by using the street network. We calculated categories and walking time to the nearest transit stop using the same methodology that we used for proximity to parks.

Part IV. Study III. Perceived neighborhood environmental attributes associated with leisure-time and transport physical activity in Mexican adults

Jauregui, A., Pratt, M., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Hernandez, B., Rivera, J.A., Salvo, D., 2016. Perceived Neighborhood Environmental Attributes Associated with Leisure-Time and Transport Physical Activity in Mexican Adults. Prev Med. [submitted].

Perceived neighborhood environmental attributes associated with leisure-time and transport physical activity in Mexican adults

Alejandra Jáuregui,^{1, *} MSc, Deborah Salvo,^{1,2} PhD, Héctor Lamadrid-Figueroa,³ PhD, Bernardo Hernández,⁴ DSc, Juan A. Rivera,¹ PhD, and Michael Pratt,⁵ MD, MSPE, MPH.

¹ Centro de Investigación en Nutrición y Salud, Instituto Nacional de Salud Pública. Universidad 655, Cuernavaca, Morelos 62100, México.

² Michael and Susan Dell Center for Healthy Living. The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston. School of Public Health – Austin Regional Campus. 1616 Guadalupe St, Suite 6.300, Austin, TX 78701, USA.

³ Centro de Investigación en Salud Poblacional, Instituto Nacional de Salud Pública. Universidad 655, Cuernavaca, Morelos 62100, México.

⁴ Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, University of Washington. 2301 Fifth Ave., Suite 600 Seattle, WA 98121, USA.

⁵ Hubert Department of Global Health, Rollins School of Public Health, Emory University. 1518 Clifton Rd., NE, Atlanta, GA 30322, USA.

*Corresponding author: Av. Universidad 655, Cuernavaca, Morelos, México. 62100. Telephone: +52 (777) 3293000 Ext. 2373 Fax: Ext. 7102. e-mail: <u>alejandra.jauregui@insp.mx</u>

E-mails. DS: <u>Deborah.Salvo@uth.tmc.edu</u>; HLF: <u>hlamadrid@insp.mx</u>; BH: <u>bhp3@uw.edu</u>; JAR: <u>jrivera@insp.mx</u>; MP: <u>michael.pratt@emory.edu</u>

Abbreviations: PA=Physical activity; SES= socioeconomic status; IPEN=International Physical Activity and the Environment Network; IPAQ= International Physical Activity Questionnaire; ANEWS= Abbreviated Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale.

Word count: Abstract: 248; Main text: 2989

Abstract

Environmental factors have been associated with specific physical activity domains, including leisure-time and transport physical activity, in high income countries. Few studies have examined the environmental correlates for domain-specific physical activity in low-and middle-income countries, and results are inconsistent. We aimed to estimate the associations between perceived environment and self-reported leisure-time walking, moderate-to-vigorous leisure-time physical activity and transport physical activity among adults living in Cuernavaca, Mexico. A populationbased study of adults 20 to 64 years old was conducted in Cuernavaca, Mexico in 2011 (n=677). Leisure and transport physical activity was measured using the International Physical Activity Questionnaire – Long Form. Perceptions of neighborhood environment were obtained by questionnaire. Hurdle regression models estimated the association between environmental perceptions and participation and time spent in each physical activity domain. High perceived aesthetics were positively correlated with participation and time spent in leisure-time walking and moderate-to-vigorous physical activity. SES differences existed for aesthetics in relation to participation in leisure-time walking. Participation in transport physical activity was positively associated with easy access to large parks, while closer distance to large parks was a negative correlate for participation and time-spent in this physical activity domain. Results suggest that perceived environmental characteristics related with physical activity are domain specific. High perceived aesthetics were an important correlate for leisure-time activities among Mexican adults, suggesting that policy strategies aimed at improving this environmental perception may be warranted. Patterns of associations between environmental correlates and transport physical activity differed from those reported in high income countries.

Keywords: Motor activity, Environment design, Space perception, Recreation, Latin America

Introduction

Non-communicable diseases constitute the leading causes of death globally, with nearly 80% of these deaths occurring in low- and middle-income countries.(2011) Since physical inactivity is a major risk factor for chronic diseases,(Lee et al., 2012) effective interventions are needed to increase population levels of physical activity (PA). (2011) Ecological models of PA emphasize the importance of considering multiple levels of influence when developing interventions.(Sallis et al., 2008) In addition to individual and interpersonal factors, certain environmental factors may be associated with specific PA domains, such as PA for leisure or transport.(Sallis et al., 2008)

51

Evidence suggests that the relations between neighborhood environmental attributes and PA are domain-specific.(Sugiyama et al., 2012; Van Dyck et al., 2012, 2013) While availability and access to retail and service destinations, street connectivity, residential density, and sidewalk availability have been positively related with walking for transport, (Sugiyama et al., 2012; Van Dyck et al., 2012) other features, such as availability and accessibility of recreational facilities (e.g., parks) and aesthetics, have been associated with leisure-time walking. (Sugiyama et al., 2012; Van Dyck et al., 2013) However, to date most of the available evidence on these relations is from high-income countries.

Environmental characteristics have been measured using objective and perceived (self-reported) measures.(Arango et al., 2013; Leslie et al., 2007; Salvo et al., 2014a) Perceived measures may play an important and distinct role in influencing PA, and allow for assessing relevant aspects of the built environment that are difficult to measure objectively (e.g., aesthetics and safety).(Arvidsson et al., 2012; Brownson et al., 2009) Little is known about the association between perceived environment and domain specific PA in Mexico and the Latin American region at large, and the available evidence suggests differences with findings from high income countries.(Arango et al., 2013) The objective of this study was to estimate the associations between perceived neighborhood environmental features and self-reported leisure-time walking, moderate-to-vigorous leisure-time PA, and transport PA among adults from Cuernavaca, Mexico.

Materials and methods

Study design and setting

This study was part of the International Physical Activity and the Environment Network (IPEN)– Mexico project.(Kerr et al., 2013) IPEN-Mexico is a cross-sectional, population-based study that was carried out in the city of Cuernavaca, Mexico. Cuernavaca is a city of 366 321 inhabitants in central Mexico. It has many steep slopes and has experienced an increase in crime in recent years.(Ortega, 2015) Data collection for the IPEN-Mexico study took place in 2011- 2012, and analyses are ongoing.

Neighborhood selection and recruitment.

A representative sample of adults was selected using Census tracts as sampling units. Census tracts were stratified in four levels of socioeconomic status (SES) and two levels of objectively measured walkability.(Frank et al., 2010) Eight Census tracts per stratum were randomly selected, yielding 32 (out of 123) study Census tracts. Seven blocks were randomly selected per census tract and two to four households were selected per block.(Salvo et al., 2015) Data was collected in person via two

home visits. Eligible participants were aged 20 to 65 years, able to walk, and permanent residents of that household.(Salvo et al., 2015) Participants signed informed consent forms before data collection. The study was approved by the institutional review boards of Emory University and the *Instituto Nacional de Salud Pública* of Mexico.

Physical activity

Self-reported PA was measured using the International Physical Activity Questionnaire-Long Version (IPAQ). Validation studies in Latin America suggest that the IPAQ has high reliability (Spearman's rho ~0.8) and moderate criteria validity in comparison with accelerometers.(Craig et al., 2003; Hallal et al., 2010b) The Colombian (Spanish) version of IPAQ was adapted for a Mexican audience, using culturally appropriate wording and examples. Frequency (number of days in the last seven days) and duration (minutes per day) of PA in leisure and transport PA were queried.(Hallal et al., 2010a) Only bouts of at least ten minutes were reported. Using this information, weekly minutes of leisure-time walking, leisure-time moderate-to-vigorous PA, and transport PA (walking and bicycling) were derived.(IPAQ) The proportion of participants meeting PA recommendations (150 minutes per week of moderate to vigorous PA) per PA domain was calculated. (WHO, 2010)

Perceived environment

Perceived neighborhood environment was measured using the Latin American version of the Abbreviated Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale (ANEWS).(Salvo et al., 2014b) ANEWS consists of 58 items divided into ten subscales(Cerin et al., 2013): residential density, land use mix diversity, land use mix access, street connectivity, few cul-de sacs, no major physical barriers for walking, pedestrian infrastructure, aesthetics, traffic safety, and safety from crime. High test–retest reliability (intraclass correlation coefficient >0.75) has been reported for most of these subscales.(Leslie et al., 2005; Oyeyemi et al., 2013; Saelens et al., 2003) This version included characteristics of the built environment present in Latin American urban settings such as hilliness, proximity to public transportation, park safety, and easy access and proximity to small and large parks.(Salvo et al., 2014b) Variables were calculated as per the ANEWS protocol (Supplementary Table).(Cerin et al., 2013) All measures were scored such that higher values were expected to be positively related to PA domains.

Covariates

Self-reported sociodemographic variables including age, sex, education level, marital status, individual-level SES (based on 25 questions on household characteristics and assets (Gutierrez et al., 2012)) and motor vehicle ownership were collected.

Data analysis

Descriptive statistics (means, proportions and 95% confidence intervals) were computed for all variables. Weekly minutes of leisure-time walking, leisure-time moderate to vigorous PA, and transport PA were log-transformed to improve the normality of the distribution for the dependent variables.

All PA variables had a distribution with a large number of zeros (between 10-65% of participants did not accumulate any PA within specific domains), and a continuous right-skewed non-zero part. To account for the large number of zeros we estimated hurdle models of participation and time spent in each domain. Hurdle models recognize that decisions about PA participation are made in two steps: 1) The decision to participate in a determined PA domain (e.g. leisure-time walking), and 2) The decision on the duration of such activity, given participation. (Humphreys and Ruseski, 2015) This distinction allows factors that affect participation and factors that affect duration of PA to have different signs. (Humphreys and Ruseski, 2015) Additionally, these models may account for correlated error terms between participation and duration equations. We specified the participation decision by using a probit model and the duration decision by using a log-normal model. To account for potential correlated errors in both equations, we introduced the inverse Mills ratio in all models. Since ratios' p values were >0.05 and coefficients did not differ by introducing this ratio, we present the models assuming no correlation between error terms in equations. Based on previous reports from Mexico and other middle income countries, we adjusted models for individual variables (sex, age, marital status, SES, motor vehicle ownership, educational attainment and accelerometer wear time), and theoretically relevant environmental variables (aesthetics, safety from crime, access and proximity to large and small parks, pedestrian infrastructure, land-use mix diversity, traffic safety, and proximity to transit stops). (Arango et al., 2013; Ding et al., 2013; Ortega, 2015; Parra et al., 2011; Salvo et al., 2014a) Other environmental factors were only included in final models if associations with a p value < 0.05 were observed in single-environment (independent)-variable models, adjusting for individual variables (see above). We tested for all possible interactions between environmental variables and gender as well as SES, but only interactions with a p < 0.05 were included in the models. The antilogarithms of the regression coefficient estimates (exp(b)) of all models were calculated and reported. All analyses accounted for the complex multistage clustered design and were weighted for probability of selection. Analyses were carried out using Stata v.14.0 (StataCorp, College Station, Texas) survey procedures (e.g. svy).

Results

Of the 677 participants, nine had incomplete perceived environmental data, leaving 668 participants for analysis. No differences in demographic characteristics were found between the analytic and the full sample. Among adults in Cuernavaca participants are 42.0 (95%CI: 40.7-43.2) years old on average, 51.2% are women, and 54.8% own a motorized vehicle (Table 1). Most (90.2%) participate in transport PA, whereas 34.1% and 36.6% engage in walking and MVPA during leisure-time, respectively. Overall, 46.9%, 14.1% and 30.2% meet PA recommendations through transport, leisure-time walking, or leisure-time moderate-to-vigorous PA.

Leisure-time walking

The adjusted models showed that participation in leisure-time walking was positively associated with aesthetics only among adults of low SES: Each unit increase in perceived aesthetics was associated with a 123% (43-249%) more participation in leisure-time walking. This relationship decreased in the upper three quartiles of SES (Table 2, Figure 1). Conditional on participation, duration of leisure-time walking was positively associated with aesthetics: Regardless of SES status, each unit increase in perceived aesthetics was associated with a 92% (18-213%) increase in time spent in this PA domain (Table 2).

Leisure-time moderate to vigorous physical activity

The adjusted models showed that aesthetics were associated with both participation and duration of leisure-time moderate to vigorous PA (Table 3). Each unit increase in perceived aesthetics was associated with 33% (4-70%) more participation in this domain. Conditional on participation, each unit increase in perceived neighborhood aesthetics was associated with a 67% (12-149%) increase in duration of leisure-time moderate to vigorous PA.

Transport physical activity

The adjusted models showed that participation in transport PA was negatively associated with shorter perceived walking distances to large parks (exp[B]=0.78, 95% CI= 0.63-0.97), while perceived easy access to large parks was a positive correlate (exp[B]=1.69, 95% CI=1.18, 2.41) of participation in transport PA (Table 4). Additionally, conditional on participation, duration of transport PA was negatively associated with shorter perceived walking distances to large parks: each additional unit of perceived proximity to large parks was associated with a 31% (12-46%) decrease in the time spent in this PA domain.

Discussion

Our study explored associations between perceived neighbourhood environment and domainspecific PA among adults in Cuernavaca, Mexico. Our results indicate that certain perceived environmental characteristics are correlated with some PA domains, but not with others:(Arango et al., 2013; Sugiyama et al., 2012; Van Dyck et al., 2012, 2013) While perceived aesthetics were a positive correlate for leisure-time activities, proximity and access to large parks were identified as correlates for transport PA among Mexican adults.

Aesthetics were an important correlate for participation and duration in both leisure-time activities studied (walking and moderate to vigorous PA). Previous reports on this relationship from other Latin American countries have been inconsistent.(Arango et al., 2013) Aesthetics are hypothesized to encourage engagement in leisure-time PA by providing clean and well-maintained infrastructure, attractive buildings and natural elements.(Saelens and Handy, 2008) Interestingly, aesthetics were associated with participation in leisure-time moderate-to-vigorous PA among the full sample, but only with participation in leisure-time walking among participants from the low SES. Similar SES differences have been previously reported for accelerometer based moderate-to-vigorous PA in this dataset (IPEN-Mexico).(Jauregui et al., 2015) The difference in the way aesthetics are associated with leisure time activities has two important implications. The first being that aesthetics may play a different role in deciding whether or not to engage in different types of leisure activities (i.e. walking versus moderate to vigorous). While aesthetics may not be a relevant environmental feature for walking, particularly for higher SES individuals, it may play a more relevant role for participation in moderate-to-vigorous PA. The second implication, is that low SES individuals may be more susceptible to environmental influences on PA. Since low SES Mexican adults engage in more transport activities and are therefore out in the neighborhood more often, (Salvo et al., 2015) they may be more aware of their neighborhood surroundings and therefore may be more susceptible to aesthetic influences on PA. Future studies exploring perceived aesthetics, PA domains and SES differences in Latin America and other low-to-middle income settings could help elucidate these relations. Since for now this study provides the best available evidence, improving aesthetic qualities of the built environment should be considered a potential intervention to increase PA among Mexicans. Studies conducted in high income countries suggest that aesthetic quality is linked with perceived naturalness, order and upkeep, as well as unobstructed views.(Kaplan and Kaplan, 1989; Nasar, 1994) Formative research and community-based participatory research with Mexicans are needed to identify the environmental factors that matter in PA promotion in order to improve the perceived aesthetics of a neighborhood.

The patterns of association between environmental correlates and transport PA differed from what has been reported in high income countries. (Sugiyama et al., 2012; Van Dyck et al., 2012) In Mexico, most transport PA is accounted for by walking, whereas cycling is almost inexistent. (2015; Kerr et al., 2016) Proximity to parks was a negative correlate for participation and time spent in transport PA; in contrast, access to large parks was a positive correlate for duration of this PA domain. These relations were unexpected, first because parks are generally thought to be important environmental features for leisure-time PA but not for transport PA, (Cohen et al., 2007) and second because they suggest contradictory findings. These findings could be explained in part by a lack of differentiation between leisure and transport trips among participants. Given that almost 80% of individuals reported participating in transport PA, this could be especially true for multi-purpose trips. Additionally, proximity and access to large parks may be indicative of different environmental constructs. Access to large parks was retrieved by asking participants if they could easily walk to the park. Access to large parks may be more indicative of how walkable the environment surrounding the park is, explaining the positive relation between this environmental feature and duration of transport PA. As for proximity to large parks, this variable provides information on the distance from home to the park. Large parks in Mexico generally have few access points and in some circumstances may represent a barrier to get from home to transit stops or other destinations, explaining the negative relations observed. Additionally, the negative relationship between close proximity to large parks and transport PA could be due to residual confounding. In Mexico, neighborhoods close to large parks are also those with the highest availability of public transportation. Although our models were adjusted for perceived proximity to transit stops, previous findings comparing objective and perceived measures among Mexican adults indicate that this selfreported variable is not a good proxy for its objective measure in Cuernavaca. (Jauregui et al., 2016) Future studies exploring the relationship between transport PA, access to transit, and proximity and access to large parks are needed to better elucidate these relationships.

Most of the environmental factors measured in this study were not associated with either leisure or transport PA. In contrast, previous findings evaluating associations between perceived environmental factors and accelerometer-based PA in this same population, identified more environmental correlates (e.g. safety from crime, not many cul-de-sacs) for PA.(Jauregui et al., 2015) As noted above, it is possible that environmental factors included in the questionnaire are not as relevant in low- and middle-income countries, such as Mexico. ANEWS was derived from studies conducted in high-income countries. Given the differences in urban planning and transportation systems between high- and low-to-middle income countries, developing locally-specific instruments for evaluating environmental correlates for PA is needed. Additionally,

57

although IPAQ is a valid and reliable instrument for PA measurement, (Craig et al., 2003; Hallal et al., 2010b) it is subject to more measurement error compared to objective measures. This might attenuate estimates on the relationship between environmental attributes and PA.(Celis-Morales et al., 2012; Nusser et al., 2012).

Limitations

This is the first study to examine perceived environmental correlates of domain-specific PA in a Mexican city and builds upon evidence from other Latin American countries. Limitations include the cross-sectional design which does not allow determination of causality. Self-report measures of environmental attributes may not accurately reflect objective measures, however they are still relevant since objective and perceived environmental attributes may be independently associated with PA.(Arvidsson et al., 2012) Additionally, for some attributes, such as aesthetics, environmental perceptions may be considered as criterion measures. (Brownson et al., 2009) The principal strengths of this study are its population representativeness, and the use of cross-validated, comparable measures of perceived environmental attributes.(Cerin et al., 2013) Advanced analytical methods were employed to examine associations, taking into account the nature of participation and duration of PA.

Conclusion

Our results suggest that perceived environmental characteristics and their relationship with PA are domain specific. High perceived aesthetics were an important correlate for leisure-time activities, suggesting that policy strategies aimed at improving this environmental perception may be warranted for enhancing leisure-time PA among Mexican adults. Patterns of associations between transport PA and environmental features differed from those reported in high income countries, underscoring the relevance of the considering contextual factors when analyzing the relationship between PA and environmental features. Future studies exploring locally-specific environmental correlates for PA are needed to better elucidate these relationships.

Acknowledgements

Authors would like to thank Catalina Torres, Hugo Rodríguez, Lilian Perez, Andrea Ramirez, and field workers for essential logistic support.

Funding

This work was supported by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Foundation [Supporting Project 550-10]. At time of manuscript preparation, AJ was funded by a doctoral research fellowship sponsored by Fulbright, and DS was funded by a postdoctoral research fellowship sponsored by the Michael & Susan Dell Center for Healthy Living. Conflicts of interest: none.

References

2011. Global status report on noncommunicable diseases 2010. World Health Organization, Italy.

2015. [Main results of the inter-census survey 2015. United States of Mexico]. Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Geografía, Mexico.

Arango, C.M., Paez, D.C., Reis, R.S., Brownson, R.C., Parra, D.C., 2013. Association between the perceived environment and physical activity among adults in Latin America: a systematic review. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 10:122.

Arvidsson, D., Kawakami, N., Ohlsson, H., Sundquist, K., 2012. Physical activity and concordance between objective and perceived walkability. Med Sci Sports Exerc 44:280-7.

Brownson, R.C., Hoehner, C.M., Day, K., Forsyth, A., Sallis, J.F., 2009. Measuring the built environment for physical activity: state of the science. Am J Prev Med 36:S99-123 e12.

Celis-Morales, C.A., Perez-Bravo, F., Ibanez, L., Salas, C., Bailey, M.E., Gill, J.M., 2012. Objective vs. self-reported physical activity and sedentary time: effects of measurement method on relationships with risk biomarkers. PLoS One 7:e36345.

Cerin, E., Conway, T.L., Cain, K.L., Kerr, J., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., Owen, N., Reis, R.S., Sarmiento, O.L., Hinckson, E.A., et al., 2013. Sharing good NEWS across the world: developing comparable scores across 12 countries for the Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale (NEWS). BMC Public Health 13:309.

Cohen, D.A., McKenzie, T.L., Sehgal, A., Williamson, S., Golinelli, D., Lurie, N., 2007. Contribution of public parks to physical activity. Am J Public Health 97:509-14.

Craig, C.L., Marshall, A.L., Sjostrom, M., Bauman, A.E., Booth, M.L., Ainsworth, B.E., Pratt, M., Ekelund, U., Yngve, A., et al., 2003. International physical activity questionnaire: 12-country reliability and validity. Med Sci Sports Exerc 35:1381-95.

Ding, D., Adams, M.A., Sallis, J.F., Norman, G.J., Hovell, M.F., Chambers, C.D., Hofstetter, C.R., Bowles, H.R., Hagstromer, M., et al., 2013. Perceived neighborhood environment and physical activity in 11 countries: Do associations differ by country? Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 10:57. Frank, L.D., Sallis, J.F., Saelens, B.E., Leary, L., Cain, K., Conway, T.L., Hess, P.M., 2010. The development of a walkability index: application to the Neighborhood Quality of Life Study. Br J Sports Med 44:924-33.

Gutierrez, J.P., Rivera-Dommarco, J., Shamah-Levy, T., Villalpando-Hernandez, S., Franco, A., Cuevas-Nasu, L., Romero-Martinez, M., Hernandez-Avila, M., 2012. Encuesta Nacional de Salud y Nutricion 2012. Resultados Nacionales. Instituto Nacional de Salud Publica, Cuernavaca: México.

Hallal, P.C., Gomez, L.F., Parra, D.C., Lobelo, F., Mosquera, J., Florindo, A.A., Reis, R.S., Pratt, M., Sarmiento, O.L., 2010a. Lessons learned after 10 years of IPAQ use in Brazil and Colombia. J Phys Act Health 7 Suppl 2:S259-64.

Hallal, P.C., Simoes, E., Reichert, F.F., Azevedo, M.R., Ramos, L.R., Pratt, M., Brownson, R.C., 2010b. Validity and reliability of the telephone-administered international physical activity questionnaire in Brazil. J Phys Act Health 7:402-9.

Humphreys, B., Ruseski, J., 2015. The Economic Choice of Participation and Time Spent in Physical Activity and Sport in Canada. Int J Sport Finance 10:138-59.

IPAQ, International Phyisical Acitivity Questionnaire. Scoring Protocol.

Jauregui, A., Salvo, D., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Hernández, B., Rivera-Dommarco, J., Pratt, M., 2015. Perceived Neighbourhood Environment and Physical Activity: the IPEN Adult Study in Mexico. Am J Prev Med [in press].

Jauregui, A., Salvo, D., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Hernández, B., Rivera-Dommarco, J.A., Pratt, M., 2016. Perceived and Objective Measures of Neighborhood Environment for Physical Activity Among Mexican Adults. Prev Chronic Dis [in press].

Kaplan, R., Kaplan, S., 1989. The experience of nature. Cambridge University Pres, New York.

Kerr, J., Emond, J.A., Badland, H., Reis, R., Sarmiento, O., Carlson, J., Sallis, J.F., Cerin, E., Cain, K., et al., 2016. Perceived Neighborhood Environmental Attributes Associated with Walking and Cycling for Transport among Adult Residents of 17 Cities in 12 Countries: The IPEN Study. Environ Health Perspect 124:290-8.

Kerr, J., Sallis, J.F., Owen, N., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., Cerin, E., Sugiyama, T., Reis, R., Sarmiento, O., Fromel, K., et al., 2013. Advancing science and policy through a coordinated international study of physical activity and built environments: IPEN adult methods. J Phys Act Health 10:581-601.

Lee, I.M., Shiroma, E.J., Lobelo, F., Puska, P., Blair, S.N., Katzmarzyk, P.T., 2012. Effect of physical inactivity on major non-communicable diseases worldwide: an analysis of burden of disease and life expectancy. Lancet 380:219-29.

Leslie, E., Coffee, N., Frank, L., Owen, N., Bauman, A., Hugo, G., 2007. Walkability of local communities: using geographic information systems to objectively assess relevant environmental attributes. Health Place 13:111-22.

Leslie, E., Saelens, B., Frank, L., Owen, N., Bauman, A., Coffee, N., Hugo, G., 2005. Residents' perceptions of walkability attributes in objectively different neighbourhoods: a pilot study. Health Place 11:227-36.

Nasar, J.L., 1994. Urban Design Aesthetics. The Evaluative Qualities of Building Exteriors. Environ Behav 26:377-401.

Nusser, S.M., Beyler, N.K., Welk, G.J., Carriquiry, A.L., Fuller, W.A., King, B.M., 2012. Modeling errors in physical activity recall data. J Phys Act Health 9 Suppl 1:S56-67.

Ortega, J.A., 2015. [Violence in Mexican municipalities and states (2014)]. Mexican Citizens' Council for Public Security and Criminal Justice

Oyeyemi, A.L., Sallis, J.F., Deforche, B., Oyeyemi, A.Y., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., Van Dyck, D., 2013. Evaluation of the neighborhood environment walkability scale in Nigeria. Int J Health Geographics 12:16.

Parra, D.C., Hoehner, C.M., Hallal, P.C., Ribeiro, I.C., Reis, R., Brownson, R.C., Pratt, M., Simoes, E.J., 2011. Perceived environmental correlates of physical activity for leisure and transportation in Curitiba, Brazil. Prev Med 52:234-8.

Saelens, B.E., Handy, S.L., 2008. Built environment correlates of walking: a review. Med Sci Sports Exerc 40:S550-66.

Saelens, B.E., Sallis, J.F., Black, J.B., Chen, D., 2003. Neighborhood-based differences in physical activity: an environment scale evaluation. Am J Public Health 93:1552-8.

Salvo, D., Reis, R.S., Rivera, J.A., Martorell, R., Pratt, M., 2014a. Characteristics of the Built Environment in Relation to Objectively Measured Physical Activity Among Mexican Adults, 2011. Prev Chronic Dis 11.

Salvo, D., Reis, R.S., Sarmiento, O.L., Pratt, M., 2014b. Overcoming the challenges of conducting physical activity and built environment research in Latin America: IPEN Latin America. Prev Med.

Salvo, D., Torres, C., Villa, U., Rivera, J.A., Sarmiento, O.L., Reis, R.S., Pratt, M., 2015. Accelerometer-based physical activity levels among Mexican adults and their relation with sociodemographic characteristics and BMI: a cross-sectional study. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 12:79. Sallis, J., Owen, N., Fisher, E., 2008. Ecological models of health behavior, in: Glanz, K., Rimer, B., Viswanath, K. (Eds.), Health Behavior and Health Education: Theory, Research, and Practice. Jossey-Bass, San Francisco.

Sugiyama, T., Neuhaus, M., Cole, R., Giles-Corti, B., Owen, N., 2012. Destination and route attributes associated with adults' walking: a review. Med Sci Sports Exerc 44:1275-86.

Van Dyck, D., Cerin, E., Conway, T.L., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., Owen, N., Kerr, J., Cardon, G., Frank, L.D., Saelens, B.E., et al., 2012. Perceived neighborhood environmental attributes associated with adults' transport-related walking and cycling: Findings from the USA, Australia and Belgium. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 9:70.

Van Dyck, D., Cerin, E., Conway, T.L., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., Owen, N., Kerr, J., Cardon, G., Frank, L.D., Saelens, B.E., et al., 2013. Perceived neighborhood environmental attributes associated with adults' leisure-time physical activity: findings from Belgium, Australia and the USA. Health Place 19:59-68.

WHO, 2010. Global recommendations on physical activity for health. WHO Press, Geneva.

Figure 1. Associations between aesthetics and participation in leisure time walking by

socioeconomic status level. Cuernavaca, Mexico. 2011.

Adjusted predictions and 95% confidence intervals were estimated after running a Hurdle model. The participation equation is adjusted for sex, age, marital status, individual socioeconomic status, motor vehicle ownership, educational attainment, all perceived environment variables, the interaction term socioeconomic status quartile X aesthetics, and the survey design.



Variable	n	%	95% CI
Gender (%)			
Female	366	51.2	(44.1, 58.2)
Male	302	48.8	(41.7, 55.9)
SES (%)			
Low	196	30.9	(23.7, 39.2)
Medium	163	24.0	(20.5, 27.8)
Medium-High	197	29.1	(24.5, 34.2)
High	112	16.0	(12.9, 19.7)
Education (%)			
Elementary school or less	102	15.1	(12.2, 18.6)
Some or complete Middle School	162	25.2	(21.4, 29.4)
Some or complete High School	186	27.2	(23.8, 30.9)
Some or complete College	176	27.0	(23.4, 30.9)
Post-graduate	42	5.5	(3.7, 8.2)
Motor vehicle ownership (%)			
Car	359	53.4	(46.8, 59.9)
Motorcycle	30	4.8	(3.3, 6.9)
Either	367	54.8	(48.1, 61.4)
Marital Status (%)			
Single	165	24.7	(21.9, 28.7)
Married or living with someone	430	64.4	(60.5, 69.1)
Separated or divorced	56	8.4	(5.7, 9.8)
Widower	17	2.5	(1.3, 4.3)
Meeting physical activity guidelines (%) ^b			
Transport PA	300	46.9	(44.0, 62.0)
Walking for leisure	93	14.1	(10.4, 18.9)
Leisure time MVPA	196	30.2	(25.9, 34.8)

Table 1. Sample characteristics among Mexican Adults. Cuernavaca, Mexico, 2011.ª (n=668)

SES= Socioeconomic Status; CI= Confidence Interval; PA= Physical activity; MVPA= Moderate to vigorous physical activity.

^a Weighted for survey design

^b Meeting 150 minutes per week of moderate to vigorous PA per PA domain

Table 2. Perceived environmental correlates of participation and time spent in walking for

Environmental correlate	Par	ticipatic	n ^{a,b}	Duration ^a			
	exp(B)	exp(9	exp(95% CI)		exp(95%	o(95% CI)	
Aesthetics ^c				1.92	1.18	3.13	
Low SES	2.23	1.43	3.49				
Medium SES	1.53	0.95	2.44				
Medium-High SES	1.27	0.73	2.19				
High SES	0.89	0.58	1.36				
Land use mix diversity	1.04	0.80	1.34	1.08	0.70	1.69	
Pedestrian infrastructure	0.95	0.67	1.34	1.00	0.58	1.75	
Traffic safety	1.16	0.93	1.46	1.33	1.18	3.13	
Safety from crime	1.02	0.88	1.18	1.02	0.92	1.92	
Proximity to small parks	1.01	0.92	1.12	1.03	0.77	1.35	
Park access	1.19	0.86	1.64	1.23	0.87	1.22	
Proximity to large parks	0.99	0.82	1.21	0.98	0.68	2.21	
Access to large parks	0.97	0.70	1.34	0.85	0.72	1.34	
Proximity to transit stops	0.88	0.71	1.09	0.77	0.50	1.44	

leisure among Mexican adults. Cuernavaca, Mexico, 2011. (n=668)

SES = Socioeconomic status; CI= Confidence Interval

^a Regression coefficients estimated using a Hurdle model. Both equations are adjusted for sex, age, marital status, individual socioeconomic status, motor vehicle ownership, educational attainment, all perceived environment variables listed in the table and the survey design. Exp(B) is to be interpreted as the proportional increase in total minutes per week of moderate to vigorous physical activity associated with a 1 unit increase on the independent variable. ^b Equation additionally adjusted for the interaction term SES quartile X aesthetics.

^c Significant interaction by SES. The sliced associations are presented. See Figure 1.

Table 3. Perceived environmental correlates of participation and duration of leisure-time

moderate to vigorous physical activity among Mexican adults. Cuernavaca, Mexico, 2011.

(**n=668**)

Environmental correlate	Participation			Duration		
	exp(B)	exp(9	5% CI)	exp(B)	exp(95%	6 CI)
Aesthetics	1.33	1.04	1.70	1.67	1.12	2.49
Land use mix diversity	0.97	0.81	1.16	0.95	0.69	1.31
Pedestrian infrastructure	0.79	0.58	1.09	0.60	0.36	1.01
Traffic safety	1.09	0.87	1.37	1.26	0.81	1.95
Safety from crime	1.02	0.84	1.24	1.06	0.74	1.51
Proximity to small parks	1.07	0.99	1.16	1.04	0.99	1.08
Park access	0.95	0.76	1.18	0.88	0.59	1.32
Proximity to large parks	1.03	0.90	1.18	1.08	0.85	1.39
Access to large parks	1.05	0.80	1.37	1.02	0.62	1.67
Proximity to transit stops	0.86	0.69	1.083	0.69	0.45	1.05

CI= Confidence Interval

^a Regression coefficients estimated using a Hurdle model. Both equations are adjusted for sex, age, marital status, individual socioeconomic status, motor vehicle ownership, educational attainment, all perceived environment variables listed in the table and the survey design. Exp(B) is to be interpreted as the proportional increase in total minutes per week of moderate to vigorous physical activity associated with a 1 unit increase on the independent variable.

Table 4. Perceived environmental correlates of participation and duration of transport

Environmental correlate	Participation			Time spent			
	exp(B)	exp(9	5% CI)	exp(B)	exp(95	xp(95% CI)	
Aesthetics	1.23	0.85	1.77	1.27	0.94	1.73	
Land use mix diversity	0.86	0.66	1.12	0.82	0.61	1.08	
Pedestrian infrastructure	0.84	0.53	1.34	0.97	0.61	1.55	
Traffic safety	0.91	0.72	1.16	1.15	0.88	1.50	
Safety from crime	1.06	0.91	1.24	1.11	0.88	1.41	
Proximity to small parks	1.02	0.89	1.17	1.09	0.95	1.24	
Park access	0.75	0.49	1.14	0.82	0.57	1.17	
Proximity to large parks	0.78	0.63	0.97	0.69	0.54	0.88	
Access to large parks	1.69	1.18	2.41	1.41	0.89	2.22	
Proximity to transit stops	1.04	0.83	1.30	0.98	0.75	1.29	
CI= Confidence Interval							

physical activity among Mexican adults. Cuernavaca, Mexico, 2011. (n=668)

^a Regression coefficients estimated using a Hurdle model. Both equations are adjusted for sex, age, marital status, individual socioeconomic status, motor vehicle ownership, educational attainment, all perceived environment variables listed in the table and the survey design. Exp(B) is to be interpreted as the proportional increase in total minutes per week of moderate to vigorous physical activity associated with a 1 unit increase on the independent variable.

Supplementary Table. Definition and operationalization of perceived environmental features

ANEWS sub-	ANEWS items	Data operationalization
scale		Data operationalization
Residential density	 How common are detached single-family residences in your neighborhood How common are townhouses or row houses of 1- 3 stories in your neighborhood How common are apartments or condos 1-3 stories in your neighborhood How common are apartments or condos 4-6 stories in your neighborhood How common are apartments or condos 7-12 stories in your immediate neighborhood How common are apartments or condos 7-12 stories in your immediate neighborhood How common are apartments or condos more than 13 stories in your immediate neighborhood How common are apartments or condos more than stories in your immediate neighborhood 	The score was computed using the following formula: ^a Single-family detached + (12 * row houses/townhouses 1-3 stories) + (10 * apts/condos 1-3 stories) + (25 * apts/condos 4-6 stories) + (50 * apts/condos 7-12 stories) + (75 * apts/condos 13+ stories).
Land use mix diversity	About how long would it take to get from your home to the <u>nearest</u> businesses or facilities listed below if you <u>walked</u> to them?: 1) Convenience/small grocery store, 2) Supermarket, 3) Hardware store, 4) Fruit/vegetable market, 5) Laundry/dry cleaners, 6) Clothing store, 7) Post office, 8) Library, 9) Elementary school, 10) Other schools, 11) Book store, 12) Fast food restaurant, 13) Coffee place, 14) Bank/credit union, 15) Non- fast food restaurant, 16) Video store, 17) Pharmacy/drug store, 18)Salon/barber shop, 19) Your job or school, 20) Bus or trolley stop, 21) Park, 22) Plaza, 23) Gym or fitness facility. Response options for these items were scored using a Likert scale as follows: 1 (1-5 min), 2 (6-10 min), 3 (11-20 min), 4 (21-30 min), and 5 (31+ min).	The score was computed by averaging the scores reported on the 23 destinations.
Land use mix access	 Stores are within easy walking distance of my home There are many places to go within easy walking distance of my home, It is easy to walk to a transit stop (bus, train) from my home, Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5. 	The score was computed by averaging the scores reported on the three items.
Intersection density	1) The distance between intersections in my neighborhood is usually short	Response options were recoded so that higher values indicated higher

using the Latin American version of the ANEWS.

2) There are many alternative routes for getting from place to place in my neighborhood.	
Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5.	the scores reported on the two items.
1) The streets in my neighborhood <u>do not</u> have many dead-end streets.	
Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5.	The score was derived from reported scores on the single item.
1) There are many obstacles (canyons/hillsides, big	
neighborhood that limit the number of routes for	
getting from place to place.	
Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5.	The score was derived from reported scores on the single item.
1) There are sidewalks on most of the streets in my	
2) Sidewalks are separated from the road/traffic in	
my neighborhood by parked cars	
from the sidewalks in my neighborhood	
4) My neighborhood streets are well lit at night.	
5) There are crosswalks and pedestrian signals to help walkers cross busy streets in my neighborhood	
6) Walkers and bikers on the streets in my	
neighborhood can be easily seen by people in their homes.	
Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5.	The score was computed by averaging the scores reported on the six items.
1) There are trees along the streets in my	
2) There are many interesting things to look at while	
walking in my neighborhood	
3) There are many beautiful natural sights in my neighborhood	
4) There are attractive buildings/homes in my neighborhood	
	The score was computed
Five response options were available from "strongly	by averaging the scores
5.	items.
1) There is so much traffic along the streets near	Response options for
nome that it is difficult or unpleasant to walk in my neighborhood	recoded so that higher
	 2) There are many alternative routes for getting from place to place in my neighborhood. Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5. 1) The streets in my neighborhood <u>do not</u> have many dead-end streets. Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5. 1) There are many obstacles (canyons/hillsides, big avenues, cul-de sacs, rivers, etc) in my neighborhood that limit the number of routes for getting from place to place. Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5. 1) There are sidewalks on most of the streets in my neighborhood 2) Sidewalks are separated from the road/traffic in my neighborhood by parked cars 3) There is a grass/dirt strip that separates the streets from the sidewalks in my neighborhood 4) My neighborhood streets are well lit at night. 5) There are crosswalks and pedestrian signals to help walkers cross busy streets in my neighborhood (a) Walkers and bikers on the streets in my neighborhood can be easily seen by people in their homes. Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5. 1) There are trees along the streets in my neighborhood 2) There are many interesting things to look at while walking in my neighborhood 3) There are many bautiful natural sights in my neighborhood 4) There are many bautiful natural sights in my neighborhood 4) There are attractive buildings/homes in my neighborhood 3) There is so much traffic along the streets near home that it is difficult or unpleasant to walk in my neighborhood

	2) The speed of traffic on most nearby streets is usually slow (50 km/h or less),3) Most drivers exceed the posted limits while driving in my neighborhood.Five response options were available from "strongly	values indicated higher levels of traffic safety. The score was computed by averaging the scores reported on the three items.
	disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5.	
Safety from crime	 There is a high crime rate in my neighborhood. The crime rate in my neighborhood makes it unsafe to go on walks <u>during the day</u> The crime rate in my neighborhood makes it unsafe to go on walks <u>at night</u>. Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5. 	Response options were recoded so that higher values indicated higher levels of safety from crime. The score was computed by averaging the scores reported on the three items.
Hilliness	1) There are many slopes and inclines in my neighborhood streets that it is difficult to walk	The score was derived from reported scores on the single item.
Access to large and small parks	Can you easily walk to the following parks? a) Large parks b) Small parks Response options were yes or no	The access to large and small parks scores were computed separately from items a) and b), respectively.
Proximity to large parks	 About how long would it take to get from your home to the <u>nearest large park?</u> Response options for these items were scored using a Likert scale as follows: 1 (1-5 min), 2 (6-10 min), 3 (11-20 min), 4 (21-30 min), and 5 (31+ min). 	The score was derived from reported scores on the single item.
Proximity to	1) About how long would it take to get from your home to the <u>nearest small park?</u>	The second was derived
sman parks	a Likert scale as follows: 1 (1-5 min), 2 (6-10 min), 3 (11-20 min), 4 (21-30 min), and 5 (31+ min).	from reported scores on the single item.
Park safety from crime	 The parks, plazas, green and recreational spaces in my neighborhood are unsafe to go during the day. The parks, plazas, green and recreational spaces in my neighborhood are unsafe to go at night. 	Response options were recoded so that higher values indicated higher levels of park safety from crime. The score was computed by
	Five response options were available from "strongly disagree", coded as 1, to "strongly agree", coded as 5.	averaging the scores reported on the two items.
ANEWS: Abbrevi ^a Source: Cerin et	ated Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale al, 2013.	

Part V. Discussion

The results presented in the previous chapters provide valuable information for better understanding the perceived environmental correlates of physical activity, as well as the relationships between objective and perceived measures of the built environment for physical activity among Mexican adults living in Cuernavaca. In the following sections a detailed discussion on the results is provided, based on the research questions of this dissertation.

V.I. Is the perceived built environment associated with objectively measured and selfreported physical activity among adults from Cuernavaca, Mexico?

Table 2 presents the hypothesized and observed associations between perceived built environmental features and physical activity variables. Findings from these analyses support previous research reporting differences in patterns of associations of built environmental correlates and physical activity between low- and middle-income countries and high income countries.

V.I.I. The consistency of inconsistencies

The relationship between the built environment and physical activity has been extensively studied in high income countries, mainly the United States, Australia and England (5, 6, 8-10). However, as state in the introduction, the Latin America urban environment differs markedly from that found in those commonly studied high income countries (58-62). As evidence from low- and middle-income countries builds up, findings suggests that patterns of associations in these settings are different than those observed in high income countries (26). Previous analyses assessing the objectively measured environmental correlates for physical activity among Mexican (14) as well as the findings from this dissertation project support this statement.
Table 2. Hypothesized^{*} and observed associations between perceived environmental correlates and physical activity among Mexican adults living in Cuernavaca

Perceived environmental feature	Total (accelerometer-based) MVPA		Walking for leisure		Leisure-time MVPA		Transport-related physical activity	
	Hypothesized	Observed	Hypothesized	Observed	Hypothesized	Observed	Hypothesized	Observed
Land use mix	NS (14)	NS	+ (13, 56)	NS	NS	NS	+	NS
Residential density	NS (14)	NS	+ (56)	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
Street connectivity	NS (14)	NS	NS (56)	NS	NS	NS	+	NS
Few cul-de-sacs	NS (14)	-	NS (56)	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
No barriers for walking	NS (56)	NS	NS (56)	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS
Pedestrian infrastructure	+ (13, 48, 49)	NS	+ (56)	NS	+(48, 49)	NS	+	NS
Traffic safety	NS (49, 56)	NS	NS (49, 56)	NS	NS (49, 56)	NS	NS	NS
Feeling safe from crime	+ (48)	+ (Men)	+	NS	+	NS	NS	NS
Feeling safe at parks	+ (48)	NS	+	NS	+	NS	NS	NS
Aesthetics	NS (56)	+ (Low SES)	NS (56)	+	NS (56)	+	NS	NS
Small parks	+ (49, 56)	+	+ (56)	NS	+ (56)	NS	NS	NS
Large parks	+ (49, 56)	+	+ (56)	NS	+ (56)	NS	NS	+ & -
Proximity to transit stops	- (14)	-	NS	NS	NS	NS	- (14)	NS

MVPA= Moderate to Vigorous Physical Activity; NS=Non significant. *Hypothesized associations were based in previous associations observed in this sample between objectively measured features of the built environment and accelerometer-based physical activity,(14) associations reported among Latin American populations (references are in parenthesis), as well as the environmental and social environment in Cuernavaca.

The walkability index

Studies from the United States, Europe and Australia have shown positive associations between physical activity and street connectivity, land-use mix, and residential density (5, 6, 8-10). These built environment constructs have been operationalized and combined into what is known as the 'walkability index' (5, 11). The walkability index has been found to be positively associated with physical activity in these high-income settings (5, 6, 8-10). In contrast, results from Mexico utilizing the IPEN-Mexico dataset found the objectively-derived (GIS-based) walkability index, as well as its individual components, to be negatively related to objectively-measured physical activity (14).

In contrast, the results from this dissertation project (Study I and Study III), which utilized the same dataset, showed no significant associations between the three perceived walkability components (street connectivity, residential density and land-use mix) and domain specific physical activity and two (residential density and land-use mix) out of the three components and accelerometer-based physical activity. As for the third component, street connectivity, this environmental construct was inversely related with accelerometer-based physical activity when operationalized as cul-de-sac density, but non-significant when operationalized as perceived intersection density. We have hypothesized that in an environment with high street connectivity and low availability of public recreation spaces such as Mexico (64), cul-de-sacs provide a safe space to engage in leisure activities. Complex relationships between walking for leisure and cul-de-sacs and street connectivity have been reported previously, highlighting the need to conduct future research examining mechanisms through which different street connectivity patterns encourage or discourage physical activity (56). The lack of association between perceived residential density and land use mix and accelerometer-based and domain-specific physical activity, suggest that these variables are not among the main drivers for physical activity among Mexicans. Inconsistencies in the observed relationships between objective (inverse relation) and perceived measures (non-significant for 2 out of the 3 walkability components) of the walkability index may also be explained by a mismatch between these environmental features. A detailed discussion on this issue is provided below (Section V.II). Taken together, these findings suggest that walkability as defined by high-income countries may not be the best measure to rate the activity-friendliness of urban Mexican settings.

Public transit

Using public transportation involves some walking or cycling from the start location to a transit stop, and from the transit stop to the end location, and therefore increases the amount of moderate physical activity accumulated by users relative to private transportation. Public transit use, as well as network distance between home and transit location, have been positively associated with physical activity in various settings, mainly high income countries (79-81). Consistent with previous reports from this dataset using objectively measured distance to transit stops (14), our results show an inverse relationship between accelerometer-based physical activity and perceived proximity to transit stops (Study I), and no association between this environmental feature and neither of the three domain specific physical activity variables, among adults from Cuernavaca, Mexico.

This inconsistency between evidence from high-income countries and Cuernavaca may be explained by the high availability of public transportation and bus stops in the city (64, 65). Perhaps, this high availability of stops reduces the chance of accumulating at least a 10 minute bout of moderate to vigorous physical activity in walking from start location to transit stop and from transit stop to end location, and explains the negative relationship observed with physical activity. Negative relationships between feeder buses and transport physical activity have been reported in Bogotá, where a similar transit system exists (82).

A potential strategy for physical activity promotion in Cuernavaca could be to designate and enforce the use of formal, well-spread bus stops. Options to reformulate the transport system in Cuernavaca have also been considered by the local government, such as introducing a Bus Rapid Transit system, redesigning the bus route distribution, or introducing intermodal stations (83-85). However, despite the political will from local authorities (84, 85), several barriers have delayed the implementation of these changes, such as the opposition from the transport union (86). These strategies have shown positive impacts in other cities, not only on physical activity (87), but also on other outcomes, such as travel time savings, reduced air pollution or improved traffic safety (88). If changes to the transportation system in the city are implemented, efforts to evaluate these "natural experiments" should be considered in order to enhance the understanding of the effects of such urban policies on physical activity (89).

V.I.II. Aesthetics, parks and crime safety as a relevant environmental features for physical activity

Opposite to associations observed in high income countries, where the U.S. walkability index (and its individual components) is considered one of the best measures to rate activity friendliness in a neighborhood, other environmental features in Cuernavaca seem more relevant for physical activity. Our results suggest that aesthetics, proximity and accessibility to parks, as well as crime safety are important environmental features for physical activity promotion in this setting.

Aesthetics

Aesthetics has been linked to increased physical activity in several high income populations (44). Although inconsistent results have been reported in Latin America (26), aesthetics seem to be a relevant factor for physical activity promotion among Mexican adults. This environmental feature was consistently associated with accelerometer-based physical activity and leisure-time walking and moderate to vigorous physical activity, being these ladder variables the with the strongest asociations.

In contrast with other environmental features, perceived aesthetics is considered to be the gold standard measure since it is complicated to quantify using objective instruments (27, 28). Improving perceived neighborhood aesthetics may be a potential strategy for increasing recreational physical activity among Mexicans, especially in low income participants. Several features have been identified as aesthetic enhancing, including perceived naturalness, order and upkeep, as well as unobstructed views (90, 91). However, most of this research is derived from high income countries. In order to improve perceived aesthetics of the environment among Mexican adults, studies are needed to identify the aesthetics factors that influence physical activity. Once these factors are identified, objective measures to quantify relevant aesthetic features can be derived and used in order to target interventions aiming to improve aesthetic features.

Parks

Previous analyses with this sample reported no association between objectively measured distance to parks and accelerometer-based physical activity when parks were perceived as safe, and an inverse association when parks where perceived as unsafe (14). Our results found that *perceived* proximity to parks is the strongest perceived built environment correlate for accelerometer-based physical activity regardless of park safety perception. Findings of Study II exploring the relationship between objective and perceived measures of the built environment provide some insight into these findings.

Participants perceiving parks as safe provided better estimates on walking distance to parks compared to those perceiving them as unsafe. Based on these results, we hypothesize that the way in which proximity to parks is perceived is modulated by park safety perception, and that perceived proximity to parks is a more proximal correlate of accelerometer-based physical activity. Future research should examine the influence of park attributes and park-use on park-related physical activity in order to improve strategies to increase awareness and use of parks.

Parks may play an important role in facilitating leisure-time physical activity since they provide places for individuals to walk or jog, and many have specific facilities for sports, exercise and other vigorous activities (92). They also provide a good space for socialization, which in Mexico and Latin America may be an important driver of physical activity (44). However, in Study III we did not find any relationships between perceived park features and self-reported walking for leisure or leisuretime MVPA. The lack of association between leisure-time activities and parks may be explained by the fact that self-reported physical activity is subject to more measurement error. Despite IPAQ being a valid and reliable instrument for physical activity measurement at the population level (93, 94), it is subject to more measurement error and variability compared to objective measures. This might attenuate estimates on the relationship between environmental attributes and IPAQ-derived physical activity (95, 96). For example, although we found positive associations between self-reported leisuretime physical activity variables and most park features, these relationships were non-significant. The higher measurement error and variability of IPAQ variables may also explain the fact that more environmental correlates were found for accelerometer-based physical activity (aesthetics, proximity to large parks, access to small parks, proximity to transit stops, few cul-de-sacs and crime safety) compared to IPAQ-derived physical activity domains (aesthetics, as well as proximity and access to large parks).

Study III also reported unexpected relationships between large parks and transport-related physical activity. We found that engagement and time-spent in this physical activity domain was negatively associated with perceived *proximity* to large parks (Retrieved by asking participants: *How much time does it take you to walk from your home to a large park?*), while time-spent in this behavior was positively related with perceived *access* to large parks (Retrieved by asking participants: *Can you easily walk to a large park?*). A suitable explanation for these contradictory findings is challenging. Although some overlap may exist between perceived access and proximity to large parks, they measure different park constructs. Although for high-income countries easy access may be indicative of proximal, in Mexico it may be other things, such as better sidewalks, safer from traffic, safer from crime, cleaner. Therefore, access to large parks may be more indicative of how walkable the

environment surrounding the park is, while proximity to large parks may provide information on the distance from home to the park. In Study III we provide a discussion on potential explanations, including the possibility of a lack of differentiation between leisure and transport activities among participants, parks being a barrier for walking for transportation (i.e., affecting street connectivity), and residual confounding derived from the lack of concordance between perceived and objective measures of proximity to transit stops (See Study II). Additionally, the social environment and quality of parks could influence the relationship between proximity to parks and transport physical activity. Future analyses using the park audits of IPEN-Mexico may help us to understand if park accessibility, equipment, aesthetics and quality explain these unexpected associations. Undoubtedly, this is a complicated relationship that requires further investigation. Nonetheless, it is worth mentioning that the way in which information is collected (e.g. the questions used to retrieve the information) is based on surveys developed in high-income countries that do not necessarily translate easily to be applied in the Mexican context. Perhaps this complicated relationship is a consequence of using poor measures or measures poorly understood by the population. Better, contextually-appropriate measures are needed to conduct better built environment and physical activity research in Latin America (97).

A potential strategy for promoting physical activity among adults in Cuernavaca could consist of increasing park safety perception and/or awareness of neighborhood parks. Such types of interventions would require a better understanding on the relationship between objective and perceived proximity to parks by park safety perception (mentioned in the following section) in order to provide an adequate intervention. Other strategies could include providing neighborhood parks in new urban developments, rehabilitating and/or repurposing public spaces and providing access for leisure physical activity, such as the *ciclovías* or free physical activity classes in public spaces (98, 99). These strategies have shown promise for increasing physical activity at a population level in Latin America (100).

Safety perception

As mentioned above, park safety perception was a relevant environmental feature in the relationship between parks and physical activity. Additionally, neighborhood safety perception was also a positive correlate for accelerometer-based physical activity among males. Broad societal factors, such as social and cultural norms as well as health, economic, educational and social situations, may influence the occurrence of crime and disorder, which in turn may increase safety concerns among the population and people's willingness and motivation to practice physical activity (101). Nonetheless, recent review studies suggest a lack of association between physical activity and safety from crime in other settings (102, 103). Most of these studies have been cross-sectional and conducted in high income countries. In contrast, from the three prospective studies included in the most recent review (102), two reported that changes in perceived safety from crime were predictors for physical activity. Additionally, the majority of studies have been conducted in high-income countries where crime rates are lower compared to those in urban areas in low- and middle-income countries (62). A review of studies conducted in Latin America suggested that safety from crime was positively associated with leisure-time physical activity (26).

As mentioned before, IPEN-Mexico collected data when Cuernavaca was enduring a period of very high crime (66). Additionally, estimates from the global burden of disease study in Mexico suggest that health loss due to interpersonal violence among men has increased importantly in the past few years (104). It is possible that the positive relationship observed between perceived safety from crime and physical activity among males is valid for the crime rate perceived by the population at the time and may change as crime rate perception changes. It may be that after a given threshold of crime and violence in a setting, safety from crime starts to have a significant influence on physical activity. Actions to encourage personal mobility, reclaim public spaces and create safe and accessible parks have shown positive impacts on perceived safety from crime (105). However, a better understanding of the crime trends in Cuernavaca and Mexico, as well as gender differences in safety perception are needed in order to better target interventions.

V.II. Are objective measures of the built environment related to perceptions of the built environment from Mexican adults living in the city of Cuernavaca?

Studies conducted in high income countries have consistently found poor to moderate agreement between objective and perceived measures of the built environment, and suggest that the agreement may vary by built environment construct as well as by study setting (17, 28, 33, 39, 40, 45). To our knowledge, this is the first study to explore such relationships in a Latin American setting.

Our results provide valuable insights on the validity of five perceived environmental measures generally accepted as important correlates for physical activity in high income countries in a middle-income country. In line with previous findings (17, 28, 33, 39, 40, 45), we found weak but significant correlations between objective and perceived measures of land use mix diversity, residential density and proximity to parks. However, objective and perceived measures of street connectivity and proximity to transit stops were not significantly associated at all.

This finding is interesting since among 15 cities around the world contributing GIS-derived built environment data to the IPEN study, Cuernavaca had the highest and second highest public transit availability and intersection density, respectively (64). Perceptions of these environmental constructs were also high compared to other IPEN sites (56, 57). We hypothesized that in settings where certain urban characteristics are ubiquitous, perceived measures of these built environment constructs may not reflect the variability of objective measures. Future studies in different settings should explore this hypothesis. However, in Mexico caution should be taken when analyzing relationships between these perceived environmental features (street connectivity and proximity to transit stops) and physical activity.

Perhaps a clear example of the consequences of using these variables as proxies of objective measures are the unexpected and contradictory findings mentioned above between transport-related physical activity and proximity and access to large parks found in Study III. Although our models were adjusted for perceived proximity to transit stops, previous findings from Study II comparing objective and perceived measures among Mexican adults indicate that this self-reported variable is not a good proxy for its objective measure in Cuernavaca (106). The negative relationship between short proximity to large parks and participation and time spent in transport-related physical activity could be due to residual confounding. In Mexico neighborhoods within close proximity to large parks are also those with the highest availability of public transportation. According to our data, the mean number of available routes within the 500m-buffer surrounding participants' home (measured using Geographic Information Systems), was higher among individuals perceiving a large park within <5minutes walking distance (7.4 \pm 6.6 routes) than those perceiving a large park within >30 min walking distance (2.1 ± 0.7 routes, data not shown). In fact, when adjusting regression models for the objective number of bus routes within the 500m home-buffer, the relationships between transport-related physical activity and access and distance to parks was no longer significant. In contrast, a negative and significant relationship was observed between this objective variable and transport-related activity. Future studies exploring the pathway of relationships between objective and perceived measures of the built environment and physical activity will help elucidate these relationships.

V.III. Are associations between objective measures and perceptions of the built environment moderated by demographic characteristics?

Literature from high-income countries suggests that certain groups of people may have a better awareness of their neighborhood. It has been hypothesized that individuals who are more exposed to their neighborhood have a better understanding of their surroundings. As such, active people may spend more time walking in their neighborhoods and may provide more accurate reports (17, 45). Our results support this hypothesis by finding better correlations between objective and perceived measures of the built environment among people meeting physical activity recommendations and with no motor vehicle ownership – the strongest inverse sociodemographic correlate of physical activity in this sample (74).

Contrary to reports in high-income countries (17, 107), we found better correlations between objective and perceived measures among low SES participants. Previous findings have explained lower awareness among this group of people by the social environment (e.g. crime insecurity) in low SES neighborhoods (17, 107). Additionally, in these studies low SES participants were also less likely to meet physical activity recommendations (17, 107), which may also explain the lower awareness of neighborhood surroundings in these populations. It has been stated that motivations for physical activity in Mexico and Latin America differ to those from high income countries, being necessity (transport activity) a stronger driver than choice (leisure activity) (74, 87, 97). Low-income people may be active by necessity, especially for transportation. Although no differences in meeting physical activity recommendations have been reported in this sample by SES level (74), our data suggests that low SES participants engage in more transport physical activity. The difference in patterns of physical activity by SES level may increase neighborhood exposure in low SES participants, and therefore explain a better awareness among this group of people.

V.IV. Strengths and limitations

An important contribution of our study was the analytical approach used for exploring environmental correlates of objectively-measured MVPA within bouts, and domain-specific physical activity. Engaging in physical activity results from a combination of biological, psychological, social and environmental factors, which ultimately lead to the decision of being physically active (4). Decisions about physical activity participation are made in two steps (108): 1) The decision to participate in a determined physical activity domain, or in other words, the adoption of a given physical activity behavior (e.g. walking for leisure), and 2) The decision on time spent participating in such activity. Therefore, physical activity variables generally show a distribution with a large number of zeroes (representing non-adopters) and a continuous right skewed non-zero part (representing duration of the given physical activity behavior among adopters). The presence of many zeros in the dependent variable can lead to a number of problems when using simple linear regression to estimate a regression model (108). Previous approaches have estimated separate regression models to identify perceived environmental variables associated with: 1) likelihood of any physical activity versus no physical

activity, and 2) the duration (minutes per week) of physical activity among the subgroup engaging in this behavior (56). However, such models may render biased estimates because of the potential correlation between the error terms of both equations (participation and duration) (108).

To account for this unusual distribution in the data and the potential correlation between the error terms, we implemented an econometric approach to analyze physical activity data. There are a number of econometric approaches to dealing with the problem of zeroes (e.g. binary response models, sample selection models, Tobit Models). A detailed explanation on such models is found elsewhere (108). Briefly, the choice of an estimation approach depends on 1) the nature of the zeroes present in the data (e.g. zeroes represent missing data vs. zeroes represent an individual choice), and 2) the nature of the decision (e.g. participation and duration decisions made simultaneously). We assumed that zeroes present in the data represented an individual choice. These type of zeroes call for either a twopart model, when the participation and duration decisions are independent, or a hurdle model, when they are related (109). Such models are useful for estimating relationships between variables for mixed discrete-continuous outcomes, while allowing separate mechanisms to determine the likelihood and duration for MVPA within bouts (109). A handful of previous reports have implemented two-part or hurdle models to identify correlates of participation and time spent in physical activity and sports among Canadian populations (108), as well as the association between physical activity and the occurrence and severity of disability (110). By implementing this statistical approach, we expanded our understanding on the environmental correlates for participation and time spent in specific physical activity behaviors.

Results of this dissertation should be interpreted in light of several limitations. Discussions on the main limitations of each study were provided in previous sections (Study I, II and III). Here, we discuss some additional general limitations that cut across the three studies that conform this dissertation project. The sampling frame of the study intended to provide a representative sample with the highest variability in terms of socioeconomic status and the walkability components (connectivity, land use mix diversity and residential density). Relationships between physical activity and these perceived environmental measures could be considered as representative among adults living in Cuernavaca. Although other environmental features were not considered in the sampling frame (e.g park availability or transit distance), we believe that the representativeness for these features is preserved based on the fact that all other objectively measured environmental constructs varied by walkability level. Finally, some environmental factors included in ANEWS are not as relevant in low-and middle-income countries, such as Mexico, as in high income countries. Given the differences in urban planning and transportation systems between high- and low-to-middle income countries (58-

61), developing locally-specific instruments for evaluating environmental correlates for physical activity is needed.

V.IV. Future research

The results of this dissertation provide relevant information to better understand the relationship between the built environment and physical activity among adults of Cuernavaca. However, several gaps in literature still remain. The individual studies provide information on future research in light of the reported results of each analysis. In this section we discuss a general view on future research lines considering the complete evidence provided by this dissertation.

Future studies should include exploring the simultaneous relationship between objective and perceived measures of the built environment with physical activity. Our data suggest that perceptions of the built environment are more proximal correlates of physical activity and that such perceptions are modified by demographic and psychosocial factors (i.e. safety perception). As mentioned before, path analyses would help elucidate such relations in order to better target interventions aiming to promote physical activity.

Our data also suggested interesting relations between perceived safety from crime, gender, and physical activity. Given the high crime situation in the city of Cuernavaca during IPEN-Mexico data collection, it is possible that these results are not be generalizable to other settings in Mexico or Latin America. It is likely that the observed relationship between safety perception and physical activity among men varies as safety perception changes. It is also possible that safety perception influences the decision to be active in different places (e.g. running on the street versus running at a park). Longitudinal studies exploring the relationship between changes in objective and perceived safety from crime, gender and physical activity are needed to better understand these relations.

83

Our findings also suggest that the instruments used to measure the built environment, and perhaps transport physical activity too, may not be adequate for use in Mexico. Transport related physical activity was not associated with any environmental feature but those related to parks, suggesting complicated relationships. Given that transport physical activity is a very common domain among adults in Cuernavaca and that physical activity may be driven more by necessity than by choice in this setting,(74) a better understanding on the validity of the IPAQ-long form for measuring this physical activity domain is needed. Future studies evaluating the content validity of this instrument are in order.

Finally, our results reinforce that the American definition of walkability is not appropriate to evaluate the activity friendliness of the built environment in Mexico, and that the use of some environmental measures derived from high income country-research (i.e. street connectivity and proximity to transit stops) is not adequate to capture the environmental variability for physical activity in Mexico. More studies are needed to confirm our hypothesis that in settings where environmental features are uniformly dense, participants' perceptions may not reflect the variability of objectively measured features. In contrast, other environmental features, such as the availability of parks, feeling safe from crime and aesthetics are more relevant for physical activity in this setting. Future studies should explore the environmental factors that matter for physical activity in the Mexican context. Formative and community-based research may be useful for this purpose. Partnerships with other research areas (e.g. architecture, urban planning, and transportation) should also be seeked in order to identify such factors. This information should be considered in order to develop locally specific instruments for evaluating environmental correlates for physical activity in Mexico. Ultimately, a new set of variables consistent with the environment and culture in Mexico

V.VI. Policy implications

84

In spite of the limitations and cross-sectional nature of the data, IPEN-Mexico is the best available evidence of the relationship between the built environment and physical activity among Mexican adults. Since the availability of more sound studies to confirm causality will likely take more years to emerge, our data is adequate for policy recommendations.

It seems possible that if access and proximity to parks were improved, increases in physical activity could be achieved. Such interventions may be more relevant for women because they engage in significantly lower levels of physical activity than men (74), and our data suggests that parks are relevant correlates for accelerometer-based physical activity among women. The evidence analysed so far has only considered the perceived proximity, access and safety at parks, however information on park equipment, aesthetics and quality is available in this dataset. Such information should be used in order to understand if park features should be improved or if programs to promote park use should take place.

Our data also suggest that improving aesthetic qualities of the built environment should be considered a potential intervention to increase physical activity among Mexican adults of Cuernavaca. The identification of the environmental factors that matter in physical activity promotion among Mexicans should be conducted in order to design adequate interventions. Our data suggest that aesthetics may be especially relevant for physical activity promotion among low income participants. Therefore, it is important that such studies should explore differences in aesthetic appraisal by income level. Interventions considering aesthetic improvements are already taking place in the city's downtown as part of the "Ecozona" project in Cuernavaca – a program that intends to implement a low emission zone in downtown Cuernavaca by reducing car use and promoting other mobility means (63, 83). Research is in order to evaluate the perception of such changes in relation to physical activity among the population, as well as the impact on public space use and physical activity.

Our data reinforce previous reports suggesting the need to improve the transportation system in Cuernavaca (14, 63). Improvements should consider the redistribution of the transportation network in order to reduce the oversupply of public transit in specific locations (63), modernization of the bus tracking system (65), as well as the introduction of official transit stops at a reasonable distance from each other (14). The introduction of bus rapid transit may be a solution. This transportation system has proven to be associated with higher activity levels in Colombia (87). If implemented in Cuernavaca (84), efforts should take place to evaluate its impact on physical activity and other health outcomes.

Our findings also suggest that policies aimed to increase the availability and access of neighborhood features for physical activity may not be sufficient to increase physical activity among residents. Complementary activities to improve perceptions of the environment should be undertaken, particularly targeted toward groups of people whose perceptions of environmental features are in least agreement with objectively measured features.

Finally, implementation of policies and programs to improve the built environment in Cuernavaca should involve multiple ministries, sectors and research areas. For example, a liaison between public health, urban planning, and transportation is likely to facilitate the implementation of such changes by ensuring that interventions are adequate for the targeted population and context.

Part VI. Conclusions

This dissertation was designed to analyze the relationship between perceived environmental measures and physical activity, as well as to explore if perceived measures of the built environment were associated with their objective measures, and if associations differed within population sub-groups. We found that some perceived environmental features are associated with objective and self-reported physical activity, however, patterns of association differ from those reported in high-income countries.

Among Mexican adults living in Cuernavaca, perceived aesthetics, park availability, crime safety and proximity to transit stops were relevant environmental features for physical activity. However, other variables that have been consistently related with physical activity in high income countries (e.g. land use mix diversity, residential density and connectivity) were not. Our results suggest that although certain variables derived from high income country research may provide a fair understanding of the environmental determinants for physical activity among Mexican adults, a set of variables consistent with the local social, cultural and built environment would better predict variability in physical activity among Mexican adults.

Taken together, our findings highlight the relevance of contextual factors when studying physical activity and suggest the need to redefine concepts like walkability and activity-friendliness based on context. Based on our results, residential density and land-use mix are not among the variables that would go into a "Mexican walkability index", whereas variables like aesthetics, parks, safety from crime and low connectivity – particularly as operationalized by high availability of cul-de-sacs, are more relevant. More research is urgently needed from low- and middle-income countries in order to identify sets of variables consistent with the environments and cultures in these settings to better explain the complex context specific relationships between the built environment and physical activity.

References

1. Lee IM, Shiroma EJ, Lobelo F, Puska P, Blair SN, Katzmarzyk PT. Effect of physical inactivity on major non-communicable diseases worldwide: an analysis of burden of disease and life expectancy. Lancet. 2012 Jul 21;380(9838):219-29.

2. Obesity: Preventing and Managing the Global Epidemic. Report on a WHO Consultation Technical Report Series, No 894. Geneve: World Health Organization; 2000.

3. Medina C, Ian J, Campos I, Barquera S. Physical Inactivity prevalence and trends among Mexican Adults: results from the National Health and Nutrition Survey (ENSANUT) 2006 and 2012. BMC Public Health. 2013;13:1063.

4. Sallis JF, Cervero RB, Ascher W, Henderson KA, Kraft MK, Kerr J. An ecological approach to creating active living communities. Annu Rev Public Health. 2006;27:297-322.

5. Frank LD, Schmid TL, Sallis JF, Chapman J, Saelens BE. Linking objectively measured physical activity with objectively measured urban form: findings from SMARTRAQ. Am J Prev Med. 2005 Feb;28(2 Suppl 2):117-25.

6. Saelens BE, Handy SL. Built environment correlates of walking: a review. Medicine and science in sports and exercise. 2008 Jul;40(7 Suppl):S550-66.

7. Witten K, Blakely T, Bagheri N, Badland H, Ivory V, Pearce J, et al. Neighborhood built environment and transport and leisure physical activity: findings using objective exposure and outcome measures in New Zealand. Environ Health Perspect. 2012 Jul;120(7):971-7.

8. Owen N, Cerin E, Leslie E, duToit L, Coffee N, Frank LD, et al. Neighborhood walkability and the walking behavior of Australian adults. Am J Prev Med. 2007 Nov;33(5):387-95.

9. Van Dyck D, Deforche B, Cardon G, De Bourdeaudhuij I. Neighbourhood walkability and its particular importance for adults with a preference for passive transport. Health Place. 2009 Jun;15(2):496-504.

10. Sallis JF, Saelens BE, Frank LD, Conway TL, Slymen DJ, Cain KL, et al. Neighborhood built environment and income: examining multiple health outcomes. Soc Sci Med. 2009 Apr;68(7):1285-93.

11. Leslie E, Coffee N, Frank L, Owen N, Bauman A, Hugo G. Walkability of local communities: using geographic information systems to objectively assess relevant environmental attributes. Health Place. 2007 Mar;13(1):111-22.

12. Cerin E, Lee KY, Barnett A, Sit CH, Cheung MC, Chan WM. Objectively-measured neighborhood environments and leisure-time physical activity in Chinese urban elders. Preventive medicine. 2012 Jan;56(1):86-9.

13. Ding D, Sallis JF, Kerr J, Lee S, Rosenberg DE. Neighborhood environment and physical activity among youth a review. Am J Prev Med. 2011 Oct;41(4):442-55.

14. Salvo D, Reis RS, Stein AD, Rivera J, Martorell R, Pratt M. Characteristics of the built environment in relation to objectively measured physical activity among Mexican adults, 2011. Prev Chronic Dis. 2014;11:E147.

15. Nelson NM, Wright A, Lowry RG, Mutrie N. Where is the Theoretical Basis for Understanding and Measuring the Environment for Physical Activity? Environmental Health Insights. 2008;2:111-6.

16. Kremers SP, de Bruijn GJ, Visscher TL, van Mechelen W, de Vries NK, Brug J. Environmental influences on energy balance-related behaviors: a dual-process view. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2006;3:9.

17. Gebel K, Bauman A, Owen N. Correlates of non-concordance between perceived and objective measures of walkability. Ann Behav Med. 2009 Apr;37(2):228-38.

18. Gebel K, Bauman AE, Sugiyama T, Owen N. Mismatch between perceived and objectively assessed neighborhood walkability attributes: prospective relationships with walking and weight gain. Health Place. 2011 Mar;17(2):519-24.

19. Foster C, Hillsdon M, Thorogood M. Environmental perceptions and walking in English adults. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2004 Nov;58(11):924-8.

20. Humpel N, Owen N, Iverson D, Leslie E, Bauman A. Perceived environment attributes, residential location, and walking for particular purposes. Am J Prev Med. 2004 Feb;26(2):119-25.

21. Humpel N, Owen N, Leslie E, Marshall AL, Bauman AE, Sallis JF. Associations of location and perceived environmental attributes with walking in neighborhoods. Am J Health Promot. 2004 Jan-Feb;18(3):239-42.

22. Garcia Bengoechea E, Spence JC, McGannon KR. Gender differences in perceived environmental correlates of physical activity. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2005 Sep 13;2:12.

23. Giles-Corti B, Donovan RJ. Socioeconomic status differences in recreational physical activity levels and real and perceived access to a supportive physical environment. Preventive medicine. 2002 Dec;35(6):601-11.

24. King AC, Castro C, Wilcox S, Eyler AA, Sallis JF, Brownson RC. Personal and environmental factors associated with physical inactivity among different racial-ethnic groups of U.S. middle-aged and older-aged women. Health Psychol. 2000 Jul;19(4):354-64.

25. Salvo D, Reis RS, Rivera JA, Martorell R, Pratt M. Characteristics of the Built Environment in Relation to Objectively Measured Physical Activity Among Mexican Adults, 2011. Prev Chronic Dis. 2014;11(140047).

26. Arango CM, Paez DC, Reis RS, Brownson RC, Parra DC. Association between the perceived environment and physical activity among adults in Latin America: a systematic review. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2013;10:122.

27. Brownson RC, Hoehner CM, Day K, Forsyth A, Sallis JF. Measuring the built environment for physical activity: state of the science. Am J Prev Med. 2009 Apr;36(4 Suppl):S99-123 e12.

28. Arvidsson D, Kawakami N, Ohlsson H, Sundquist K. Physical activity and concordance between objective and perceived walkability. Medicine and science in sports and exercise. 2012 Feb;44(2):280-7.

29. Kaplan S, Kaplan R. Cognition and Environment: Functioning in an Uncertain World. New York: Praeger; 1982.

30. Golledge RG. Cognition of physical and built environments. In: Garling T, Evans GW, editors. Environment,Cognition, and Action - an Integrated Approach. New York: Oxford University Press; 1991. p. 35-62.

31. McGinn AP, Evenson KR, Herring AH, Huston SL, Rodriguez DA. Exploring associations between physical activity and perceived and objective measures of the built environment. J Urban Health. 2007 Mar;84(2):162-84.

32. Ball K, Jeffery RW, Crawford DA, Roberts RJ, Salmon J, Timperio AF. Mismatch between perceived and objective measures of physical activity environments. Preventive medicine. 2008 Sep;47(3):294-8.

33. Boehmer T, Wyrwich K, Ramirez L, Brownson R. Correspondence between perceived and observed measures of neighborhood environmental supports for physical activity. J Phys Act Health. 2006;3(1):22-36.

34. Frohlich KL, Bodnarchuk JL, Chateau D, Roos L, Forsyth S. What you see is what you get? Questioning the relationship between objective and subjective appraisals of neighbourhood resources in relation to health. Can J Public Health. 2007;98(4):292-6.

35. Kirtland KA, Porter DE, Addy CL, Neet MJ, Williams JE, Sharpe PA, et al. Environmental measures of physical activity supports: perception versus reality. Am J Prev Med. 2003 May;24(4):323-31.

36. McCormack G, Cerin E, Leslie E, Du Toit L, Owen N. Objective versus perceived walking distances to destinations: correspondence and predictive validity. Environ Behav. 2008;40(3):401-25.

37. Reed JA, Ainsworth BE, Wilson DK, Mixon G, Cook A. Awareness and use of community walking trails. Preventive medicine. 2004 Nov;39(5):903-8.

38. Kweon BS, Ellis CD, Lee SW, Rogers GO. Large-scale environmental knowledge: investigating the relationship between self-reported and objectively measured physical environments. Environ Behav. 2006;38:72-91.

39. Macintyre S, Macdonald L, Ellaway A. Lack of agreement between measured and self-reported distance from public green parks in Glasgow, Scotland. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2008;5:26.

40. Lackey KJ, Kaczynski AT. Correspondence of perceived vs. objective proximity to parks and their relationship to park-based physical activity. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2009;6:53.

41. Prins RG, Oenema A, van der Horst K, Brug J. Objective and perceived availability of physical activity opportunities: differences in associations with physical activity behavior among urban adolescents. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2009;6:70.

42. Hoehner CM, Brennan Ramirez LK, Elliott MB, Handy SL, Brownson RC. Perceived and objective environmental measures and physical activity among urban adults. Am J Prev Med. 2005 Feb;28(2 Suppl 2):105-16.

43. Duncan MJ, Spence JC, Mummery WK. Perceived environment and physical activity: a metaanalysis of selected environmental characteristics. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2005 Sep 5;2:11.

44. Bauman AE, Reis RS, Sallis JF, Wells JC, Loos RJ, Martin BW. Correlates of physical activity: why are some people physically active and others not? Lancet. 2012 Jul 21;380(9838):258-71.

45. Adams MA, Ryan S, Kerr J, Sallis JF, Patrick K, Frank LD, et al. Validation of the Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale (NEWS) items using geographic information systems. J Phys Act Health. 2009;6 Suppl 1:S113-23.

46. Gomes GA, Reis RS, Parra DC, Ribeiro I, Hino AA, Hallal PC, et al. Walking for leisure among adults from three Brazilian cities and its association with perceived environment attributes and personal factors. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2011;8:111.

47. Ding D, Adams MA, Sallis JF, Norman GJ, Hovell MF, Chambers CD, et al. Perceived neighborhood environment and physical activity in 11 countries: Do associations differ by country? Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2013;10:57.

48. Parra DC, Hoehner CM, Hallal PC, Ribeiro IC, Reis R, Brownson RC, et al. Perceived environmental correlates of physical activity for leisure and transportation in Curitiba, Brazil. Preventive medicine. 2011 Mar-Apr;52(3-4):234-8.

49. Hallal PC, Reis RS, Parra DC, Hoehner C, Brownson RC, Simoes EJ. Association between perceived environmental attributes and physical activity among adults in Recife, Brazil. J Phys Act Health. 2010 Jul;7 Suppl 2:S213-22.

50. Gomez LF, Parra DC, Buchner D, Brownson RC, Sarmiento OL, Pinzon JD, et al. Built environment attributes and walking patterns among the elderly population in Bogota. Am J Prev Med. 2010 Jun;38(6):592-9.

51. Gomez LF, Sarmiento OL, Parra DC, Schmid TL, Pratt M, Jacoby E, et al. Characteristics of the built environment associated with leisure-time physical activity among adults in Bogota, Colombia: a multilevel study. J Phys Act Health. 2010 Jul;7 Suppl 2:S196-203.

52. Salvo D. Understanding the environmental correlates of physical activity for adults (20 to 65 years) in a Mexican city (Cuernavaca). *PhD thesis* Altanta: Emory University; 2013.

53. Smith G, Gidlow C, Davey R, Foster C. What is my walking neighbourhood? A pilot study of English adults' definitions of their local walking neighbourhoods. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2010;7:34.

54. Gutierrez JP, Rivera-Dommarco J, Shamah-Levy T, Villalpando-Hernandez S, Franco A, Cuevas-Nasu L, et al. Encuesta Nacional de Salud y Nutricion 2012. Resultados Nacionales. Cuernavaca: México: Instituto Nacional de Salud Publica2012.

55. Stevens GA, Dias RH, Thomas KJA, Rivera JA, Carvalho N, Barquera S, et al. Characterizing the Epidemiological Transition in Mexico: National and Subnational Burden of Diseases, Injuries, and Risk Factors PLoS Med. 2008;5(6):e125. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.0050125.

56. Sugiyama T, Cerin E, Owen N, Oyeyemi AL, Conway TL, Van Dyck D, et al. Perceived neighbourhood environmental attributes associated with adults recreational walking: IPEN Adult study in 12 countries. Health Place. 2014 Jul;28:22-30.

57. Cerin E, Cain KL, Conway TL, Van Dyck D, Hinckson E, Schipperijn J, et al. Neighborhood Environments and Objectively Measured Physical Activity in 11 Countries. Medicine and science in sports and exercise. 2014 May 30;46(12):2253-64.

58. Dodman D. Urban density and climate change. Analytical Review of the Interaction between Urban Growth Trends and Environmental Changes 2009 [cited 2016 March 4]; Available from: http://www.uncclearn.org/sites/default/files/inventory/unfpa14.pdf.

59. Poumanyvonga P, Kanekoa S, Dhakalb S. Impacts of urbanization on national transport and road energy use: Evidence from low, middle and high income countries. Energy Policy. 2012;46: 268–77.

60. Knox PL, McCarthy L. Urbanization : an introduction to urban geography. 3 ed. Boston: Pearson; 2012.

61. Sivak M, Schoettle B. Road safety in 170 low-, middle-, and high-income countries. Michigan, : Transportation Research Institute. University of Michigan2013. Report No.: UMTRI-2013-37.

62. An Overview of Growing Income Inequalities in OECD Countries: Main Findings. Divided we stand: Why inequality keeps rising: OECD Publishing; 2011.

63. Diseño de zonas de control vehicular para mejorar la calidad del aire

en la región centro del país (ecozonas). Cuernavaca: Centro Mario Molina2016.

64. Adams MA, Frank LD, Schipperijn J, Smith G, Chapman J, Christiansen LB, et al. International variation in neighborhood walkability, transit, and recreation environments using geographic information systems: the IPEN adult study. International journal of health geographics. 2014;13:43.

65. Baik J, Borodin A, Deift P, Suidan T. A model for the bus system in Cuernavaca (Mexico). J PHys A: Math Gen. 2006;39:8965–75

66. Encuesta Nacional de Victimización y Percepción sobre Seguridad Pública (ENVIPE) 2013. Mexico D.F.: Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Geografía; 2012 [cited 2016 February 22]; Available from: <u>http://www3.inegi.org.mx/sistemas/tabuladosbasicos/tabgeneral.aspx?c=33623&s=est</u>.

67. Bauman A, Phongsavan P, Schoeppe S, Owen N. Physical activity measurement--a primer for health promotion. Promotion & education. 2006;13(2):92-103.

68. Van Dyck D, Cerin E, Conway TL, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Owen N, Kerr J, et al. Perceived neighborhood environmental attributes associated with adults' leisure-time physical activity: findings from Belgium, Australia and the USA. Health Place. 2013 Jan;19:59-68.

69. Sugiyama T, Neuhaus M, Cole R, Giles-Corti B, Owen N. Destination and route attributes associated with adults' walking: a review. Medicine and science in sports and exercise. 2012 Jul;44(7):1275-86.

70. Van Dyck D, Cerin E, Conway TL, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Owen N, Kerr J, et al. Perceived neighborhood environmental attributes associated with adults' transport-related walking and cycling: Findings from the USA, Australia and Belgium. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2012;9:70.

71. Mansoubi M, Pearson N, Biddle SJ, Clemes SA. Using Sit-to-Stand Workstations in Offices: Is There a Compensation Effect? Medicine and science in sports and exercise. 2015 Oct 22.

72. Troiano RP, McClain JJ, Brychta RJ, Chen KY. Evolution of accelerometer methods for physical activity research. British journal of sports medicine. 2014 Jul;48(13):1019-23.

73. Kerr J, Sallis JF, Owen N, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Cerin E, Sugiyama T, et al. Advancing science and policy through a coordinated international study of physical activity and built environments: IPEN adult methods. J Phys Act Health. 2013 May;10(4):581-601.

74. Salvo D, Torres C, Villa U, Rivera JA, Sarmiento OL, Reis RS, et al. Accelerometer-based physical activity levels among Mexican adults and their relation with sociodemographic characteristics and BMI: a cross-sectional study. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2015;12(1):79.

75. Jauregui A, Pratt M, Lamadrid-Figueroa H, Hernandez B, Rivera JA, Salvo D. Perceived Neighborhood Environment and Physical Activity: The International Physical Activity and Environment Network Adult Study in Mexico. Am J Prev Med. 2016 May 11;[in press].

76. Jauregui A, Salvo D, Lamadrid-Figueroa H, Hernandez B, Rivera-Dommarco JA, Pratt M. Perceived and Objective Measures of Neighborhood Environment for Physical Activity Among Mexican Adults, 2011. Prev Chronic Dis. 2016;13:E76.

77. Jauregui A, Pratt M, Lamadrid-Figueroa H, Hernandez B, Rivera JA, Salvo D. Perceived neighborhood environmental attributes associated with leisure-time and transport physical activity in Mexican adults. Preventive medicine. 2016;[submitted].

78. Cerin E, Conway TL, Cain KL, Kerr J, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Owen N, et al. Sharing good NEWS across the world: developing comparable scores across 12 countries for the Neighborhood Environment Walkability Scale (NEWS). BMC Public Health. 2013;13:309.

79. Lachapelle U, Frank LD. Transit and health: mode of transport, employer-sponsored public transit pass programs, and physical activity. J Public Health Policy. 2009;30 Suppl 1:S73-94.

80. Djurhuus S, Hansen HS, Aadahl M, Glumer C. The association between access to public transportation and self-reported active commuting. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2014 Dec;11(12):12632-51.

81. Chaix B, Kestens Y, Duncan S, Merrien C, Thierry B, Pannier B, et al. Active transportation and public transportation use to achieve physical activity recommendations? A combined GPS, accelerometer, and mobility survey study. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2014;11:124.

82. Owen N, Mitas J, Sarmiento R, Reis R, Sugiyama T. Identifying the built environment determinants of physical activity and sedentary behavior: emerging international evidence. J Phys Act Health. 2010 Jan;7:S364-S6.

83. [Taller de movilidad para la Ecozona]. Cuernavaca, Morelos2015 [cited 2016 February 29]; Available from: <u>http://centrohistorico.morelos.gob.mx/?q=pdf/movilidad-infraestrutura</u>.

84. Anuncia Graco proyecto de Morebus en Cuernavaca. Cuernavaca: Imagen Radio; 2013 [cited 2016 June, 8]; Available from: <u>http://www.imagen.com.mx/anuncia-graco-proyecto-morebus-cuernavaca</u>.

85. Proyecto de Morebús está respaldado por organismos internacionales: Messeguer. Cuernavaca: La Unión de Morelos; 2016 [cited 2016 June, 8]; Available from: <u>http://www.launion.com.mx/morelos/politica/noticias/89439-proyecto-de-morebus-esta-</u> respaldado-por-organismos-internacionales-messeguer.html.

86. Anuncian marchas contra el Morebús. Cuernavaca: La Unión de Morelos; 2016 [cited 2016 June 8]; Available from: <u>http://www.launion.com.mx/morelos/politica/noticias/89213-anuncian-marchas-contra-el-morebus.html</u>.

87. Lemoine PD, Sarmiento OL, Pinzon JD, Meisel JD, Montes F, Hidalgo D, et al. TransMilenio, a Scalable Bus Rapid Transit System for Promoting Physical Activity. J Urban Health. 2016 Feb 16.

88. Carrigan A, King R, Velasquez JM, Raifman M, Duduta N. Social, Environmental and Economic Impacts of BRT Systems: EMBARQ; 2013.

89. Pratt M, Salvo D, Cavill N, Giles-Corti B, McCue P, Reis RS, et al. An International Perspective on the Nexus of Physical Activity Research and Policy. Environment & Behavior. 2016;48(1):18p.

90. Kaplan R, Kaplan S. The experience of nature. New York: Cambridge University Pres; 1989.

91. Nasar JL. Urban Design Aesthetics. The Evaluative Qualities of Building Exteriors. Environ Behav. 1994;26(3):377-401.

92. Cohen DA, McKenzie TL, Sehgal A, Williamson S, Golinelli D, Lurie N. Contribution of public parks to physical activity. Am J Public Health. 2007 Mar;97(3):509-14.

93. Hallal PC, Simoes E, Reichert FF, Azevedo MR, Ramos LR, Pratt M, et al. Validity and reliability of the telephone-administered international physical activity questionnaire in Brazil. J Phys Act Health. 2010 May;7(3):402-9.

94. Craig CL, Marshall AL, Sjostrom M, Bauman AE, Booth ML, Ainsworth BE, et al. International physical activity questionnaire: 12-country reliability and validity. Medicine and science in sports and exercise. 2003 Aug;35(8):1381-95.

95. Celis-Morales CA, Perez-Bravo F, Ibanez L, Salas C, Bailey ME, Gill JM. Objective vs. self-reported physical activity and sedentary time: effects of measurement method on relationships with risk biomarkers. PLoS One. 2012;7(5):e36345.

96. Nusser SM, Beyler NK, Welk GJ, Carriquiry AL, Fuller WA, King BM. Modeling errors in physical activity recall data. J Phys Act Health. 2012 Jan;9 Suppl 1:S56-67.

97. Salvo D, Reis RS, Sarmiento OL, Pratt M. Overcoming the challenges of conducting physical activity and built environment research in Latin America: IPEN Latin America. Preventive medicine. 2014 Oct 16.

98. Sarmiento O, Torres A, Jacoby E, Pratt M, Schmid TL, Stierling G. The Ciclovia-Recreativa: A mass-recreational program with public health potential. J Phys Act Health. 2010 Jul;7 Suppl 2:S163-80.

99. Mendonca BC, Oliveira AC, Toscano JJO, Knuth AG, Borges TT, Malta DC, et al. Exposure to a community-wide physical activity promotion program and leisure-time physical activity in Aracaju, Brazil. J Phys Act Health. 2010 Jul;7 Suppl 2:S223-8.

100. Hoehner CM, Ribeiro IC, Parra DC, Reis RS, Azevedo MR, Hino AA, et al. Physical activity interventions in latin america: expanding and classifying the evidence. Am J Prev Med. 2013 Mar;44(3):e31-40.

101. Loukaitou-Sideris A, Eck JE. Crime prevention and active living. Am J Health Promot. 2007 Mar-Apr;21(4 Suppl):380-9, iii.

102. da Silva IC, Payne VL, Hino AA, Varela AR, Reis R, Ekelund U, et al. Physical Activity and Safety From Crime Among Adults: A Systematic Review. J Phys Act Health. 2015 Dec 21.

103. Foster S, Giles-Corti B. The built environment, neighborhood crime and constrained physical activity: an exploration of inconsistent findings. Preventive medicine. 2008 Sep;47(3):241-51.

104. Lozano R, Gomez-Dantes H, Garrido-Latorre F, Jimenez-Corona A, Campuzano-Rincon JC, Franco-Marina F, et al. [Burden of disease, injuries, risk factors and challenges for the health system in Mexico]. Salud Publica Mex. 2013 Dec;55(6):580-94.

105. Kondo M, Kohl B, Han S, Branas C. Effects of greening and community reuse of vacant lots on crime. Urban Studies. 2015:1-17.

106. Jauregui A, Salvo D, Lamadrid-Figueroa H, Hernández B, Rivera-Dommarco JA, Pratt M. Associations between perceived and objective measures of neighborhood environment for physical activity among Mexican adults. Prev Chronic Dis. 2016;13:160009.

107. Wilson DK, Kirtland KA, Ainsworth BE, Addy CL. Socioeconomic status and perceptions of access and safety for physical activity. Ann Behav Med. 2004 Aug;28(1):20-8.

108. Humphreys B, Ruseski J. The Economic Choice of Participation and Time Spent in Physical Activity and Sport in Canada. International Journal of Sport Finance. 2015;10(2):138-59.

109. Wooldridge JM. Econometric Analysis of Cross Section and Panel Data. Wooldridge JM, editor. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press; 2002.

110. Strobl R, Muller M, Thorand B, Linkohr B, Autenrieth CS, Peters A, et al. Men benefit more from midlife leisure-time physical activity than women regarding the development of late-life disability--results of the KORA-Age study. Preventive medicine. 2014 May;62:8-13.